# BOSTON UNIVERSITY COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

Dissertation

# GENOMIC ANALYSES OF TRANSCRIPTION ELONGATION FACTORS AND INTRAGENIC TRANSCRIPTION

by

## **JAMES CHUANG**

B.S., Johns Hopkins University, 2013 M.S., Boston University, 2018

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

2019

© 2019 by JAMES CHUANG All rights reserved

## Approved by

First Reader

Fred Winston, Ph.D. John Emory Andrus Professor of Genetics Harvard Medical School

Second Reader

Ahmad S. Khalil, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Biomedical Engineering

Third Reader

L. Stirling Churchman, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Genetics Harvard Medical School

Fourth Reader

John T. Ngo, Ph.D. Assistant Professor of Biomedical Engineering

Fifth Reader

Wilson W. Wong, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Biomedical Engineering

#### Acknowledgments

My scientific career began in my second year at Johns Hopkins University, when I began working in Jef Boeke's lab. I thank Jef and Leslie Mitchell for their mentorship during my time in the lab, which influenced me to apply to graduate school and prepared me for the path leading to this dissertation.

I thank Fred Winston for his mentorship throughout my graduate research, and for giving me the freedom to completely restructure my research halfway through my PhD. I also thank everyone in the Winston lab. As you will see, all of the data generated for this dissertation was collected by my collaborators in the lab, which allowed me to completely focus on data analysis. Besides acknowledging their scientific contributions to this work, I also want to thank the members of the Winston lab for always being a great group of people to work with. I want to particularly thank Natalia Reim and Rajaraman Gopalakrishnan, who have gone through graduate school together with me and have helped me through the low points of the process.

Finally, I thank my family for their support throughout my life.

- James

## GENOMIC ANALYSES OF TRANSCRIPTION ELONGATION FACTORS AND INTRAGENIC TRANSCRIPTION

## **JAMES CHUANG**

Boston University, College of Engineering, 2019

Major Professors: Fred Winston, Ph.D. John Emory Andrus Professor of Genetics Harvard Medical School Ahmad S. Khalil, Ph.D.

Associate Professor of Biomedical Engineering

#### ABSTRACT

Transcription of protein-coding genes in eukaryotic cells is carried out by the protein complex RNA polymerase II. During the elongation phase of transcription, RNA polymerase II associates with transcription elongation factors which modulate the activity of the transcription complex and are needed to carry out co-transcriptional processes. Chapters 2 and 3 of this dissertation describe studies of Spt6 and Spt5, two conserved transcription elongation factors.

Spt6 is a transcription elongation factor thought to replace nucleosomes in the wake of transcription. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae spt6* mutants express elevated levels of intragenic transcripts, transcripts appearing to initiate from within gene bodies. We applied high resolution genomic assays of transcription initiation to an *spt6-1004* mutant, allowing us to catalog the full extent of intragenic transcription in *spt6-1004* and show for the first time on a genome-wide scale that the intragenic transcripts

observed in *spt6-1004* are largely explained by new transcription initiation. We also assayed chromatin structure genome-wide in *spt6-1004*, finding a global depletion and disordering of nucleosomes. In addition to increased intragenic transcription in *spt6-1004*, our results also reveal an unexpected decrease in expression from most canonical genic promoters. Comparing intragenic and genic promoters, we find that intragenic promoters share some features with genic promoters. Altogether, we propose that the transcriptional changes in *spt6-1004* are explained by a competition for transcription initiation factors between genic and intragenic promoters, which is made possible by a global decrease in nucleosome protection of the genome.

Spt5 is another transcription elongation factor, important for the processivity of the transcription complex and many transcription-related processes. To study the requirement for Spt5 *in vivo*, we applied multiple genomic assays to *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* cells depleted of Spt5. Our results reveal an accumulation of RNA polymerase II over the 5' ends of genes upon Spt5 depletion, and a progressive decrease in transcript abundance towards the 3' ends of genes. This is consistent with a model in which Spt5 depletion causes transcription elongation defects and increases early termination. We also unexpectedly discover that Spt5 depletion causes hundreds of antisense transcripts to be expressed across the genome, primarily initiating from within the first 500 base pairs of genes.

The expression of intragenic transcripts when transcription elongation factors are disrupted suggests that cells have evolved to prevent spurious intragenic transcription. However, some cases of intragenic transcription are consistently detected in wild-type cells, and some of these cases are known to be important for different biological functions. Chapter 4 of this dissertation describes our efforts to better understand the functions of intragenic transcription in wild-type cells by studying uncharac-

vi

terized instances of intragenic transcription. To discover uncharacterized instances of intragenic transcription, we applied high resolution genomic assays of transcription initiation to wild-type *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under three stress conditions. For the condition of oxidative stress, we show that intragenic transcripts are generally expressed at lower levels than genic transcripts, and that many intragenic transcripts are likely to be translated at some level. By comparing intragenic transcription in three yeast species, we find that most examples of oxidative-stress regulated intragenic transcription identified in *S. cerevisiae* are not conserved. Finally, we show that the expression of an oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcript at the gene *DSK2* is needed for *S. cerevisiae* to survive in conditions of oxidative stress.

## Contents

Li	ist of Figures x		
1 Introduction		duction	1
	1.1	A brief introduction to transcription	1
	1.2	Reproducible data analysis for genomics	3
	1.3	Bibliography	5
2	Gen	omics of the transcription elongation factor Spt6	6
	2.1	Abstract	6
	2.2	Collaborators	7
	2.3	Introduction to Spt6 and intragenic transcription	7
	2.4	TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus results for <i>spt6-1004</i>	10
	2.5 MNase-seq results from <i>spt6-1004</i>		15
		2.5.1 Clustering of MNase-seq profiles at	
		spt6-1004-induced intragenic TSSs	20
	2.6	Other features of <i>spt6-1004</i> intragenic promoters	23
		2.6.1 Information content and sequence preference	23
		2.6.2 Enrichment of the TATA box	24
		2.6.3 Sequence motifs discovered	25
	2.7	Discussion	25
	2.8	Methods	27

2.8.1	Yeast st	rain construction and growth conditions	27
2.8.2	Western	blotting	27
2.8.3	Sequen	cing library preparation	
	(TSS-se	eq, ChIP-nexus, MNase-seq, NET-seq)	27
2.8.4	Genome	builds	27
2.8.5	TSS-see	q data analysis	27
	2.8.5.1	Reannotation of S. cerevisiae TSSs	
		using TSS-seq data	28
	2.8.5.2	TSS-seq peak calling	29
	2.8.5.3	TSS differential expression analysis	30
	2.8.5.4	Classification of TSS-seq peaks	
		into genomic categories	31
	2.8.5.5	TSS information content and sequence composition .	32
	2.8.5.6	Enrichment of the TATA box	32
	2.8.5.7	De novo motif discovery	33
2.8.6	ChIP-ne	xus data analysis	33
	2.8.6.1	ChIP-nexus peak calling	34
	2.8.6.2	TFIIB ChIP-nexus differential occupancy analysis	35
	2.8.6.3	Classification of TFIIB ChIP-nexus peaks	
		into genomic categories	35
2.8.7	Compar	ison of TSS-seq to TFIIB ChIP-nexus	36
2.8.8	MNase-	seq data analysis	36
	2.8.8.1	Quantification of nucleosome properties	37
	2.8.8.2	Clustering of MNase-seq signal	
		at <i>spt6-1004</i> intragenic TSSs	37

		2.8.9	NET-seq data analysis	38
	2.9	Bibliog	graphy	39
3	Gen	omics	of the transcription elongation factor Spt5	48
	3.1	Abstra	act	48
	3.2	Collab	porators	48
	3.3	Introdu	uction to Spt5 and Spt5 depletion	49
	3.4	RNA F	Polymerase II in Spt5 depletion	51
	3.5	The tra	anscriptome in Spt5 depletion	54
	3.6	The ch	nromatin landscape in Spt5 depletion	59
	3.7	Discus	ssion	61
	3.8	Metho	ds	62
		3.8.1	Yeast strain construction and growth conditions	62
		3.8.2	Sequencing library preparation	
			(ChIP-seq, NET-seq, RNA-seq, TSS-seq, MNase-seq)	62
		3.8.3	Genome builds	62
		3.8.4	NET-seq data analysis	63
		3.8.5	RNA-seq data analysis	63
		3.8.6	ChIP-seq data analysis	63
			3.8.6.1 A note on spike-in normalization for ChIP-seq	
			experiments with input samples	64
		3.8.7	TSS-seq data analysis	71
		3.8.8	MNase-seq data analysis	71
	3.9	Bibliog	graphy	72
4	Stu	dies of	the functions of intragenic transcription in stress	80

4.1	Abstra	ct	80
4.2	Collabo		81
4.3	Functio	ons of intragenic transcription in wild-type cells	81
4.4	Discov	ery of stress-regulated intragenic promoters	
	by TFI	IB ChIP-nexus and TSS-seq	83
4.5	Polyso	me enrichment of oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcripts	88
4.6	Functio	ons of intragenic <i>DSK2</i> expression in oxidative stress	89
4.7	TSS-se	eq analysis of oxidative stress	
	in Saco	charomyces sensu stricto species	93
4.8	Discus	sion	96
4.9	Metho	ds	97
	4.9.1	Yeast growth conditions	97
	4.9.2	Sequencing library preparation (TFIIB ChIP-nexus, TSS-seq) .	97
	4.9.3	Genome builds	98
	4.9.4	TFIIB ChIP-nexus data analysis	98
	4.9.5	TSS-seq data analysis	98
	4.9.6	Sucrose gradient fractionation	98
	4.9.7	Polysome RNA TSS-seq analysis	99
	4.9.8	MNase-ChIP-seq data analysis	100
	4.9.9	Multiple genome alignment	100
	4.9.10	Diamide competitive fitness assays	101
	4.9.11	Northern blotting	101
4.10	Bibliog	raphy	102
Cumula	itive bi	bliography	107

Vita

## List of Figures

2.1	Western blot for Spt6 in wild-type and <i>spt6-1004</i> cells, at 30°C and	
	after 80 minutes at 37 °C	8
2.2	Diagram of transcript classes.	9
2.3	RNA-seq, TSS-seq, and TFIIB ChIP-nexus signal at the AAT2 gene,	
	in <i>spt6-1004</i> after 80 minutes at 37°C.	10
2.4	Heatmaps of sense and antisense TSS-seq signal from wild-type and	
	spt6-1004 cells, over non-overlapping coding genes.	11
2.5	Heatmaps of TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection from wild-type and spt6-	
	1004 cells, over non-overlapping coding genes	12
2.6	Bar plot of the number of TSS-seq peaks in various genomic classes	
	detected as differentially expressed in <i>spt6-1004</i> versus wild-type	13
2.7	Set diagram of the number of genes with spt6-1004-induced intragenic	
	transcripts reported by studies using tiled microarrays, RNA-seq, and	
	our TSS-seq data.	13
2.8	Violin plots of expression level distributions for genomic classes of	
	TSS-seq peaks in wild-type and <i>spt6-1004</i> cells.	13
2.9	TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection over the 20 kb flanking the gene SSA4,	
	in wild-type and <i>spt6-1004</i> cells.	14

2.10	Scatterplots of fold-change in spt6-1004 over wild-type, comparing	
	TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus	15
2.11	Average MNase-seq dyad signal in wild-type and spt6-1004, over non-	
	overlapping genes aligned by wild-type +1 nucleosome dyad.	16
2.12	Contour plot of nucleosome occupancy and fuzziness in wild-type and	
	spt6-1004.	17
2.13	Heatmaps of sense NET-seq signal, MNase-seq dyad signal, nucle-	
	osome occupancy changes, and nucleosome fuzziness changes over	
	non-overlapping coding genes, arranged by sense NET-seq signal	19
2.14	Average MNase-seq dyad signal around all spt6-1004-induced intra-	
	genic TSSs, grouped by a self-organizing map of the MNase-seq signal.	21
2.15	Average wild-type and spt6-1004 MNase-seq dyad signal and GC con-	
	tent for three clusters of spt6-1004-induced intragenic TSSs, as well	
	as wild-type genic TSSs.	22
2.16	Sequence logos of TSS-seq reads overlapping genic and intragenic	
	TSS-seq peaks in <i>spt6-1004</i> .	23
2.17	Kernel density estimate of matches to a consensus TATA-box motif	
	upstream of genic and <i>spt6-1004</i> -induced intragenic TSSs	24
2.18	Sequence logos of motifs discovered by MEME upstream of spt6-1004-	
	induced intragenic and antisense TSSs.	26
3 1	Diagram of the dual-shutoff system used to deplete Spt5 from S. pombe	51
3.2	Average Spt5 ChIP-seg, BNA Pol II ChIP-seg, and sense NET-seg	51
0.2	signal over non-overlapping coding genes from Sot5-deploted and	
	non-deploted cells	50
		52

3.3	8 Enrichment of RNA Pol II phospho-serine 5 and phospho-serine 2 over	
	non-overlapping coding genes, in Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells.	53
3.4	4 Scatterplot of fold-change in Spt5-depleted over non-depleted cells,	
	comparing TSS-seq and RNA-seq	55
3.5	5 Average sense RNA-seq signal over non-overlapping coding genes,	
	from Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells	56
3.6	6 Heatmaps of antisense RNA-seq signal from Spt5-depleted and non-	
	depleted cells, over non-overlapping coding genes.	56
3.7	7 Heatmaps of antisense TSS-seq, RNA-seq, and NET-seq signal from	
	Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells, for genes with Spt5-depletion-	
	induced antisense TSSs	57
3.8	Bar plot of the number of TSS-seq peaks in various genomic classes	
	detected as differentially expressed in Spt5-depleted versus non-depleted	d
	cells	58
3.9	9 Violin plots of expression level distributions for genomic classes of	
	TSS-seq peaks in Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells	58
3.1	10 Sequence logos of motifs discovered by MEME upstream of Spt5-	
	depletion-induced antisense TSSs.	58
3.1	11 Average MNase-seq dyad signal from Spt5-depleted and non-depleted	
	cells, over non-overlapping coding genes.	59
3.1	12 Distributions of nucleosome fuzziness in Spt5-depleted and non-depleted	1
	cells.	59

3.13	Average MNase-seq dyad signal and GC content in Spt5-depleted	
	and non-depleted cells, flanking all antisense TSSs upregulated in	
	Spt5-depleted cells, as well as all genic TSSs detected in non-depleted	
	cells	60
4.1	Scatterplots comparing change in genic TFIIB signal to change in RNA	
	microarray signal, for oxidative and amino acid stresses	84
4.2	Gene ontology terms enriched in genes with nitrogen-stress-induced	
	genic TFIIB peaks	84
4.3	TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection over four genes with stress-induced in-	
	tragenic TFIIB peaks.	85
4.4	TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection over all genes with stress-induced intra-	
	genic TFIIB peaks	86
4.5	Scatterplot of change in intragenic versus genic TFIIB ChIP-nexus sig-	
	nal, for all pairs of intragenic and genic TFIIB peaks in the three stress	
	conditions.	87
4.6	Bar plot of the number of promoters in various genomic classes de-	
	tected as differentially expressed in oxidative stress	87
4.7	TSS-seq expression levels in oxidative stress of oxidative-stress-induced	
	genic and intragenic promoters.	88
4.8	Relative polysome enrichment in oxidative stress, for oxidative-stress-	
	induced genic and intragenic promoters.	89
4.9	Sense TSS-seq signal, TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection, and MNase-ChIP-	
	seq data at the DSK2 gene, over an oxidative stress timecourse	90

- 4.11 Percentage of *dsk2-pace* cells over two days of competitive growth against wild-type *DSK2* cells at various concentrations of diamide. . . . 92
- 4.12 Heatmap of fold-change upon oxidative stress, for *S. cerevisiae* intragenic TSSs differentially expressed in oxidative stress, and homologous TSSs found in *S. mikatae* and *S. bayanus*.
  94
- 4.13 Sense TSS-seq signal over the *DSK2* gene in *S. cerevisiae*, *S. mikatae*,*and S. bayanus* in unstressed and oxidative stress conditions. . . . . . 95
- 4.14 Northern blot for *DSK2* transcripts in the yeasts *S. cerevisiae, S. mikatae,and S. bayanus*, in the absence and presence of oxidative stress. . . . 96

#### Chapter 1

#### Introduction

#### 1.1 A brief introduction to transcription

In eukaryotic cells, transcription of protein-coding genes is carried out by the protein complex RNA polymerase II (Pol II), and broadly occurs in three sequential stages of transcription initiation, elongation, and termination (Shandilya and Roberts, 2012). During each of these stages, the Pol II complex is associated with distinct sets of factors which modulate the activity of Pol II and carry out co-transcriptional processes such as RNA capping, RNA splicing, histone modification, RNA cleavage, and RNA polyadenylation. Given how fundamental transcription is to gene expression, it is unsurprising that every stage of transcription is highly regulated.

To get a rough idea of just how tightly transcription is regulated, it is useful to consider a back-of-the-envelope calculation of the specificity of transcription initiation in the human genome. That is, what proportion of the human genome at which transcription could initiate does transcription initiation actually occur?

The number of positions at which transcription could theoretically initiate is simply the size of the genome: The human genome is approximately three billion base pairs in length (BNID 111378, Weber et al. (2009)), and since each base pair can be transcribed from each of its two strands, there are  $6 \times 10^9$  available positions.

The number of positions at which transcription *does* initiate can be estimated from the number of genes transcribed by Pol II and the number of positions that Pol II initiates from for each gene. At last count, the human genome contains about twenty thousand protein-coding genes (The ENCODE Project Consortium, 2012). To be conservative in our estimate with regards to specificity, we will assume that all twenty thousand genes are expressed. We also know that protein-coding genes are only a subset of the genes transcribed by Pol II: Pol II also transcribes multiple classes of non-coding genes, including enhancers and long non-coding RNAs (Kaikkonen and Adelman, 2018). Compared to protein-coding genes, the number of non-coding genes is less certain. If we assume that there are five non-coding genes for each coding gene, this brings our estimate of the number of genes transcribed by Pol II to  $1.2 \times 10^5$  genes.

As you will see from yeast transcription start site data in later chapters, transcription initiation for a single gene generally occurs at multiple nucleotides, generating multiple major transcript isoforms per gene. Assuming that there are, on average, five major transcription start sites (TSSs) per gene, the proportion of the human genome at which transcription initiation occurs is

$$\frac{\left(1.2\times10^{5}\text{ genes}\right)\left(5\,\frac{\text{TSSs}}{\text{gene}}\right)}{\left(6\times10^{9}\text{ possible TSSs}\right)}=1\times10^{-4}.$$

Our rough estimate says that, when presented with ten thousand positions to choose from, RNA polymerase starts transcription from only one!<sup>1</sup>

Many factors are known to contribute to this remarkable specificity. Most notably,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>A similar conclusion is reached by examining ENCODE CAGE-seq data: At the time of writing, ENCODE reports roughly 150,000 TSS peaks across 30 cell types/cell lines. Assuming the signal is concentrated at 5 nucleotides per peak, then  $\frac{(1.5 \times 10^5 \text{ peaks})(5\frac{\text{nt}}{\text{peak}})}{6 \times 10^9 \text{nt}} = \frac{1}{8000}$ .

transcription initiation requires the presence of specific DNA sequence motifs, which increase the probability of Pol II binding to DNA together with necessary initiation factors (Haberle and Stark, 2018). That factors known to associate with Pol II during transcription initiation control transcription initiation is unsurprising. A less obvious fact is that some transcription *elongation* factors, including histone chaperones and histone modification enzymes, also play a role in determining where transcription initiation is allowed to occur (Cheung et al., 2008; Hennig and Fischer, 2013; Kaplan et al., 2003). Evidence suggests that these elongation factors are likely required to maintain normal chromatin structure over transcribed regions, and that the disruption of normal chromatin structure allows Pol II to initiate transcription in regions which are normally inacessible. Chapters 2 and 3 of this dissertation describe our studies of **Spt6** and **Spt5**, two of the transcription elongation factors involved in this process. One phenotype observed when these factors are disrupted is intragenic transcription, transcription appearing to arise from within protein-coding sequences. In chapter 4, I describe our efforts to understand how intragenic transcription might play a role in the cellular response to various stress conditions. The remainder of this introduction provides a brief overview of the considerations taken into account in order to make the data analyses behind this dissertation as transparent and reproducible as possible.

#### 1.2 Reproducible data analysis for genomics

My role in the projects in this dissertation is a mix of **data scientist** and **data engineer**: I build pipelines for processing (usually genomic) datasets, taking raw data through processing, statistical analysis, and data visualization. This mostly entails surveying available tools, selecting the tools most suitable for the task, and coding solutions to problems when existing tools are inadequate.

The analysis of complex datasets like those in genomics presents challenges to achieving transparency and reproducibility when reporting methods and results. In building the data analysis pipelines behind the results of this dissertation, I have tried to meet these challenges by following best practices that would be standards for publication in an ideal world. All of my data analyses are open source (github.com/winston-lab), and are designed to be reproducible by others: For all publications, a self-contained archive is uploaded which includes everything needed to go from raw data to the figures and results of the publication (e.g., DOI:10.5281/zenodo.1409826). This level of accessibility is greatly facilitated by building data analyses using Snake-make (Köster and Rahmann, 2012), one of several available frameworks for workflow management (Di Tommaso et al., 2017; Voss et al., 2017). Snakemake's scalable execution and its ability to specify dependencies in virtual environments allow workflows to truly be reproducible: data analyses can be re-run on personal computers, computing clusters, or cloud environments, and the exact versions of the software used when initially running the data analysis will automagically be deployed.

Open sharing of data and code like this is essential to the scientific process. When analysis pipelines routinely consist of tens of steps with tens of parameters each, seeing the data and code is the only way for those interested to know exactly how the data were handled. Altogether, this allows for more informed evaluation of results from the literature, as well as the possibility of finding and correcting errors in analysis.

#### 1.3 Bibliography

- Cheung, V., Chua, G., Batada, N. N., Landry, C. R., Michnick, S. W., Hughes, T. R., and Winston, F. (2008). Chromatin- and transcription-related factors repress transcription from within coding regions throughout the saccharomyces cerevisiae genome. *PLoS Biology*, 6(11):1–13. 1.1
- Di Tommaso, P., Chatzou, M., Floden, E. W., Barja, P. P., Palumbo, E., and Notredame, C. (2017). Nextflow enables reproducible computational workflows. *Nature Biotechnology*, 35(4):316–319. 1.2
- Haberle, V. and Stark, A. (2018). Eukaryotic core promoters and the functional basis of transcription initiation. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 19(10):621–637. 1.1
- Hennig, B. P. and Fischer, T. (2013). The great repression: chromatin and cryptic transcription. *Transcription*, 4(3):97—101. 1.1
- Kaikkonen, M. U. and Adelman, K. (2018). Emerging roles of non-coding rna transcription. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 43(9):654–667. 1.1
- Kaplan, C. D., Laprade, L., and Winston, F. (2003). Transcription elongation factors repress transcription initiation from cryptic sites. *Science*, 301(5636):1096–1099. 1.1
- Köster, J. and Rahmann, S. (2012). Snakemake—a scalable bioinformatics workflow engine. *Bioinformatics*, 28(19):2520–2522. 1.2
- Shandilya, J. and Roberts, S. G. (2012). The transcription cycle in eukaryotes: From productive initiation to rna polymerase ii recycling. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) - Gene Regulatory Mechanisms, 1819(5):391 – 400. 1.1
- The ENCODE Project Consortium (2012). An integrated encyclopedia of dna elements in the human genome. *Nature*, 489:57 EP –. Article. 1.1
- Voss, K., Gentry, J., and Van der Auwera, G. (2017). Full-stack genomics pipelining with gatk4 + wdl + cromwell. In *18th Annual Bioinformatics Open Source Conference (BOSC 2017)*. 1.2
- Weber, G., Springer, M., Jorgensen, P., Milo, R., and Moran, U. (2009). Bionumbers—the database of key numbers in molecular and cell biology. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 38(suppl\_1):D750–D753. 1.1

#### Chapter 2

#### Genomics of the transcription elongation factor Spt6

#### 2.1 Abstract

Spt6 is a conserved transcription elongation factor thought to replace nucleosomes in the wake of transcription. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae spt6* mutants express elevated levels of intragenic transcripts, transcripts appearing to initiate from within gene bodies. In this work, we apply two high resolution genomic assays of transcription initiation to catalog the full extent of intragenic transcription in the *spt6-1004* mutant, and show for the first time on a genome-wide scale that the intragenic transcripts observed in *spt6-1004* are largely explained by new transcription initiation. We also assay chromatin structure genome-wide in *spt6-1004*, finding a global depletion and disordering of nucleosomes. In addition to increased intragenic transcription in *spt6-1004*, our results also reveal an unexpected decrease in expression from most canonical genic promoters. Comparing intragenic and genic promoters, we find that intragenic promoters share some features with genic promoters. Altogether, we propose that the transcriptional changes in *spt6-1004* are explained by a competition for transcription initiation factors between genic and intragenic promoters, which is made possible by a global decrease in nucleosome protection of the genome.

#### 2.2 Collaborators

Steve Dorisoptimized TSS-seq and ChIP-nexus protocols<br/>generated TSS-seq and ChIP-nexus librariesOlga Viktorovskayagenerated MNase-seq librariesMagdalena Murawskagenerated NET-seq librariesDan SpattNorthern, Western, and ChIP experiments

The results presented in this chapter are the product of updated versions of the analyses published in Doris et al. (2018).

#### 2.3 Introduction to Spt6 and intragenic transcription

The conserved transcription elongation factor Spt6 interacts directly with RNA polymerase II (Close et al., 2011; Diebold et al., 2010b; Liu et al., 2011; Sdano et al., 2017; Sun et al., 2010; Yoh et al., 2007), histones (Bortvin and Winston, 1996; McCullough et al., 2015), and another elongation factor called Spn1/Iws1 (Diebold et al., 2010a; Li et al., 2018; McDonald et al., 2010). The classification of Spt6 as a transcription elongation factor is based on its association with elongating Pol II (Andrulis et al., 2000; Ivanovska et al., 2011; Kaplan et al., 2000; Krogan et al., 2002; Mayer et al., 2010), and its ability to enhance elongation both *in vitro* (Endoh et al., 2004) and *in vivo* (Ardehali et al., 2009), though Spt6 has also been shown to regulate initiation in a small number of cases (Adkins and Tyler, 2006; Ivanovska et al., 2011). Evidence suggests that as Spt6 travels with elongating Pol II, it acts as a histone chaperone, reassembling nucleosomes after their displacement from DNA due to transcription (Duina, 2011; Ivanovska et al., 2011). Consistent with its histone chaperone function, Spt6 influences chromatin structure (Bortvin and Winston, 1996; DeGennaro et al., 2013; Ivanovska et al., 2011; Jeronimo et al., 2015; Kaplan et al., 2003; Perales et al., 2013; van Bakel et al., 2013); Spt6 is also required for some histone modifications, including H3K36 methylation (Carrozza et al., 2005; Chu et al., 2006; Yoh et al., 2008; Youdell et al., 2008), and, in some organisms, H3K4 and H3K27 methylation (Begum et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2012; DeGennaro et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2017, 2013).

Studies in the yeasts *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* have previously examined the requirement for Spt6 in normal transcription (Cheung et al., 2008; DeGennaro et al., 2013; Kaplan et al., 2003; Pathak et al., 2018; Uwimana et al., 2017; van Bakel et al., 2013). As Spt6 is essential for viability in *S. cerevisiae*, many of these studies use the same temperature-



Figure 2.1: Western blot for Spt6 in wildtype and *spt6-1004* cells, at 30 °C and after 80 minutes at 37 °C. Spt6 and Dst1 from a spike-in were detected using  $\alpha$ -FLAG and  $\alpha$ -Myc antibodies, respectively. The mean  $\pm$  standard deviation of three blots are shown below each lane.

sensitive *spt6* mutant used in this project, *spt6-1004*, which encodes an in-frame deletion of a helix-hairpin-helix domain within Spt6 (Kaplan et al., 2003). When *spt6-1004* cells are shifted from 30°C to 37°C for 80 minutes, bulk Spt6 protein levels are depleted to about 20% of wild-type levels, though cells are still viable (Figure 2.1) (Kaplan et al., 2003). A notable phenotype of the *spt6-1004* mutant is the appearance of **intragenic transcripts**, transcripts which appear to arise from within protein-coding sequences in both sense and antisense orientations relative to the coding gene (Figure 2.2) (Cheung et al., 2008; DeGennaro et al., 2013; Kaplan et al., 2003; Uwimana et al., 2017).

Previous genome-wide measurements of transcript levels in *spt6-1004* relied on tiled microarrays (Cheung et al., 2008) and RNA sequencing (DeGennaro et al.,

2013; Uwimana et al., 2017). Studying intragenic transcription is difficult with these methods, since the signal for an in-



Figure 2.2: Diagram of transcript orientation with respect to coding DNA sequences, for the categories of transcripts referred to in this document.

tragenic transcript in the same orientation as the gene it overlaps is convoluted with the signal from the full-length 'genic' transcript (Figures 2.2, 2.3) (Cheung et al., 2008; Lickwar et al., 2009). Identification of intragenic transcription has thus relied on finding cases where the signal towards the 3' end of a transcript is greater than the signal towards the 5' end. However, this leads to both false positives, due to the inherent variability of the signal over a transcript, as well as false negatives, due to the requirement of the intragenic transcript to be well-expressed relative to its corresponding genic transcript in order to be detected. Additionally, these methods are assays of steady-state RNA levels, which makes them unable to distinguish whether the intragenic transcripts observed in *spt6-1004* result from: A) new intragenic transcription initiation in the mutant, B) reduced decay of intragenic transcripts which are rapidly degraded in wild-type, or C) processing of full-length protein-coding RNAs. New transcription initiation has been shown to be responsible for individual cases of intragenic initiation (Kaplan et al., 2003), but this has not previously been studied on a genomewide scale.

To address these challenges to studying intragenic transcription, we applied two genomic assays to *spt6-1004*: transcription start-site sequencing (**TSS-seq**), and **ChIP-nexus of TFIIB**, a component of the RNA polymerase II pre-initiation complex



Figure 2.3: Sense strand RNA-seq signal, sense strand TSS-seq signal, and TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection at the *AAT2* gene, in *spt6-1004* after 80 minutes at 37°C.

(PIC). TSS-seq sequences the 5' end of capped and polyadenylated RNAs (Arribere and Gilbert, 2013; Malabat et al., 2015), allowing separation of intragenic from genic RNA signals and identification of intragenic transcript starts with single-nucleotide resolution (Figure 2.3). ChIP-nexus is a high-resolution chromatin immunoprecipitation technique, in which the immunoprecipitated DNA is exonuclease digested up to the bases crosslinked with the protein of interest before sequencing (He et al., 2015). When applied to the PIC component TFIIB, ChIP-nexus reports where transcription initiation is occurring, thus allowing us to determine if intragenic transcripts in *spt6-1004* result from new transcription initiation.

#### 2.4 TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus results for *spt6-1004*

To study the relationship between Spt6 and transcription, TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIPnexus libraries were prepared from wild-type and *spt6-1004* cells, after cultures were shifted from 30°C to 37°C for 80 minutes. In wild-type cells, TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus recapitulate their expected distributions over the genome: Most TSS signal is restricted to annotated genic TSSs, while most TFIIB signal is localized just upstream of the TSS (Figures 2.4, 2.5). In *spt6-1004*, the signal for both assays infiltrates gene bodies, reflecting widespread intragenic expression of capped and polyadenylated transcripts, and suggesting that new transcription initiation contributes to the intragenic transcription phenotype. Notably, sense strand TSS-seq signal in *spt6-1004* tends to occur towards the 3' end of genes, while antisense strand TSS-seq signal tends to occur towards the 5' end of genes.



Figure 2.4: Heatmaps of sense and antisense TSS-seq signal from wild-type and *spt6-1004* cells, over 3522 non-overlapping coding genes aligned by wild-type genic TSS and sorted by annotated transcript length. Data are shown for each gene up to 300 nucleotides 3' of the cleavage and polyadenylation site (CPS), indicated by the white dotted line. Values are the mean of spike-in normalized coverage over two replicates, in non-overlapping 20 nucleotide bins. Values above the 92<sup>nd</sup> percentile are set to the 92<sup>nd</sup> percentile for visualization.



Figure 2.5: Heatmaps of TFIIB binding measured by ChIP-nexus, over the same regions shown in Figure 2.4. Values are the mean of library-size normalized coverage over two replicates, in non-overlapping 20 bp bins. Values above the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile are set to the 85<sup>th</sup> percentile for visualization.

The TSS-seq data were quantified by peak calling and differential expression analysis, and classified into genomic categories based on their position relative to coding genes. As suggested by the heatmap visualization (Figure 2.4), we detect significant induction of over 4000 intragenic and antisense TSSs in *spt6-1004* (Figure 2.6). Compared to previous studies identifying *spt6-1004* intragenic transcription by tiled microarray and RNA-seq (Cheung et al., 2008; Uwimana et al., 2017), we identify intragenic transcription at over 1000 additional genes (Figure 2.7), with the additional information of exact start sites for all identified TSSs.

The TSS-seq data also revealed an unexpected downregulation of most genic





Figure 2.6: Bar plot of the number of TSS-seq peaks detected as differentially expressed in *spt6-1004* versus wild-type, both after 80 minutes at 37°C. The height of each bar is proportional to the total number of peaks in the category, including those not found to be significantly differentially expressed.

Figure 2.7: Set diagram of the number of genes reported to have *spt6-1004*induced intragenic transcripts using tiled microarrays (Cheung et al., 2008), RNAseq (Uwimana et al., 2017), and TSSseq (this work).

TSSs: In this experiment, we detected a significant downregulation to levels below 67% of wild-type levels at 75% (3579/4792) of genic TSSs (Figure 2.6). As a result of intragenic/antisense induction and genic repression, expression levels in *spt6-1004* of all classes of transcripts become similar to one another (Figure 2.8).



Figure 2.8: Violin plots of expression level distributions for genomic classes of TSS-seq peaks in wild-type and *spt6-1004*, both after 80 minutes at 37°C. Normalized counts are the mean of spike-in size factor normalized counts from two replicates.



Figure 2.9:

top) TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection in wild-type and *spt6-1004*, over 20 kb of chromosome II flanking the *SSA4* gene.

bottom) Expanded view of TFIIB protection over the SSA4 gene.

The changes in transcript levels in *spt6-1004* observed by TSS-seq correspond with substantial differences in the pattern of TFIIB binding on the genome. While TFIIB in wild-type binds in discrete peaks within promoter regions, TFIIB in *spt6-1004* binds much more promiscuously, with many loci having TFIIB signal spread over broad regions of the genome (Figure 2.9). This difference in binding pattern makes peak calling ineffective for quantifying TFIIB signal in this case: ChIP-seq peak callers generally use different algorithms for calling 'narrow' peaks (e.g. for sequence-specific transcription factors) and 'broad' peaks (e.g. for histone modifications), meaning that a single algorithm is unable to call a unified set of peaks that is meaningful for differential binding analyses between wild-type and *spt6-1004*. Therefore, to see if changes in transcript levels in *spt6-1004* correspond to changes in transcription initiation, we compared the change in TSS-seq signal at TSS-seq peaks in

*spt6-1004* to the change in TFIIB ChIP-nexus signal in the window extending 200 bp upstream of the TSS-seq peak. Changes in TSS-seq signal in *spt6-1004* are associated with a change in TFIIB signal of the same sign at over 82% of TSSs of any genomic class (Figure 2.10), indicating that the increase in intragenic transcript levels and decrease in genic transcript levels observed in *spt6-1004* are in large part explained by changes in transcription initiation.



Figure 2.10: Scatterplots of fold-change in *spt6-1004* over wild-type, comparing TSSseq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus. Each point represents a TSS-seq peak paired with the window extending 200 bp upstream of the TSS-seq peak summit for quantification of TFIIB ChIP-nexus signal. Fold-changes are regularized fold-change estimates from DESeq2, with size factors determined from the *S. pombe* spike-in (TSS-seq), or *S. cerevisiae* counts (ChIP-nexus).

#### 2.5 MNase-seq results from *spt6-1004*

Because a primary function of Spt6 is to act as histone chaperone that reassembles nucleosomes in the wake of transcription (Duina, 2011), it is reasonable to expect that the transcriptional changes seen in *spt6-1004* would be associated with changes in chromatin structure. The requirement for Spt6 in maintaining normal chromatin structure has been demonstrated in previous studies (Bortvin and Winston, 1996; DeGen-

naro et al., 2013; Ivanovska et al., 2011; Jeronimo et al., 2015; Kaplan et al., 2003; Perales et al., 2013; van Bakel et al., 2013). To re-examine this requirement in higher resolution, we assayed nucleosome protection genome-wide using micrococcal nuclease digestion of chromatin followed by sequencing (MNase-seq).



Figure 2.11: Average MNase-seq dyad signal in wild-type and *spt6-1004*, over 3522 non-overlapping coding genes aligned by wild-type +1 nucleosome dyad. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean spike-in normalized coverage over two replicates (*spt6-1004*) or one experiment (wild-type), in non-overlapping 20 bp bins.

In wild-type, the MNase-seq data recapitulate the expected signature over genes, with a nucleosome-depleted region upstream of a strongly positioned '+1' nucleosome, and a regularly phased array of nucleosomes over the gene body (Figure 2.11). In *spt6-1004*, nucleosome signal is severely reduced at canonical nucleosome positions and spreads into inter-nucleosome regions. Changes in aggregate nucleosome signal such as those observed in Figure 2.11 are the combination of changes to nucleosome occupancy (the number of reads assigned to a nucleosome), fuzziness (the standard deviation of read positions for a nucleosome), and position (the coordinate with the maximum reads for a nucleosome) (Chen et al., 2013). Using DANPOS2 (Chen et al., 2013), we



Figure 2.12: Contour plot of the distributions of nucleosome occupancy and fuzziness in wild-type and *spt6-1004*. Dashed lines indicate median values.

called nucleosome positions and quantified these metrics for wild-type and *spt6-1004*. Wild-type nucleosomes span a relatively wide range of occupancy and fuzziness space, with highly occupied nucleosomes tending to be less fuzzy (i.e., more well-positioned) (Figure 2.12). In *spt6-1004*, the population of nucleosomes is much more homogeneous: nucleosome occupancy is decreased globally, and nucleosome fuzziness is restricted to the high end of the wild-type distribution.

Previous studies observed two trends: 1) In wild-type cells, nucleosome positioning is weaker over highly transcribed genes than over moderately transcribed genes (Shivaswamy et al., 2008), and 2) In *spt6-1004* cells, the decrease in nucleosome occupancy is greater for highly transcribed genes (Ivanovska et al., 2011). To reexamine these trends, we looked at the MNase-seq data in the context of NET-seq data, which reports the position of actively transcribing RNAPII and reflects a gene's level of transcription (Figure 2.13) (Churchman and Weissman, 2012). The data support the first trend: in wild-type, genes with the strongest NET-seq signal have weak patterning of MNase-seq signal. However, we find no obvious relationship between transcription level and the nucleosome occupancy changes observed in *spt6-1004* (Figure 2.13): Genes with the greatest transcription do tend to have lower MNase-seq signal in *spt6-1004*, but this is expected since these genes also have lower MNase-seq seq signal in wild-type. The discrepancy with prior work might be explained by the greater resolution and breadth of MNase-seq versus MNase and microarray of chromosome III (Ivanovska et al., 2011).



0.5 +1 dyad 1 kb 0.5 +1 dyad 1 kb 0.5 +1 dyad 1 kb 0.5 +1 dyad

Figure 2.13:

- ype +1 nucleosome dyad and arranged by sense NET-seq signal as in the leftmost panel. Values are the mean of spike-in normalized coverage over two replicates (spt6-1004) or one experiment (wild-type), in left) Heatmap of sense strand NET-seq signal for 3522 non-overlapping genes, aligned by genic TSS and sorted by total sense strand NET-seq signal in the window extending 500 nt downstream from the genic TSS. middle) Heatmaps of MNase-seq dyad signal in wild-type and spt6-1004 for the same genes, aligned by wild-Values are the mean of library-size normalized coverage over two replicates, in non-overlapping 20 nt bins.
- right) Heatmaps of fold-change in nucleosome occupancy and fuzziness for the same genes, aligned by wild-type +1 nucleosome dyad and arranged by sense NET-seq signal as in the leftmost panel non-overlapping 20 bp bins.
#### 2.5.1 Clustering of MNase-seq profiles at spt6-1004-induced intragenic TSSs

The aggregate MNase-seq dyad signal around all *spt6-1004* intragenic TSSs is aperiodic (Figure 2.15, top left panel), which occurs as a result of destructive interference from offset nucleosome phasing patterns. To discover these phasing patterns, we used the wild-type and *spt6-1004* MNase-seq data flanking intragenic TSSs to train a self-organizing map to assign TSSs with similar MNase-seq patterns to nearby nodes in a rectangular grid (Figure 2.14). This allowed us to see that, although there is considerable diversity in the nucleosome pattern surrounding intragenic TSSs, most intragenic TSSs occur in areas between the positions of nucleosome dyads. By hierarchically clustering the nodes of the self-organizing map, we further grouped intragenic TSSs into three major clusters differing primarily by the phasing of the nucleosome array relative to the TSS, as shown in Figure 2.15. In all three clusters, nucleosomes are disrupted to similar levels in *spt6-1004*.

Because GC-poor DNA sequences in *S. cerevisiae* are nucleosome disfavoring and are known to occur in promoter regions (lyer and Struhl, 1995; Kaplan et al., 2008; Tillo and Hughes, 2009; Zhang et al., 2009), we also examined the GC content surrounding the three clusters of intragenic TSSs. For all three clusters, the GC content of the DNA drops just upstream of the TSS to a slightly lesser degree than for genic TSSs (Figure 2.15).



Figure 2.14: Average MNase-seq dyad signal around all *spt6-1004*-induced intragenic TSSs, grouped by assignment clustering of the nodes. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean spike-in to nodes of a 6x8 super-organizing map (SOM). The number of TSSs assigned to each node is shown in the upper right of each panel, and is shaded by the node's assignment to a cluster determined by agglomerative hierarchical normalized coverage over two replicates (*spt6-1004*) or one experiment (wild-type), in non-overlapping 5 bp bins.



Figure 2.15:

- left column) Average MNase-seq dyad signal for *spt6-1004* intragenic TSSs, both aggregated and grouped into three clusters by the wild-type and *spt6-1004* MNase-seq dyad signal flanking the TSS, as well as all genic TSSs detected in wild-type. Values are the mean of spike-in normalized dyad coverage in non-overlapping 10 bp bins, averaged over two replicates (*spt6-1004*) or one experiment (wild-type). The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range.
- right column) Average GC content of the DNA sequence in a 21 bp window, as above.

#### 2.6 Other features of *spt6-1004* intragenic promoters

MNase-seq indicates that nucleosomes are lost across the entire genome in *spt6-1004*. However, TSSs observed in *spt6-1004* occur in specific locations, suggesting that loss of nucleosomes is necessary but not sufficient for intragenic transcription, and that additional features such as the drop in GC content at intragenic TSSs (Figure 2.15) may be required. The resolution with which we were able to identify intragenic TSSs allowed us to closely examine sequence features that might contribute to intragenic transcription.

#### 2.6.1 Information content and sequence preference

To examine the DNA sequence preference of TSSs in *spt6-1004*, we aligned the sequences of all TSS-seq reads overlapping TSS-seq peaks of each class, and calculated the information content and sequence distribution for each class. Intragenic TSSs have a sequence preference almost identical to the previously observed sequence preference of genic TSSs (Figure 2.16) (Malabat et al., 2015), suggesting that RNA polymerase initiates transcription similarly at genic and intragenic TSSs.



Figure 2.16: Sequence logos depicting information content and sequence preference of TSS-seq reads overlapping genic and intragenic TSS-seq peaks in *spt6-1004*.

## 2.6.2 Enrichment of the TATA box

A characteristic feature of canonical genic promoters is the presence of a TATA box or TATA-like DNA element which allows for the recruitment of Pol II and general transcription factors via binding of the TFIID complex, which includes TATA-binding protein (Rhee and Pugh, 2012). To examine whether the presence of TATA elements might contribute to *spt6-1004* intragenic transcription, we looked for exact matches to the TATA consensus sequence TATAWAWR in the window extending 200 nucleotides upstream of *spt6-1004* TSSs, finding matches at 13.7% of regions upstream of intragenic TSSs and 24.7% for antisense TSSs, versus 24.4% for all genic TSSs and 8.9% for random locations in the genome. Moreover, the TATA elements found near intragenic and antisense TSSs are highly concentrated in the region 50 to 100 nucleotides upstream of the TSS, where TATA elements are most often found for genic TSSs (Figure 2.17). This further supports the model that *spt6-1004* intragenic promoters are sequences similar to canonical genic promoters, which become accessible for transcription initiation when the normal chromatin state is disturbed.



Figure 2.17: Scaled density of exact matches to the motif TATAWAWR upstream of TSSs. For each category, a Gaussian kernel density estimate of the positions of motif occurrences is scaled by the number of motif occurrences TSS per region.

### 2.6.3 Sequence motifs discovered

To discover additional sequence features of *spt6-1004* intragenic promoters, we performed *de novo* motif discovery using MEME-ChIP (Machanick and Bailey, 2011) for the regions -100 to +30 nucleotides relative to TSS summits. The most enriched motif found by MEME at both intragenic and antisense *spt6-1004* TSSs is, with respect to sense genic transcription, a GA-rich motif with 3-nucleotide periodicity (Figure 2.18). This motif occurs at only a small subset of intragenic TSSs, but is highly unlikely to occur by chance (compare the expected to observed number of occurrences in Figure 2.18). The motif is not enriched at genic TSSs upregulated in *spt6-1004*, and is not an obvious match to a DNA-binding factor in the databases searched (de Boer and Hughes, 2011; MacIsaac et al., 2006; Newburger and Bulyk, 2008; Ozonov et al., 2012; Teixeira et al., 2017; Weirauch et al., 2014; Zhu and Zhang, 1999). If this motif is directly related to intragenic transcription, we speculate that it might create a DNA structure favorable for transcription initiation.

## 2.7 Discussion

In this work, we integrated multiple quantitative genomic approaches to study the conserved transcription elongation factor Spt6. Our TSS-seq and TFIIB ChIP-nexus results reveal the full extent of intragenic and antisense transcript expression in *spt6-1004*, and show that these transcripts are largely explained by new RNA Pol II transcription initiation. Our MNase-seq results show that this new transcription initiation happens in the context of a global depletion and disordering of nucleosomes from chromatin. We speculate that this dramatic decrease in nucleosome protection of the genome leads to intragenic transcription by allowing initiation factors to access nor-



Figure 2.18: Sequence logos of motifs discovered by MEME (Bailey et al., 2015) in the window -100 to +30 bp relative to *spt6-1004* intragenic and antisense TSSs. For each motif, the observed number of occurrences and the expected number of occurrences if the input sequences were scrambled are shown.

mally inaccessible promoter-like sequences within coding sequences. This model is supported by the similarities we observe between genic and intragenic promoters in DNA GC content, initiation motif, and TATA element frequency. This may also explain the unexpected decrease in transcription initiation we see at almost all genic promoters in *spt6-1004*: Assuming that the pool of transcription initiation factors in the cell is limiting, then making thousands of additional binding sites available to the initiation machinery would decrease the frequency at which the initiation machinery finds its correct targets at genic promoters.

## 2.8 Methods

## 2.8.1 Yeast strain construction and growth conditions

All yeast strains were constructed by standard yeast transformation or crosses. The *spt6-1004* and wild-type strains were grown as previously described (Cheung et al., 2008): Cells were grown in YPD at 30 °C to a density of approximately  $1 \times 10^7$  cells/ml (OD<sub>600</sub> = 0.6), at which point an equal volume of YPD medium pre-warmed to 44 °C was added, and the cultures were shifted to 37 °C for 80 minutes.

## 2.8.2 Western blotting

The protocols for western blotting and quantification are described in Doris et al. (2018).

# 2.8.3 Sequencing library preparation (TSS-seq, ChIP-nexus, MNase-seq, NET-seq)

All library preparation methods are detailed in Doris et al. (2018).

## 2.8.4 Genome builds

The genome build used for *S. cerevisiae* was R64-2-1 (Engel et al., 2014), and the genome build used for *S. pombe* was ASM294v2 (Wood et al., 2002).

## 2.8.5 TSS-seq data analysis

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to process TSS-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/tss-seq. At the time of writing, removal of adapter sequences and random hexamer sequences from the 3' end of the read and 3' quality trimming were performed using cutadapt (Martin, 2011). The random hexamer molecular barcode on the 5' end of the read was then removed and processed using a custom Python script (adapted from Mayer et al. (2015)). Reads were aligned to the combined *S. cerevisiae* and *S. pombe* reference genomes using Tophat2 (Kim et al., 2013) without a reference transcriptome, and uniquely mapping reads were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). Reads mapping to the same location as another read with the same molecular barcode were identified as PCR duplicates and removed using a custom Python script (adapted from Mayer et al. (2015)). Coverage of the 5'-most base, corresponding to the TSS, was extracted using bedtools genomecov (Quinlan and Hall, 2010) and normalized to the total number of uniquely mapping, non-duplicate *S. pombe* alignments. Quality statistics of raw, cleaned, non-aligning, and uniquely aligning non-duplicate reads were assessed using FastQC (Andrews, 2010).

The pipeline additionally performs TSS-seq peak calling, differential expression, classification of peaks into genomic categories, sequence logo visualization, motif enrichment analysis, *de novo* motif discovery, gene ontology analysis (Young et al., 2010), and data visualization with the option to separate data into clusters of similar signal.

## 2.8.5.1 Reannotation of *S. cerevisiae* TSSs using TSS-seq data

TSS-seq coverage from two replicates of a wild-type *S. cerevisiae* strain grown at  $30 \degree C$  in YPD was averaged and used to adjust the 5' ends of an annotation of major transcript isoforms based on TIF-seq data (Pelechano et al., 2013). The 5' end of the original annotation was changed to the position of maximum TSS-seq signal in a window  $\pm$  250 nt of the original 5' end if the maximum TSS-seq signal was greater than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of all non-zero TSS-seq signal.

28

### 2.8.5.2 TSS-seq peak calling

TSS-seq data representing transcription from a single promoter tends to occur as a cluster of signal distributed over a range of positions, rather than a single nucleotide (Arribere and Gilbert, 2013; Malabat et al., 2015). It is reasonable to consider such a cluster of TSS-seq signal as a single entity, because the signals within the cluster are usually highly correlated to one another across different conditions. Therefore, to identify TSSs from TSS-seq data and quantify them for downstream analyses such as differential expression, it is necessary to annotate these groups of TSS-seq signal by using the data to perform peak-calling.

At the time of writing, TSS-seq peak calling for a given experimental group was performed by 1-D watershed segmentation of the data for each sample in the group, followed by filtering for reproducibility within the group by the Irreproducible Discovery Rate (IDR) method (Li et al., 2011). First, a smoothed version of the TSS-seq coverage is generated for each sample using an adaptive two-stage kernel density estimation with a discretized Gaussian kernel (Silverman, 1986). For a given nucleotide, the adaptive kernel bandwidth,  $\sigma_{adaptive}$ , is given by

$$\sigma_{\rm adaptive} = \sigma_{\rm pilot} \left( \frac{\rho_{\rm pilot}}{g} \right)^{-\alpha},$$

where  $\sigma_{pilot}$  is the standard, fixed bandwidth of a Gaussian kernel used to calculate the pilot signal density  $\rho_{pilot}$  at that nucleotide, *g* is the geometric mean of  $\rho_{pilot}$  over the whole genome, and  $\alpha$  is a parameter in [0, 1] that determines the degree to which the pilot density  $\rho_{pilot}$  affects  $\sigma_{adaptive}$ . The adaptive kernel adjusts the kernel bandwidth to be smaller in regions of high signal density and larger in regions of lower signal density, allowing the smoother to better accommodate both 'sharp' TSSs where the signal is distributed over a relatively small window, as well as 'broad' TSSs where the signal is more dispersed. For all analyses in this document, adaptive smoothing was performed with  $\sigma_{pilot} = 10$  and  $\alpha = 0.2$ .

Following smoothing, an initial set of peaks is formed by assigning all nonzero signal in the original, unsmoothed coverage to the nearest local maximum of the smoothed coverage, and taking the minimum and maximum genomic coordinates of the original coverage as the peak boundaries for each local maximum of the smoothed coverage. Peaks are then trimmed to the smallest genomic interval that includes 95% of the original coverage, and the probability of the peak being generated by noise is estimated by a Poisson model where  $\lambda$ , the expected coverage, is the maximum of the expected coverage over the chromosome and the expected coverage in the 2 kb window upstream of the peak (à la the ChIP-seq peak caller MACS2 (Zhang et al., 2008))<sup>1</sup>. Finally, peaks are ranked by their significance under the Poisson model, and a final list of peaks for the group is generated using the IDR method (IDR = 0.1) (Li et al., 2011). In brief, IDR compares ranked lists of regions in order to set a cutoff, beyond which the regions are no longer consistent between replicates.

The python script used for 1-D watershed segmentation of TSS-seq data is available as part of the TSS-seq pipeline, and the IDR implementation used in the pipeline is also available on GitHub.

## 2.8.5.3 TSS differential expression analysis

For TSS-seq differential expression analysis, TSS-seq peak-calling was performed as described above for both *S. cerevisiae* and the *S. pombe* spike-in. The read

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Currently, the test is for the **max** signal of the peak. In Doris et al. (2018), the test was for the sum of the signal over the peak, which resulted in greater numbers of peaks called in *spt6-1004*. The algorithm was changed while processing data for chapter 4 in order to only call peaks that have major TSSs.

counts for each peak in each condition were used as the input to differential expression analysis by DESeq2 (Love et al., 2014), with the alternative hypothesis  $|\log_2 (\text{fold-change})| > 1.5$  and a false discovery rate of 0.1. To normalize by spike-in, the size factors of the *S. pombe* spike-in counts were used as the size factors for *S. cerevisiae*, although we note that due to the median of ratios normalization used in DESeq2, the major TSS-seq results of this work are still observed when *S. cerevisiae* size factors are used.

### 2.8.5.4 Classification of TSS-seq peaks into genomic categories

TSS-seq peaks were assigned to genomic categories based on their position relative to the transcript annotation described above and an annotation of all verified open reading frames (ORFs) and blocked reading frames in *S. cerevisiae* (Engel et al., 2014). First, 'genic' regions were defined as follows: If a gene was present in both the transcript and ORF annotations, the genic region was defined as the interval (annotated TSS-30 nt, start codon). If a gene was present in the transcript annotation but not the ORF annotation, the genic region was defined as the interval (annotated TSS - 30 nt, annotated TSS + 30 nt). If a gene was present only in the ORF annotation, the genic region was defined as the interval (annotated TSS - 30 nt, annotated TSS + 30 nt). If a gene was present only in the ORF annotation, the genic region was defined as the interval (annotated TSS - 30 nt, annotated TSS + 30 nt). If a gene was present only in the ORF annotation, the genic region was defined as the interval (start codon - 30 nt, start codon).

For the purposes of peak classification, regions were considered overlapping if they had at least one base of overlap. TSS-seq peaks were classified as genic if they overlapped a genic region on the same strand. Peaks were classified as intragenic if they were not classified as a genic peak, and their summit position overlapped an open or closed reading frame on the same strand. Peaks were classified as antisense if their summit position overlapped a transcript on the opposite strand. Finally, peaks were classified as intergenic if they did not overlap a transcript, reading frame, or genic region on either strand.

### 2.8.5.5 TSS information content and sequence composition

TSS-seq alignments were pooled for all replicates in a condition, and the DNA sequence flanking the position of every read overlapping TSS-seq peaks of a particular genomic category was extracted using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009) and bedtools (Quinlan and Hall, 2010). The information content and sequence composition of the sequences was quantified using WebLogo (Crooks et al., 2004), with the zeroth-order Markov model of the *S. cerevisiae* genomic sequence as the background composition. Sequence logos were plotting using helper functions from ggseqlogo (Wagih, 2017).

### 2.8.5.6 Enrichment of the TATA box

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to test the enrichment of motifs is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/motifenrichment. To test for enrichment of consensus TATA boxes, FIMO (Grant et al., 2011) was used to search the *S.cerevisiae* genome for matches to the query motif TATAWAWR (where the ambiguous bases are equiprobable) at a p-value threshold of  $6 \times 10^{-4}$ . Regions extending 200 nucleotides upstream of TSS summits were merged if they were overlapping, and were considered to contain a consensus TATA box if the entire motif was overlapping the region on the same strand. The frequency of motif occurrences in the regions of interest was compared to the frequency of occurrences in the regions upstream of 6000 randomly chosen locations in the genome, using Fisher's exact test.

#### 2.8.5.7 *De novo* motif discovery

*De novo* motif discovery for the regions around TSSs was performed by running MEME-ChIP (Machanick and Bailey, 2011) on the DNA sequence -100 to +30 nucleotides from the TSS summits of the genomic classes of TSSs significantly upregulated in *spt6-1004* versus wild-type.

### 2.8.6 ChIP-nexus data analysis

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to process ChIP-nexus libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/chip-nexus. At the time of writing, filtering for reads containing the constant region of the adapter on the 5' end of the read, 3' adapter removal, and 3' quality trimming were performed using cutadapt (Martin, 2011). The random pentamer molecular barcode on the 5' end of the read was then removed and processed using a custom Python script modified from Mayer et al. (2015). Reads were aligned to the combined S. cerevisiae and S. pombe genomes using Bowtie 2 (Langmead and Salzberg, 2012), and uniquely mapping alignments were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). Reads mapping to the same location as another read with the same molecular barcode were identified as PCR duplicates and removed using a custom Python script modified from Mayer et al. (2015). Coverage of the 5'-most base, corresponding to the point of crosslinking, was extracted using bedtools genomecov (Quinlan and Hall, 2010). The median fragment size estimated by MACS2 (Zhang et al., 2008) over all samples was used to generate coverage of factor protection and fragment midpoints, by extending reads to the fragment size, or by shifting reads by half the fragment size, respectively. Coverage was normalized to the total number of reads uniquely mapping to S. cerevisiae (the *S. pombe* spike-in was not used for normalization due to the low number of reads mapping to *S. pombe*). Quality statistics of raw, cleaned, non-aligning, and uniquely aligning non-duplicate reads were assessed using FastQC (Andrews, 2010).

The ChIP-nexus pipeline additionally performs peak calling, differential occupancy analysis, and data visualization with the option to separate data into clusters of similar signal.

An second Snakemake workflow for TFIIB-specific analyses is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/chip-nexus-tfiib, and performs classification of TFIIB peaks into genomic categories, motif enrichment analysis, and gene ontology analysis.

#### 2.8.6.1 ChIP-nexus peak calling

A number of tools have been created specifically for peak-calling using data from highresolution ChIP techniques such as ChIP-nexus and ChIP-exo (Hansen et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2014). When applied to our TFIIB ChIP-nexus data, these tools tended to split what appeared to be a single TFIIB binding event into multiple peaks. This may be because TFIIB crosslinks to DNA at multiple points (Rhee and Pugh, 2012), suggesting that while these tools may work well for factors that bind symmetrically to DNA with a single crosslinking point on either side, there is room for improvement for factors with more complex crosslinking patterns.

The ChIP-nexus pipeline currently performs peak calling for a condition using the standard ChIP-seq peak caller MACS2 (Zhang et al., 2008), followed by filtering for reproduciblity by the Irreproducible Discovery Rate (IDR) method (IDR = 0.1 for all analyses in this chapter) (Li et al., 2011).

### 2.8.6.2 TFIIB ChIP-nexus differential occupancy analysis

For TFIIB ChIP-nexus differential binding analysis, TFIIB peaks were called by MACS2 and IDR filtering as described above. A non-redundant list of peaks called in the condition and control groups being compared was generated using bedtools multiinter (Quinlan and Hall, 2010), and the counts of fragment midpoints for each peak in each sample were used as the input to differential binding analysis by DESeq2 (Love et al., 2014), with the alternative hypothesis  $|log_2 (fold-change)| > 1.5$  and a false discovery rate of 0.1. For estimation of change in TFIIB binding upstream of TSS-seq peaks, TFIIB fragment midpoint counts in the window extending 200 bp upstream of the TSS-seq peak summit were used as the input to DESeq2. *S. cerevisiae* counts were used for size factor calculation.

### 2.8.6.3 Classification of TFIIB ChIP-nexus peaks into genomic categories

As for TSS-seq peaks, TFIIB ChIP-nexus peaks were assigned to genomic categories based on their position relative to the transcript annotation described above, an annotation of all verified open reading frames (ORFs) and blocked reading frames (Engel et al., 2014), and an annotation of 'genic' regions derived from the transcript and ORF annotations. TFIIB ChIP-nexus peaks were classified as genic if they overlapped a genic region. Peaks were classified as intragenic if they were not classified as a genic peak, and the entire peak overlapped an open or closed reading frame. Finally, peaks were classified as intergenic if they did not overlap a transcript, reading frame, or genic region.

#### 2.8.7 Comparison of TSS-seq to TFIIB ChIP-nexus

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to compare TSS-seq data to TFIIB ChIP-nexus data is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/tss-seq-vs-tfiib-nexus. The pipeline matches and compares peaks from the two assays, and also performs the TFIIB differential occupancy analysis over windows upstream of TSS-seq peaks shown in section 2.4 and described in section 2.8.6.2.

#### 2.8.8 MNase-seq data analysis

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to demultiplex paired-end MNase-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/demultiplex-paired-end. At the time of writing, demultiplexing was performed using fastq-multx (Aronesty, 2013), allowing one mismatch to the barcode, followed by filtering for and removal of the barcode on read 2 using cutadapt (Martin, 2011).

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to process MNase-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/mnase-seq. At the time of writing, 3' quality trimming was performed using cutadapt (Martin, 2011). Reads were aligned to the combined *S. cerevisiae* and *S. pombe* genome using Bowtie 1 (Langmead et al., 2009), and correctly paired alignments were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). Coverage of nucleosome protection and nucleosome dyads were extracted using bedtools (Quinlan and Hall, 2010) and custom shell scripts to get the entire fragment or the midpoint of the fragment, respectively. Smoothed nucleosome dyad coverage was generated by smoothing dyad coverage with a Gaussian kernel of 20 bp bandwidth. Coverage was normalized to the total number of correctly paired *S. pombe* fragments. Quality statistics of raw, cleaned,

non-aligning, and correctly paired reads were assessed using FastQC (Andrews, 2010).

The MNase-seq pipeline additionally performs quantification of nucleosome properties, and data visualization with the option to separate data into clusters of similar signal.

## 2.8.8.1 Quantification of nucleosome properties

Quantification of nucleosome occupancy, fuzziness, and position shifts were calculated using DANPOS2 (Chen et al., 2013), with spike-in normalization by scaling the total counts in condition group libraries by

> mean observed percent spike-in in condition libraries mean observed percent spike-in in control libraries

## 2.8.8.2 Clustering of MNase-seq signal at *spt6-1004* intragenic TSSs

The Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow for clustering MNase-seq data by self/super-organizing map and hierarchical clustering is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/cluster-mnase-seq. To cluster *spt6-1004* intragenic TSSs based on surrounding MNase-seq signal, spike-in normalized MNase-seq dyad signal in the window  $\pm 150$  bp of the TSS-seq peak summit of all intragenic TSS-seq peaks significantly upregulated in *spt6-1004* was binned by taking the mean signal in non-overlapping 5 bp bins, and then averaged taking the mean of two replicates (*spt6-1004*) or one experiment (wild-type). The data were then standardized over each TSS, and the wild-type and *spt6-1004* data were used as equally weighted input layers to a super-organizing map (Wehrens and Buydens, 2007) trained on the input data to assign similar MNase-seq observations in 60-dimensional input space

to similar nodes in a 2-dimensional ( $6 \times 8$ ) rectangular grid. The 48 'code vectors' representing the typical MNase-seq pattern for each node (visualized in Figure 2.14) were then clustered by agglomerative hierarchical clustering using sum of squares distance and Ward linkage. The resulting dendrogram was cut to produce the three clusters of MNase-seq signal shown in Figures 2.14 and 2.15.

### 2.8.9 NET-seq data analysis

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to process NET-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/net-and-rnaseq.

At the time of writing, removal of adapter sequences from the 3' end of the read and 3' quality trimming were performed with cutadapt (Martin, 2011). Reads were aligned to the *S. cerevisiae* genome using Tophat2 (Kim et al., 2013) without a reference transcriptome, and uniquely mapping reads were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). Coverage of the 5'-most base of the read, corresponding to the 3'most base of the nascent RNA and the active site of elongating RNA polymerase, was extracted using bedtools genomecov (Quinlan and Hall, 2010) and normalized to the total number of uniquely mapped reads. Quality statistics of raw, cleaned, nonaligning, and uniquely aligning reads were assessed using FastQC (Andrews, 2010).

The NET-seq pipeline additionally performs *ab initio* transcript annotation (Pertea et al., 2015), differential expression analysis, and data visualization with the option to split data into clusters of similar signal. For libraries with unique molecular barcodes and/or spike-ins, the pipeline also handles PCR duplicate removal and spike-in normalization, respectively.

## 2.9 Bibliography

- Adkins, M. W. and Tyler, J. K. (2006). Transcriptional activators are dispensable for transcription in the absence of spt6-mediated chromatin reassembly of promoter regions. *Molecular Cell*, 21(3):405 416. 2.3
- Andrews, S. (2010). Fastqc: A quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. https://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc/. 2.8.5, 2.8.6, 2.8.8, 2.8.9
- Andrulis, E. D., Guzmán, E., Döring, P., Werner, J., and Lis, J. T. (2000). Highresolution localization of drosophila spt5 and spt6 at heat shock genes in vivo: roles in promoter proximal pausing and transcription elongation. *Genes & Development*, 14(20):2635–2649. 2.3
- Ardehali, M. B., Yao, J., Adelman, K., Fuda, N. J., Petesch, S. J., Webb, W. W., and Lis, J. T. (2009). Spt6 enhances the elongation rate of rna polymerase ii in vivo. *The EMBO Journal*, 28(8):1067–1077. 2.3
- Aronesty, E. (2013). Comparison of sequencing utility programs. *The Open Bioinformatics Journal*, 7:1–8. 2.8.8
- Arribere, J. A. and Gilbert, W. V. (2013). Roles for transcript leaders in translation and mrna decay revealed by transcript leader sequencing. *Genome Research*, 23(6):977–987. 2.3, 2.8.5.2
- Bailey, T. L., Johnson, J., Grant, C. E., and Noble, W. S. (2015). The meme suite. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 43(W1):W39–W49. 2.18
- Begum, N. A., Stanlie, A., Nakata, M., Akiyama, H., and Honjo, T. (2012). The histone chaperone spt6 is required for activation-induced cytidine deaminase target determination through h3k4me3 regulation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(39):32415–32429. 2.3
- Bortvin, A. and Winston, F. (1996). Evidence that spt6p controls chromatin structure by a direct interaction with histones. *Science*, 272(5267):1473–1476. 2.3, 2.5
- Carrozza, M. J., Li, B., Florens, L., Suganuma, T., Swanson, S. K., Lee, K. K., Shia, W.-J., Anderson, S., Yates, J., Washburn, M. P., and Workman, J. L. (2005). Histone h3 methylation by set2 directs deacetylation of coding regions by rpd3s to suppress spurious intragenic transcription. *Cell*, 123(4):581 592. 2.3
- Chen, K., Xi, Y., Pan, X., Li, Z., Kaestner, K., Tyler, J., Dent, S., He, X., and Li, W. (2013). Danpos: Dynamic analysis of nucleosome position and occupancy by sequencing. *Genome Research*, 23(2):341–351. 2.5, 2.8.8.1

- Chen, S., Ma, J., Wu, F., Xiong, L.-j., Ma, H., Xu, W., Lv, R., Li, X., Villen, J., Gygi, S. P., Liu, X. S., and Shi, Y. (2012). The histone h3 lys 27 demethylase jmjd3 regulates gene expression by impacting transcriptional elongation. *Genes & Development*, 26(12):1364–1375. 2.3
- Cheung, V., Chua, G., Batada, N. N., Landry, C. R., Michnick, S. W., Hughes, T. R., and Winston, F. (2008). Chromatin- and transcription-related factors repress transcription from within coding regions throughout the saccharomyces cerevisiae genome. *PLoS Biology*, 6(11):1–13. 2.3, 2.3, 2.4, 2.7, 2.8.1
- Chu, Y., Sutton, A., Sternglanz, R., and Prelich, G. (2006). The bur1 cyclin-dependent protein kinase is required for the normal pattern of histone methylation by set2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 26(8):3029–3038. 2.3
- Churchman, L. S. and Weissman, J. S. (2012). Native elongating transcript sequencing (net-seq). *Current Protocols in Molecular Biology*, 98(1):14.4.1–14.4.17. 2.5
- Close, D., Johnson, S. J., Sdano, M. A., McDonald, S. M., Robinson, H., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2011). Crystal structures of the s. cerevisiae spt6 core and c-terminal tandem sh2 domain. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 408(4):697 713. 2.3
- Crooks, G. E., Hon, G., Chandonia, J.-M., and Brenner, S. E. (2004). Weblogo: A sequence logo generator. *Genome Research*, 14(6):1188–1190. 2.8.5.5
- de Boer, C. G. and Hughes, T. R. (2011). YeTFaSCo: a database of evaluated yeast transcription factor sequence specificities. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 40(D1):D169–D179. 2.6.3
- DeGennaro, C. M., Alver, B. H., Marguerat, S., Stepanova, E., Davis, C. P., Bähler, J., Park, P. J., and Winston, F. (2013). Spt6 regulates intragenic and antisense transcription, nucleosome positioning, and histone modifications genome-wide in fission yeast. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 33(24):4779–4792. 2.3, 2.3, 2.3, 2.5
- Diebold, M.-L., Koch, M., Loeliger, E., Cura, V., Winston, F., Cavarelli, J., and Romier, C. (2010a). The structure of an iws1/spt6 complex reveals an interaction domain conserved in tfiis, elongin a and med26. *The EMBO Journal*, 29(23):3979–3991. 2.3
- Diebold, M.-L., Loeliger, E., Koch, M., Winston, F., Cavarelli, J., and Romier, C. (2010b). Noncanonical tandem sh2 enables interaction of elongation factor spt6 with rna polymerase ii. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(49):38389–38398. 2.3

- Doris, S. M., Chuang, J., Viktorovskaya, O., Murawska, M., Spatt, D., Churchman, L. S., and Winston, F. (2018). Spt6 is required for the fidelity of promoter selection. *Molecular Cell*, 72(4):687 – 699.e6. 2.2, 2.8.2, 2.8.3, 1
- Duina, A. A. (2011). Histone chaperones spt6 and fact: Similarities and differences in modes of action at transcribed genes. *Genetics Research International*, 2011:625210. 22567361[pmid]. 2.3, 2.5
- Endoh, M., Zhu, W., Hasegawa, J., Watanabe, H., Kim, D.-K., Aida, M., Inukai, N., Narita, T., Yamada, T., Furuya, A., Sato, H., Yamaguchi, Y., Mandal, S. S., Reinberg, D., Wada, T., and Handa, H. (2004). Human spt6 stimulates transcription elongation by rna polymerase ii in vitro. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 24(8):3324–3336. 2.3
- Engel, S. R., Dietrich, F. S., Fisk, D. G., Binkley, G., Balakrishnan, R., Costanzo, M. C., Dwight, S. S., Hitz, B. C., Karra, K., Nash, R. S., Weng, S., Wong, E. D., Lloyd, P., Skrzypek, M. S., Miyasato, S. R., Simison, M., and Cherry, J. M. (2014). The reference genome sequence of saccharomyces cerevisiae: Then and now. *G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics*, 4(3):389–398. 2.8.4, 2.8.5.4, 2.8.6.3
- Grant, C. E., Bailey, T. L., and Noble, W. S. (2011). FIMO: scanning for occurrences of a given motif. *Bioinformatics*, 27(7):1017–1018. 2.8.5.6
- Hansen, P., Hecht, J., Ibn-Salem, J., Menkuec, B. S., Roskosch, S., Truss, M., and Robinson, P. N. (2016). Q-nexus: a comprehensive and efficient analysis pipeline designed for chip-nexus. *BMC Genomics*, 17(1):873. 2.8.6.1
- He, Q., Johnston, J., and Zeitlinger, J. (2015). Chip-nexus enables improved detection of in vivo transcription factor binding footprints. *Nature Biotechnology*, 33:395 EP –. 2.3
- Ivanovska, I., Jacques, P.-É., Rando, O. J., Robert, F., and Winston, F. (2011). Control of chromatin structure by spt6: Different consequences in coding and regulatory regions. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 31(3):531–541. 2.3, 2.5, 2.5
- Iyer, V. and Struhl, K. (1995). Poly(da:dt), a ubiquitous promoter element that stimulates transcription via its intrinsic dna structure. *The EMBO Journal*, 14(11):2570– 2579. 2.5.1
- Jeronimo, C., Watanabe, S., Kaplan, C., Peterson, C., and Robert, F. (2015). The histone chaperones fact and spt6 restrict h2a.z from intragenic locations. *Molecular Cell*, 58(6):1113 1123. 2.3, 2.5

- Kaplan, C. D., Laprade, L., and Winston, F. (2003). Transcription elongation factors repress transcription initiation from cryptic sites. *Science*, 301(5636):1096–1099. 2.3, 2.3, 2.3, 2.5
- Kaplan, C. D., Morris, J. R., Wu, C.-t., and Winston, F. (2000). Spt5 and spt6 are associated with active transcription and have characteristics of general elongation factors in d. melanogaster. *Genes & Development*, 14(20):2623–2634. 2.3
- Kaplan, N., Moore, I. K., Fondufe-Mittendorf, Y., Gossett, A. J., Tillo, D., Field, Y., LeProust, E. M., Hughes, T. R., Lieb, J. D., Widom, J., and Segal, E. (2008). The dna-encoded nucleosome organization of a eukaryotic genome. *Nature*, 458:362 EP –. 2.5.1
- Kim, D., Pertea, G., Trapnell, C., Pimentel, H., Kelley, R., and Salzberg, S. L. (2013). Tophat2: accurate alignment of transcriptomes in the presence of insertions, deletions and gene fusions. *Genome Biology*, 14(4):R36. 2.8.5, 2.8.9
- Krogan, N. J., Kim, M., Ahn, S. H., Zhong, G., Kobor, M. S., Cagney, G., Emili, A., Shilatifard, A., Buratowski, S., and Greenblatt, J. F. (2002). Rna polymerase ii elongation factors of saccharomyces cerevisiae: a targeted proteomics approach. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 22(20):6979–6992. 2.3
- Köster, J. and Rahmann, S. (2012). Snakemake—a scalable bioinformatics workflow engine. *Bioinformatics*, 28(19):2520–2522. 2.8.5, 2.8.5.6, 2.8.6, 2.8.7, 2.8.8, 2.8.8.2, 2.8.9
- Langmead, B. and Salzberg, S. L. (2012). Fast gapped-read alignment with bowtie 2. *Nature Methods*, 9:357 EP –. 2.8.6
- Langmead, B., Trapnell, C., Pop, M., and Salzberg, S. L. (2009). Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short dna sequences to the human genome. *Genome Biology*, 10(3):R25. 2.8.8
- Li, H., Handsaker, B., Wysoker, A., Fennell, T., Ruan, J., Homer, N., Marth, G., Abecasis, G., Durbin, R., and 1000 Genome Project Data Processing Subgroup (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics*, 25(16):2078–2079. 2.8.5, 2.8.5.5, 2.8.6, 2.8.8, 2.8.9
- Li, Q., Brown, J. B., Huang, H., and Bickel, P. J. (2011). Measuring reproducibility of high-throughput experiments. *Annals of Applied Statistics*, 5(3):1752–1779. 2.8.5.2, 2.8.6.1
- Li, S., Almeida, A. R., Radebaugh, C. A., Zhang, L., Chen, X., Huang, L., Thurston, A. K., Kalashnikova, A. A., Hansen, J. C., Luger, K., and Stargell, L. A. (2018).

The elongation factor spn1 is a multi-functional chromatin binding protein. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 46(5):2321–2334. 2.3

- Lickwar, C. R., Rao, B., Shabalin, A. A., Nobel, A. B., Strahl, B. D., and Lieb, J. D. (2009). The set2/rpd3s pathway suppresses cryptic transcription without regard to gene length or transcription frequency. *PLoS ONE*, 4(3):1–7. 2.3
- Liu, J., Zhang, J., Gong, Q., Xiong, P., Huang, H., Wu, B., Lu, G., Wu, J., and Shi, Y. (2011). Solution structure of tandem sh2 domains from spt6 protein and their binding to the phosphorylated rna polymerase ii c-terminal domain. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(33):29218–29226. 2.3
- Love, M. I., Huber, W., and Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for rna-seq data with deseq2. *Genome Biology*, 15(12):550. 2.8.5.3, 2.8.6.2
- Machanick, P. and Bailey, T. L. (2011). MEME-ChIP: motif analysis of large DNA datasets. *Bioinformatics*, 27(12):1696–1697. 2.6.3, 2.8.5.7
- MacIsaac, K. D., Wang, T., Gordon, D. B., Gifford, D. K., Stormo, G. D., and Fraenkel, E. (2006). An improved map of conserved regulatory sites for saccharomyces cerevisiae. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 7(1):113. 2.6.3
- Malabat, C., Feuerbach, F., Ma, L., Saveanu, C., and Jacquier, A. (2015). Quality control of transcription start site selection by nonsense-mediated-mrna decay. *eLife*, 4:e06722. 2.3, 2.6.1, 2.8.5.2
- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.journal*, 17(1):10–12. 2.8.5, 2.8.6, 2.8.8, 2.8.9
- Mayer, A., di Iulio, J., Maleri, S., Eser, U., Vierstra, J., Reynolds, A., Sandstrom, R., Stamatoyannopoulos, J. A., and Churchman, L. S. (2015). Native elongating transcript sequencing reveals human transcriptional activity at nucleotide resolution. *Cell*, 161(3):541–554. 2.8.5, 2.8.6
- Mayer, A., Lidschreiber, M., Siebert, M., Leike, K., Söding, J., and Cramer, P. (2010). Uniform transitions of the general rna polymerase ii transcription complex. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology*, 17:1272–1278. 2.3
- McCullough, L., Connell, Z., Petersen, C., and Formosa, T. (2015). The abundant histone chaperones spt6 and fact collaborate to assemble, inspect, and maintain chromatin structure in saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics*, 201(3):1031–1045. 2.3

- McDonald, S. M., Close, D., Xin, H., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2010). Structure and biological importance of the spn1-spt6 interaction, and its regulatory role in nucleosome binding. *Molecular Cell*, 40(5):725 – 735. 2.3
- Newburger, D. E. and Bulyk, M. L. (2008). UniPROBE: an online database of protein binding microarray data on protein–DNA interactions. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 37(suppl\_1):D77–D82. 2.6.3
- Ozonov, E., Pachkov, M., Arnold, P., Balwierz, P. J., and van Nimwegen, E. (2012). SwissRegulon, a database of genome-wide annotations of regulatory sites: recent updates. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 41(D1):D214–D220. 2.6.3
- Pathak, R., Singh, P., Ananthakrishnan, S., Adamczyk, S., Schimmel, O., and Govind, C. K. (2018). Acetylation-dependent recruitment of the fact complex and its role in regulating pol ii occupancy genome-wide in saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics*, 209(3):743–756. 2.3
- Pelechano, V., Wei, W., and Steinmetz, L. M. (2013). Extensive transcriptional heterogeneity revealed by isoform profiling. *Nature*, 497:127 EP –. 2.8.5.1
- Perales, R., Erickson, B., Zhang, L., Kim, H., Valiquett, E., and Bentley, D. (2013). Gene promoters dictate histone occupancy within genes. *The EMBO Journal*, 32(19):2645–2656. 2.3, 2.5
- Pertea, M., Pertea, G. M., Antonescu, C. M., Chang, T.-C., Mendell, J. T., and Salzberg, S. L. (2015). Stringtie enables improved reconstruction of a transcriptome from rna-seq reads. *Nature Biotechnology*, 33:290 EP –. 2.8.9
- Quinlan, A. R. and Hall, I. M. (2010). Bedtools: a flexible suite of utilities for comparing genomic features. *Bioinformatics*, 26(6):841–842. 2.8.5, 2.8.5.5, 2.8.6, 2.8.6.2, 2.8.8, 2.8.9
- Rhee, H. S. and Pugh, B. F. (2012). Genome-wide structure and organization of eukaryotic pre-initiation complexes. *Nature*, 483:295 EP –. Article. 2.6.2, 2.8.6.1
- Sdano, M. A., Fulcher, J. M., Palani, S., Chandrasekharan, M. B., Parnell, T. J., Whitby, F. G., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2017). A novel sh2 recognition mechanism recruits spt6 to the doubly phosphorylated rna polymerase ii linker at sites of transcription. *eLife*, 6:e28723. 2.3
- Shivaswamy, S., Bhinge, A., Zhao, Y., Jones, S., Hirst, M., and Iyer, V. R. (2008). Dynamic remodeling of individual nucleosomes across a eukaryotic genome in response to transcriptional perturbation. *PLoS Biology*, 6(3):1–13. 2.5

- Silverman, B. W. (1986). *Density Estimation for Statistics and Data Analysis*, chapter 5.3, pages 100–110. Chapman & Hall. 2.8.5.2
- Sun, M., Larivière, L., Dengl, S., Mayer, A., and Cramer, P. (2010). A tandem sh2 domain in transcription elongation factor spt6 binds the phosphorylated rna polymerase ii c-terminal repeat domain (ctd). *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(53):41597–41603. 2.3
- Teixeira, M. C., Monteiro, P. T., Palma, M., Costa, C., Godinho, C. P., Pais, P., Cavalheiro, M., Antunes, M., Lemos, A., Pedreira, T., and Sá-Correia, I. (2017). YEAS-TRACT: an upgraded database for the analysis of transcription regulatory networks in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 46(D1):D348–D353. 2.6.3
- Tillo, D. and Hughes, T. R. (2009). G+c content dominates intrinsic nucleosome occupancy. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 10(1):442. 2.5.1
- Uwimana, N., Collin, P., Jeronimo, C., Haibe-Kains, B., and Robert, F. (2017). Bidirectional terminators in saccharomyces cerevisiae prevent cryptic transcription from invading neighboring genes. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 45(11):6417–6426. 2.3, 2.3, 2.4, 2.7
- van Bakel, H., Tsui, K., Gebbia, M., Mnaimneh, S., Hughes, T. R., and Nislow, C. (2013). A compendium of nucleosome and transcript profiles reveals determinants of chromatin architecture and transcription. *PLoS Genetics*, 9(5):1–18. 2.3, 2.3, 2.5
- Wagih, O. (2017). ggseqlogo: a versatile R package for drawing sequence logos. *Bioinformatics*, 33(22):3645–3647. 2.8.5.5
- Wang, A. H., Juan, A. H., Ko, K. D., Tsai, P.-F., Zare, H., Dell'Orso, S., and Sartorelli, V. (2017). The elongation factor spt6 maintains esc pluripotency by controlling super-enhancers and counteracting polycomb proteins. *Molecular Cell*, 68(2):398 413.e6. 2.3
- Wang, A. H., Zare, H., Mousavi, K., Wang, C., Moravec, C. E., Sirotkin, H. I., Ge, K., Gutierrez-Cruz, G., and Sartorelli, V. (2013). The histone chaperone spt6 coordinates histone h3k27 demethylation and myogenesis. *The EMBO Journal*, 32(8):1075–1086. 2.3
- Wang, L., Chen, J., Wang, C., Uusküla-Reimand, L., Chen, K., Medina-Rivera, A., Young, E. J., Zimmermann, M. T., Yan, H., Sun, Z., Zhang, Y., Wu, S. T., Huang, H., Wilson, M. D., Kocher, J.-P. A., and Li, W. (2014). Mace: model based analysis of chip-exo. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 42(20):e156. 2.8.6.1

- Wehrens, R. and Buydens, L. (2007). Self- and super-organizing maps in r: The kohonen package. *Journal of Statistical Software, Articles*, 21(5):1–19. 2.8.8.2
- Weirauch, M., Yang, A., Albu, M., Cote, A. G., Montenegro-Montero, A., Drewe, P., Najafabadi, H., Lambert, S., Mann, I., Cook, K., Zheng, H., Goity, A., van Bakel, H., Lozano, J.-C., Galli, M., Lewsey, M. G., Huang, E., Mukherjee, T., Chen, X., Reece-Hoyes, J., Govindarajan, S., Shaulsky, G., Walhout, A., Bouget, F.-Y., Ratsch, G., Larrondo, L., Ecker, J., and Hughes, T. (2014). Determination and inference of eukaryotic transcription factor sequence specificity. *Cell*, 158(6):1431 1443. 2.6.3
- Wood, V., Gwilliam, R., Rajandream, M.-A., Lyne, M., Lyne, R., Stewart, A., Sgouros, J., Peat, N., Hayles, J., Baker, S., Basham, D., Bowman, S., Brooks, K., Brown, D., Brown, S., Chillingworth, T., Churcher, C., Collins, M., Connor, R., Cronin, A., Davis, P., Feltwell, T., Fraser, A., Gentles, S., Goble, A., Hamlin, N., Harris, D., Hidalgo, J., Hodgson, G., Holroyd, S., Hornsby, T., Howarth, S., Huckle, E. J., Hunt, S., Jagels, K., James, K., Jones, L., Jones, M., Leather, S., McDonald, S., McLean, J., Mooney, P., Moule, S., Mungall, K., Murphy, L., Niblett, D., Odell, C., Oliver, K., O'Neil, S., Pearson, D., Quail, M. A., Rabbinowitsch, E., Rutherford, K., Rutter, S., Saunders, D., Seeger, K., Sharp, S., Skelton, J., Simmonds, M., Squares, R., Squares, S., Stevens, K., Taylor, K., Taylor, R. G., Tivey, A., Walsh, S., Warren, T., Whitehead, S., Woodward, J., Volckaert, G., Aert, R., Robben, J., Grymonprez, B., Weltjens, I., Vanstreels, E., Rieger, M., Schäfer, M., Müller-Auer, S., Gabel, C., Fuchs, M., Fritzc, C., Holzer, E., Moestl, D., Hilbert, H., Borzym, K., Langer, I., Beck, A., Lehrach, H., Reinhardt, R., Pohl, T. M., Eger, P., Zimmermann, W., Wedler, H., Wambutt, R., Purnelle, B., Goffeau, A., Cadieu, E., Dréano, S., Gloux, S., Lelaure, V., Mottier, S., Galibert, F., Aves, S. J., Xiang, Z., Hunt, C., Moore, K., Hurst, S. M., Lucas, M., Rochet, M., Gaillardin, C., Tallada, V. A., Garzon, A., Thode, G., Daga, R. R., Cruzado, L., Jimenez, J., Sánchez, M., del Rey, F., Benito, J., Domínguez, A., Revuelta, J. L., Moreno, S., Armstrong, J., Forsburg, S. L., Cerrutti, L., Lowe, T., McCombie, W. R., Paulsen, I., Potashkin, J., Shpakovski, G. V., Ussery, D., Barrell, B. G., and Nurse, P. (2002). The genome sequence of schizosaccharomyces pombe. *Nature*, 415(6874):871–880. 2.8.4
- Yoh, S. M., Cho, H., Pickle, L., Evans, R. M., and Jones, K. A. (2007). The spt6 sh2 domain binds ser2-p rnapii to direct iws1-dependent mrna splicing and export. *Genes & Development*, 21(2):160–174. 2.3
- Yoh, S. M., Lucas, J. S., and Jones, K. A. (2008). The iws1:spt6:ctd complex controls cotranscriptional mrna biosynthesis and hypb/setd2-mediated histone h3k36 methylation. *Genes & Development*, 22(24):3422–3434. 2.3

- Youdell, M. L., Kizer, K. O., Kisseleva-Romanova, E., Fuchs, S. M., Duro, E., Strahl, B. D., and Mellor, J. (2008). Roles for ctk1 and spt6 in regulating the different methylation states of histone h3 lysine 36. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 28(16):4915–4926. 2.3
- Young, M. D., Wakefield, M. J., Smyth, G. K., and Oshlack, A. (2010). Gene ontology analysis for rna-seq: accounting for selection bias. *Genome Biology*, 11(2):R14. 2.8.5
- Zhang, Y., Liu, T., Meyer, C. A., Eeckhoute, J., Johnson, D. S., Bernstein, B. E., Nusbaum, C., Myers, R. M., Brown, M., Li, W., and Liu, X. S. (2008). Model-based analysis of chip-seq (macs). *Genome Biology*, 9(9):R137. 2.8.5.2, 2.8.6, 2.8.6.1
- Zhang, Y., Moqtaderi, Z., Rattner, B. P., Euskirchen, G., Snyder, M., Kadonaga, J. T., Liu, X. S., and Struhl, K. (2009). Intrinsic histone-dna interactions are not the major determinant of nucleosome positions in vivo. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biol*ogy, 16:847 EP –. Article. 2.5.1
- Zhu, J. and Zhang, M. Q. (1999). SCPD: a promoter database of the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Bioinformatics*, 15(7):607–611. 2.6.3

## Chapter 3

## Genomics of the transcription elongation factor Spt5

## 3.1 Abstract

Spt5 is a conserved transcription elongation factor important for the processivity of the transcription complex and many transcription-related processes. To study the requirement for Spt5 *in vivo*, we have applied multiple genomic assays to *Schizosac-charomyces pombe* cells depleted of Spt5. Our results reveal an accumulation of RNA Pol II over the 5' ends of genes upon Spt5 depletion, and a progressive decrease in transcript abundance towards the 3' ends of genes. This is consistent with a model in which Spt5 depletion causes Pol II elongation defects and increases early termination. We also unexpectedly discover that Spt5 depletion causes hundreds of antisense transcripts to be expressed across the genome, primarily initiating from within the first 500 base pairs of genes.

## 3.2 Collaborators

Ameet Shetty generated TSS-seq, MNase-seq, NET-seq, RNA-seq, and ChIP-seq libraries

### 3.3 Introduction to Spt5 and Spt5 depletion

Spt5 is a fundamental component of the transcription elongation complex, with the distinction of being the only RNA polymerase-associated factor known to be conserved across all three domains of life (Hartzog and Fu, 2013; Werner, 2012). In eukaryotes, Spt5 heterodimerizes with the protein Spt4, forming a complex known as DSIF (DRB sensitivity-inducing factor) (Hartzog et al., 1998; Hirtreiter et al., 2010; Schwer et al., 2009; Wada et al., 1998). In metazoans, phosphorylation of DSIF controls the release of the elongation complex from promoter-proximal pausing, a regulatory transition state between transcription initiation and productive elongation (Adelman and Lis, 2012).

Within the elongation complex, biochemical and structural studies place Spt4/5 near the center of the action (Ehara et al., 2019, 2017; Vos et al., 2018a,b): Spt5 directly interacts with the noncoding strand of DNA (Crickard et al., 2016; Meyer et al., 2015), the nascent RNA (Blythe et al., 2016; Crickard et al., 2016; Meyer et al., 2015), and the RNA Pol II clamp domain, which sits above the nucleic acid cleft (Hirtreiter et al., 2010; Martinez-Rucobo et al., 2011; Viktorovskaya et al., 2011; Yamaguchi et al., 1999). Binding of Spt5 to Pol II is likely to stabilize the elongation complex and enhance its processivity (Baluapuri et al., 2019; Hirtreiter et al., 2010; Klein et al., 2011; Martinez-Rucobo et al., 2011), consistent with both *in vitro* studies showing that Spt5 reduces pausing of polymerase under nucleotide-limiting conditions (Guo et al., 2000; Wada et al., 1998; Zhu et al., 2007), and *in vivo* studies showing elongation defects upon Spt4/5 mutation or depletion (Diamant et al., 2016a; Kramer et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2012; Mason and Struhl, 2005; Morillon et al., 2003; Quan and Hartzog, 2010; Rondón et al., 2003).

As it travels with elongating Pol II, Spt5 recruits other factors, including the Rpd3S histone deactylase complex (Drouin et al., 2010) and mRNA 3'-end processing factors (Mayer et al., 2012; Stadelmayer et al., 2014; Yamamoto et al., 2014). The recruitment of still other factors to the elongation complex by Spt5 is dependent on the phosphorylation status of the Spt5 C-terminal region (CTR), a domain composed of tandem repeats analogous to the RNA Pol II C-terminal domain. When unphosphorylated, the Spt5 CTR aids in recruitment of the mRNA capping enzyme (Doamekpor et al., 2014, 2015; Schneider et al., 2010; Wen and Shatkin, 1999), while when phosphorylated, the Spt5 CTR recruits the Paf1 complex (Liu et al., 2009; Mbogning et al., 2013; Wier et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2009), another complex involved in transcription elongation (Oss et al., 2017).

Despite the close relationship of Spt5 to transcription and the transcription-associated processes described above, many studies which knocked down Spt5 in zebrafish, mice, and HeLa cells observed only mild changes in transcript levels across the genome (Diamant et al., 2016b; Fitz et al., 2018; Komori et al., 2009; Krishnan et al., 2008; Stanlie et al., 2012), a result that could potentially be explained by inefficient knock-down of Spt5 and/or the lack of a spike-in control, without which it is impossible to observe a global change over the entire genome (Chen et al., 2016). Consistent with this, more recent studies incoporating spike-in controls have observed global decreases in transcript abundances upon Spt4/5 depletion (Henriques et al., 2018; Naguib et al., 2019).

To study the requirement for Spt5 *in vivo*, we use a system for conditionally depleting Spt5 protein in the fission yeast *Schizosaccharomyces pombe*. In this system, Spt5 is expressed using the thiamine-repressible *nmt81* promoter (Basi et al., 1993), and is tagged with an auxin-inducible degron tag (Kanke et al., 2011), such that ad-

50

dition of thiamine and auxin to the media results in repression of *spt5*<sup>+</sup> transcription and specific degradation of Spt5 protein (Figure 3.1). For all experiments described in this chapter, Spt5-depleted cells are sampled 4.5 hours after the start of depletion, at which point the levels of Spt5 on chromatin are about 12% of non-depleted levels, as measured by ChIP-seq of Spt5 (Figure 3.2, top panel).

Using this system, we assayed various aspects of transcription and chromatin structure across the genomes of Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells. The results are presented below, with section 3.4 and the RNA-seq part of section 3.5 describing my reanalyses of data published in Shetty et al. (2017) prior to my involvement in this project.



Figure 3.1: Diagram of the dual-shutoff system used to deplete Spt5 from *S. pombe*. Spt5 is expressed from a thiamine-repressible promoter, and tagged with an auxin-inducible degron tag for specific degradation upon addition of auxin.

#### 3.4 RNA Polymerase II in Spt5 depletion

To examine the effects of Spt5 depletion on transcription, we performed Pol II ChIPseq and NET-seq of Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells. The data from the two assays paint somewhat different pictures of the changes in Pol II status upon Spt5 depletion (Figure 3.2). ChIP-seq reports that global levels of Pol II on chromatin in Spt5-depleted cells are roughly one-third that of non-depleted cells, with the Pol II remaining after Spt5 depletion tending to be located towards the 5' ends of genes. By contrast, NET-seq reports that total elongating Pol II is not depleted to an appreciable degree but is redistributed from the 3' to the 5' ends of genes, with a greater 5' bias than that observed by ChIP-seq. We interpret this 5' shift of Pol II as reflecting a transcription elongation defect upon Spt5 depletion, consistent with previously reported elongation defects upon Spt4/5 disruption (Diamant et al., 2016a; Kramer et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2012; Mason and Struhl, 2005; Morillon et al., 2003; Quan and Hartzog, 2010; Rondón et al., 2003).

To learn more about the state of Pol II after Spt5 depletion, we also performed ChIP-seq for two major posttranslational modifications of the Pol II C-terminal domain (CTD), namely serine 5 phosphorylation and serine 2 phos-Looking at the relative phorylation. enrichment of these modifications over gene bodies, we see that the CTD of the Pol II remaining at the 5' ends of genes after Spt5 depletion is enriched for phospho-serine 5 and depleted for phospho-serine 2. This is somewhat expected due to the respective tendencies of phospho-serine 5 and 2 to occur towards the 5' and 3' ends of genes (Komarnitsky et al., 2000). However, the 5' enrichment of phospho-serine 5 seen in Spt5-depleted cells is not observed in non-depleted cells (note the uniformity of relative Ser5P enrichment in non-



Figure 3.2: Average Spt5 ChIP-seq, RNA Pol II ChIP-seq, and sense NET-seq signal in Spt5 non-depleted and depleted cells, over 1989 non-overlapping coding transcripts scaled from TSS to CPS, plus 0.5 kb on both ends. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean spike-in normalized coverage over two replicates or one experiment (non-depleted NET-seq), taken in nonoverlapping 20 bp bins and standardized per gene.



Figure 3.3: Median standardized RNA Pol II ChIP-seq signal and relative enrichment of Pol II phospho-serine 5 and phospho-serine 2 ChIP-seq signal in Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells, over 1989 non-overlapping coding genes aligned by nondepleted genic TSS. ChIP-seq coverage is spike-in normalized and input-subtracted, and relative enrichment of Pol II modifications is a normalized log-ratio of modification coverage over Pol II coverage.

depleted cells in Figure 3.3).

One possible explanation for the apparent discrepancy between the ChIP-seq and NET-seq results is the difference in immunoprecipitation strategy between the two techniques. The antibody used to pull down Pol II for ChIP-seq was 8WG16, which recognizes the Pol II CTD. Reports of this antibody's relative affinity for the various CTD phosphoisoforms vary widely across studies in several species (Zeitlinger et al., 2007). It is conceivable that, for *S. pombe*, the 8WG16 antibody might fail to efficiently pull down a 5'-biased phosphoisoform of Pol II that would be captured by NET-seq, a technique that should theoretically capture all Pol II phosphoisoforms via FLAG pulldown of the Rpb3 subunit of Pol II. If this were the case, it could explain the relative lack of Pol II ChIP-seq signal from Spt5 non-depleted cells over the first 500 base pairs of genes (Figure 3.3). Furthermore, if the levels of this missing CTD phosphoisoform were elevated in Spt5-depleted cells versus non-depleted cells, this could also explain the difference in Spt5-depleted total Pol II levels on chromatin as observed by ChIP-seq and NET-seq.

This missing CTD phosphoisoform is not likely to be serine 5 phosphorylation, because ChIP-seq of this mark looks very much like ChIP-seq of Pol II (again, note the uniformity of relative Ser5P enrichment in non-depleted cells in Figure 3.3). One possible candidate is serine 7 phosphorylation, a modification made early in transcription initiation which has been shown in an *in vitro* human system to be a preferred substrate for P-TEFb to carry out subsequent phosphorylation of serine 5 (Czudnochowski et al., 2012).

#### 3.5 The transcriptome in Spt5 depletion

Given the transcriptional changes observed after Spt5 depletion, we performed RNAseq and TSS-seq to further see how the depletion affects steady-state transcript levels. Changes to the levels of genic transcripts after Spt5 depletion are generally mild, with the median gene being expressed at roughly 68% of non-depleted levels as measured by RNA-seq with an RNA spike-in, or at 104% of non-depleted levels as measured by TSS-seq with a cell spike-in (Figure 3.4). The difference in transcript abundance measurements between RNA-seq and TSS-seq can be explained by a change in the distribution of RNA-seq signal over genes in Spt5 depletion: RNA-seq signal is generally reduced over genes, except near the TSS at the very 5' end of genes (Figure 3.5). We attribute this to defective elongation upon Spt5 depletion, which increases transcriptional pausing, early termination, and the use of intragenic polyadenylation sites, consistent with a previous report in budding yeast (Cui and Denis, 2003).

RNA-seq and TSS-seq also revealed the expression of many novel transcripts in Spt5 depletion, including over 900 antisense transcripts which tend to initiate within the first 500 base pairs downstream of the genic TSS (Figures 3.6, 3.7, 3.8). Unlike



Figure 3.4: Scatterplot of fold-change in Spt5-depleted over non-depleted cells, comparing TSS-seq and RNA-seq. Each dot represents an RNA-seq measurement over an annotated transcript paired with a TSS-seq measurement over a genic peak assigned to the transcript. Fold-changes are regularized fold-change estimates from DESeq2, with size factors determined from ERCC RNA spike-in counts (RNA-seq) or *S. cerevisiae* cell spike-in counts (TSS-seq).

Spt6-repressed transcripts, which are biased towards being sense strand intragenic transcripts (Figure 2.6), most Spt5-repressed transcripts are biased towards being antisense transcripts (Figure 3.8). In general, these Spt5-repressed antisense transcripts are only a few hundred nucleotides in length (Figure 3.7), and are expressed at a lower level than canonical genic transcripts (Figure 3.9). We also find no notable correlation upon Spt5 depletion between changes in antisense transcription and changes in overlapping genic transcription. Interestingly, the most significant motif found by *de novo* motif discovery upstream of Spt5-repressed antisense TSSs is a GA-rich motif with 3-nucleotide periodicity, similar to the most significant motif found upstream of Spt6-repressed intragenic and antisense TSSs in *S. cerevisiae* (Figures 3.10, 2.18).


Figure 3.5: Average sense RNA-seq signal in Spt5 nondepleted and depleted cells, over 1989 non-overlapping coding genes scaled from TSS to CPS. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean spike-in normalized coverage over two replicates, taken in non-overlapping 20 nt bins and standardized per gene.



Figure 3.6: Heatmaps of antisense RNA-seq signal from Spt5-depleted and nondepleted cells, over 1989 non-overlapping coding genes aligned by non-depleted genic TSS and sorted by annotated sense transcript length. Data are shown for each gene up to 300 nucleotides 3' of the CPS, indicated by the white dotted line. Values are the mean of spike-in normalized coverage in non-overlapping 20 nucleotide bins, averaged over two replicates. Values above the 93<sup>rd</sup> percentile are set to the 93<sup>rd</sup> percentile for visualization.



sorted by the distance from the genic TSS to the antisense TSS. Values are the mean of spike-in normalized coverage for all genes overlapping an Spt5-depletion-induced antisense TSS. Genes are aligned by the sense, genic TSS and Figure 3.7: Heatmaps of antisense TSS-seq, RNA-seq, and NET-seq signal in Spt5 non-depleted and depleted cells, in non-overlapping 20 nt bins, over one (non-depleted NET-seq) or more experiments. Values above the 0.995 (TSSseq), 0.98 (RNA-seq), or 0.96 (NET-seq) quantiles are set to their respective quantiles for visualization.



Figure 3.8: Bar plot of the number of TSS-seq peaks detected as differentially expressed in Spt5-depleted versus non-depleted cells. The height of each bar is proportional to the total number of peaks in the category, including those not found to be significantly differentially expressed.



Figure 3.9: Violin plots of expression level distributions for genomic classes of TSS-seq peaks in Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells. Normalized counts are the mean of spike-in size factor normalized counts from four (non-depleted) or two (depleted) replicates.



Figure 3.10: Sequence logos of motifs discovered by MEME (Bailey et al., 2015) in the window -100 to +30 bp relative to Spt5-depletion-induced antisense TSSs. For each motif, the observed number of occurrences and the expected number of occurrences if the input sequences were scrambled are shown.

#### 3.6 The chromatin landscape in Spt5 depletion

One hypothesis for why antisense transcripts are expressed upon Spt5 depletion is that changes in chromatin structure create an environment permissive for transcription initiation. To observe possible changes to chromatin, we performed MNase-seq of Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells (Figure 3.11). Because no spike-in control was included in the experiment, we were unable to use the data to quantify nucleosome occupancy; however, the data do indicate that nucleosomes generally be-



Figure 3.11: Average MNase-seq dyad signal from Spt5-depleted and nondepleted cells, over 1989 non-overlapping coding genes aligned by wild-type +1 nucleosome dyad. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean library-size normalized coverage over two (non-depleted) or three (depleted) replicates.

come less well-positioned upon Spt5 depletion (Figure 3.12), and that the severity of these changes increases as one moves downstream from the +1 nucleosome into gene bodies (Figure 3.11).



Figure 3.12: Distributions of nucleosome fuzziness in Spt5-depleted and nondepleted cells, quantified by DANPOS2 (Chen et al., 2013).

The data also indicate that Spt5-repressed antisense TSSs generally occur in between the positions of nucleosome dyads, even when viewed as a group (Figure 3.13). Given the tendency of these TSSs to initiate within 500 base pairs downstream of the genic TSS, this is consistent with these TSSs occurring between the +1 and +2, +2 and +3, or +3 and +4 nucleosomes. Since *S. pombe* nucleosomes have a preference for DNA with low GC content (Moyle-Heyrman et al. (2013); left column of Figure 3.13) and Spt5-repressed TSSs tend to occur between nucleosome positions, we observe an expected increase in GC content at Spt5-repressed antisense TSSs compared to the surrounding sequence.



Figure 3.13: Average MNase-seq dyad signal and GC content of DNA in a 21 bp window for Spt5-depletion-induced antisense TSSs (left panels), as well as all genic TSSs detected in non-depleted cells (right panels). Arrows indicate the direction of transcription for each group of TSSs. The solid line and shading are the median and inter-quartile range of the mean library-size normalized dyad coverage, over two (non-depleted) or three (depleted) replicates, in non-overlapping 10 bp bins.

We do not observe a systematic change in MNase-seq signal around these TSSs upon Spt5 depletion (Figure 3.13), suggesting that Spt5-repressed antisense TSSs

probably do not occur as a result of obvious changes to surrounding nucleosomes. However, it is possible that the increased fuzziness in nucleosome positions upon Spt5 depletion contributes to antisense initiation by creating a chromatin environment favorable for transcription initiation in a subset of the population. We are also unable to rule out a wholesale decrease in nucleosome occupancy after Spt5 depletion, again owing to the lack of a spike-in control.

#### 3.7 Discussion

In this work, we integrated multiple quantitative genomic approaches to study the conserved transcription elongation factor Spt5. Our NET-seg and Pol II ChIP-seg results show that, upon Spt5 depletion, Pol II becomes 'stuck' genome-wide at the 5' ends of genes, consistent with the role of Spt5 in stabilizing and enhancing the processivity of the elongation complex. By TSS-seq and RNA-seq, we see that Spt5 depletion causes mild decreases in steady state RNA signal over gene bodies, but not near the TSS. This is consistent with a model in which a decrease in elongation complex processivity upon Spt5 depletion causes increased pausing of the elongation complex, early termination, and the use of intragenic polyadenylation signals. Our transcriptomic assays also unexpectedly revealed that Spt5 depletion leads to the low-level expression of hundreds of antisense transcripts, primarily initiating within the first 500 base pairs downstream of genic TSSs. To determine if the expression of these antisense transcripts is due to changes in chromatin structure, we performed MNase-seq on Spt5-depleted and non-depleted cells, finding that the antisense transcripts initiate from regions that are already between nucleosomes in non-depleted cells. The full mechanism of how Spt5 normally represses these transcripts remains to be determined, perhaps involving histone modifications or factors recruited to the

elongation complex by Spt5.

## 3.8 Methods

## 3.8.1 Yeast strain construction and growth conditions

S. pombe strain construction methods are detailed in Shetty et al. (2017). Spt5 depletion was carried out as follows: Cells were grown in EMM at 30 °C to a density of approximately  $1 \times 10^7$  cells/ml (OD<sub>600</sub> ~ 0.5), at which point thiamine hydrochloride and napthaleneacetic acid (NAA) were added to final concentrations of 100 nM and 0.5 mM, respectively. The cultures were then incubated with shaking for 4.5 hours at 30 °C.

# 3.8.2 Sequencing library preparation (ChIP-seq, NET-seq, RNA-seq, TSS-seq, MNase-seq)

Library preparation methods for ChIP-seq, NET-seq, and RNA-seq are detailed in Shetty et al. (2017). TSS-seq and MNase-seq libraries were prepared as described in Doris et al. (2018), except the experimental species was *S. pombe* and the spike-in species for TSS-seq was *S. cerevisiae*. No spike-in was included in the MNase-seq libraries.

## 3.8.3 Genome builds

The genome build used for *S. pombe* was ASM294v2 (Wood et al., 2002), and the genome build used for *S. cerevisiae* was R64-2-1 (Engel et al., 2014).

#### 3.8.4 NET-seq data analysis

NET-seq data analysis was performed as described in section 2.8.9, except PCR duplicates were removed using a random hexamer molecular barcode present in the adapter, and spike-in normalization was performed by normalizing to the total number of uniquely mapping, non-duplicate *S. cerevisiae* alignments.

#### 3.8.5 RNA-seq data analysis

RNA-seq data analysis was performed using the Snakemake workflow for NET- and RNA-seq analysis described in section 2.8.9, with the sequences of the ERCC92 synthetic spike-in mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific) as the spike-in genome. No PCR duplicate removal was performed because no molecular barcode was included in the adapter.

#### 3.8.6 ChIP-seq data analysis

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to demultiplex single-end ChIP-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winstonlab/demultiplex-single-end. At the time of writing, demultiplexing was performed using fastq-multx (Aronesty, 2013), allowing one mismatch to the barcode.

An up-to-date version of the Snakemake (Köster and Rahmann, 2012) workflow used to process ChIP-seq libraries is maintained at github.com/winston-lab/chip-seq. At the time of writing, 3' quality trimming was performed using cutadapt (Martin, 2011). Reads were aligned to the combined *S. pombe* and *S. cerevisiae* genome using Bowtie 2 (Langmead and Salzberg, 2012), and uniquely mapping alignments were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). The median fragment size estimated by MACS2 (Zhang et al., 2008) over all samples was used to generate coverage of

factor protection and fragment midpoints by extending reads to the fragment size, or by shifting reads by half the fragment size, respectively. Input and spike-in normalization was carried out as described below. Quality statistics of raw, cleaned, non-aligning, and uniquely aligning reads were assessed using FastQC (Andrews, 2010).

# 3.8.6.1 A note on spike-in normalization for ChIP-seq experiments with input samples

While determining how to do spike-in normalization for ChIP-seq experiments with input samples, I discovered the following error in a published spike-in normalization method. Throughout the following explanation, I use 'experimental' and 'spike-in' to refer to the two genomes present in the experiment.

The goal when including spike-ins in a ChIP-seq experiment is to be able to normalize the experimental signal, such that the normalized signal is proportional to the absolute abundance of the factor being immunoprecipitated. A straightforward method to accomplish this normalization is to linearly scale the experimental signal of a library by a normalization factor, which we will call  $\alpha$ . To calculate  $\alpha$  for each library, we can use the fact that a normalized 'spike-in signal' should be the same for all libraries, since the biological state of the spike-in cells is the same in all libraries. The key to correctly determining  $\alpha$  is defining exactly what this spike-in signal is.

The measurement we begin with for determination of the spike-in signal of a library is the number of reads in the library which map uniquely to the spike-in genome,  $R_{spike}$ . This value will vary based on two factors: the sequencing depth of the library, and the

proportion of cells which were spike-in cells,  $\phi$ :

 $R_{spike} \equiv$  the number of reads in the library mapping uniquely to the spike-in genome;

 $\phi \equiv$  the proportion of spike-in cells in the sample.

As the derivation of  $\alpha$  is more easily understood in terms of absolute cell numbers rather than  $\phi$ , we will also define the following variables:

 $C_{\rm exp} \equiv$  the number of experimental cells used to prepare a library;

 $C_{\rm spike}\equiv$  the number of spike-in cells used to prepare a library.

We can express the **number of spike-in reads per spike-in cell** by simply taking the fraction  $\frac{R_{\text{spike}}}{C_{\text{spike}}}$ . We know that the biological state of a spike-in cell is the same regardless of which sample it belongs to, so  $\frac{R_{\text{spike}}}{C_{\text{spike}}}$  is a good candidate for the 'spike-in signal' with which to calculate  $\alpha$ . However, this expression does not account for differences in  $\phi$  between samples: We want two libraries representing the same condition and sequenced to the same depth to have equivalent values of spike-in signal, but this does not hold true for  $\frac{R_{\text{spike}}}{C_{\text{spike}}}$  if the two libraries differed in the proportion of spike-in added.

The expression for 'spike-in signal' that leads to the correct expression for  $\alpha$  is the number of spike-in reads per spike-in cell *per experimental cell*:

$$= \frac{\frac{\frac{R_{\text{spike}}}{C_{\text{spike}}}}{C_{\text{exp}}}}{\frac{R_{\text{spike}}C_{\text{exp}}}{C_{\text{spike}}}}.$$

From here, it's simple to calculate  $\alpha$  by setting this value to be equal for all samples.

Since the actual value of the spike-in signal doesn't matter as long as it is equal for all libraries, we can arbitrarily set it to 1 for convenience:

$$lpha rac{R_{
m spike} C_{
m exp}}{C_{
m spike}} = 1$$
 $lpha = rac{C_{
m spike}}{R_{
m spike} C_{
m exp}}$ 

Notice that only the ratio of spike-in to experimental cells is needed to calculate  $\alpha$ , and not the absolute number of spike-in and experimental cells. We can rewrite this expression in terms of  $\phi$ , the proportion of the sample that was spike-in cells:

$$\begin{split} \phi &= \frac{C_{\rm spike}}{C_{\rm spike} + C_{\rm exp}} \\ C_{\rm spike} &= \phi \left( C_{\rm spike} + C_{\rm exp} \right) \\ C_{\rm spike} \left( {\bf 1} - \phi \right) &= \phi C_{\rm exp} \\ \frac{C_{\rm spike}}{C_{\rm exp}} &= \frac{\phi}{{\bf 1} - \phi} \\ \alpha &= \frac{C_{\rm spike}}{R_{\rm spike} C_{\rm exp}} \\ \alpha &= \frac{\phi}{R_{\rm spike} \left( {\bf 1} - \phi \right)}. \end{split}$$

This form for  $\alpha$  differs from the one presented in Orlando et al. (2014) with no derivation:

$$\alpha = \frac{\phi}{R_{\rm spike} \left(1 - \phi\right)} \qquad \qquad \alpha_{\rm orlando} = \frac{\phi}{R_{\rm spike}}.$$

Working through a few examples with both versions of  $\alpha$  reveals that using  $\alpha_{\text{orlando}}$  leads to incorrect normalization when  $\phi$  is not equivalent for all samples.

In the first example, we will vary sequencing depth between two libraries, keeping everything else constant. Consider a single ChIP library prep in which 20% of the cells were spike-in cells (i.e.,  $\phi = 0.2$ ). The library is then unevenly split into two

aliquots and sequenced. Library two has four times the reads of library one.

$$R_{spike_1} = 1 \qquad \qquad R_{spike_2} = 4$$
$$R_{exp_1} = 4 \qquad \qquad R_{exp_2} = 16$$

$$\begin{split} \alpha_1 &= \frac{\phi}{R_{\mathsf{spike}_1} \left(1 - \phi\right)} \quad \alpha_2 = \frac{\phi}{R_{\mathsf{spike}_2} \left(1 - \phi\right)} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_1} = \frac{\phi}{R_{\mathsf{spike}_1}} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_2} = \frac{\phi}{R_{\mathsf{spike}_2}} \\ \alpha_1 &= \frac{0.2}{1 \left(0.8\right)} \quad \alpha_2 = \frac{0.2}{4 \left(0.8\right)} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_1} = \frac{0.2}{1} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_2} = \frac{0.2}{4} \\ \alpha_1 &= \frac{4}{16} \quad \alpha_2 = \frac{1}{16} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_1} = \frac{4}{20} \quad \alpha_{\mathsf{orlando}_2} = \frac{1}{20}. \end{split}$$

The total levels of spike-in normalized experimental signal can be found for each library by multiplying  $\alpha$  by  $R_{exp}$ , for our version of  $\alpha$ ,

signal\_1 = 
$$\alpha_1 R_{exp_1}$$
signal\_2 =  $\alpha_2 R_{exp_2}$ signal\_1 =  $\frac{4}{16}$  (4)signal\_2 =  $\frac{1}{16}$  (16)signal\_1 = 1signal\_2 = 1

and for  $\alpha_{\text{orlando}}$ :

signal\_{orlando\_1} = 
$$\alpha_{orlando_1} R_{exp_1}$$
signal\_{orlando\_2} =  $\alpha_{orlando_2} R_{exp_2}$ signal\_{orlando\_1} =  $\frac{4}{20}$  (4)signal\_{orlando\_2} =  $\frac{1}{20}$  (16)signal\_{orlando\_1} = 0.8signal\_{orlando\_2} = 0.8.

Only the relative abundances within normalization methods matter, so in this case both calculations correctly normalize for library size and say that the normalized signal in the two libraries are the same.

Now consider two libraries from two different conditions with  $\phi = 0.1$ . In condition 2, a global decrease in experimental signal is expected. This time, we will skip the algebra:

$$R_{spike_1} = 1$$
  $R_{spike_2} = 4$   
 $R_{exp_1} = 9$   $R_{exp_2} = 6$ 

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{4}{36} \qquad \qquad \alpha_2 = \frac{1}{36} \qquad \qquad \alpha_{\text{orlando}_1} = \frac{4}{40} \qquad \qquad \alpha_{\text{orlando}_2} = \frac{1}{40}$$

 $signal_1 = 1 \hspace{0.5cm} signal_2 = 1/6 \hspace{0.5cm} signal_{orlando_1} = 0.9 \hspace{0.5cm} signal_{orlando_2} = 0.15$ 

Both methods correctly detect that experimental signal levels in library two are 1/6th that of library one.

Finally, consider two libraries from the same condition which were spiked in with different amounts of spike-in cells. Both libraries are sequenced to the same depth. Since the libraries are from the same condition, we expect their total experimental signal to be the same after normalization, even though they had different amounts of spike-in added.

$$\phi_1 = 0.2$$
  $\phi_2 = 0.4$   
 $R_{spike_1} = 2$   $R_{spike_2} = 4$   
 $R_{exp_1} = 8$   $R_{exp_2} = 6$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{1} &= \frac{\phi_{1}}{R_{\text{spike}_{1}} (1 - \phi_{1})} & \alpha_{2} &= \frac{\phi_{2}}{R_{\text{spike}_{2}} (1 - \phi_{2})} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{1}} &= \frac{\phi_{1}}{R_{\text{spike}_{1}}} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{2}} &= \frac{\phi_{2}}{R_{\text{spike}_{2}}} \\ \alpha_{1} &= \frac{0.2}{2 (0.8)} & \alpha_{2} &= \frac{0.4}{4 (0.6)} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{1}} &= \frac{0.2}{2} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{2}} &= \frac{0.4}{4} \\ \alpha_{1} &= \frac{3}{24} & \alpha_{2} &= \frac{4}{24} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{1}} &= \frac{1}{10} & \alpha_{\text{orlando}_{2}} &= \frac{1}{10} \end{aligned}$$

signal\_1 = 
$$\alpha_1 R_{exp_1}$$
signal\_2 =  $\alpha_2 R_{exp_2}$ signal\_1 =  $\frac{3}{24}$  (8)signal\_2 =  $\frac{4}{24}$  (6)signal\_1 = 1signal\_2 = 1

$$\begin{split} \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_1} &= \alpha_{\text{orlando}_1} R_{\text{exp}_1} & \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_2} &= \alpha_{\text{orlando}_2} R_{\text{exp}_2} \\ \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_1} &= \frac{1}{10} \left( 8 \right) & \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_2} &= \frac{1}{10} \left( 6 \right) \\ \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_1} &= 0.8 & \text{signal}_{\text{orlando}_2} &= 0.6 \end{split}$$

Here, our method correctly normalizes the two samples to the same total experimental signal while using the Orlando  $\alpha$  results in an apparent decrease in signal in library two. This is because the Orlando  $\alpha$  fails to account for the fact that when you add more spike-in to a sample, you necessarily decrease the proportion of the sample that is experimental. In most experiments with spike-ins, this isn't an issue because we assume that  $\phi$  is the same for all samples. However, for ChIP-seq experiments that include input samples, if we assume that the experimental and spike-in input sample read counts are proportional to the amounts of experimental and spikein cells, we can plug these values in for values of  $\phi$  to get a more reliable estimation of experimental signal levels. In this case, it becomes important to use the correct equation for  $\alpha$ . So, putting everything together, here's how I use a spike-in control to normalize an IP ChIP-seq library paired with an input ChIP-seq library.

As stated above, we assume that the experimental and spike-in read counts in the input sample are proportional to the numbers of experimental and spike-in cells used to prepare the library (In practice, the spike-in may be added as chromatin rather than cells. If the amount of spike-in chromatin added is calculated based on the number of experimental and spike-in cells, as for the ChIP-seq libraries described in this chapter, the following relations should still hold.):

$$R_{
m input_{exp}} \propto C_{
m exp},$$
  
 $R_{
m input_{spike}} \propto C_{
m spike}.$ 

Therefore, we can plug these values in for *C* for both the input and IP libraries (using the form of  $\alpha$  without  $\phi$ ):

$$\begin{split} \alpha_{\rm input} &= \frac{C_{\rm input_{spike}}}{R_{\rm input_{spike}}C_{\rm input_{exp}}} & \alpha_{\rm IP} &= \frac{C_{\rm input_{spike}}}{R_{\rm IP_{spike}}C_{\rm input_{exp}}} \\ \alpha_{\rm input} &\propto \frac{R_{\rm input_{spike}}}{R_{\rm input_{spike}}R_{\rm input_{exp}}} & \alpha_{\rm IP} &\propto \frac{R_{\rm input_{spike}}}{R_{\rm IP_{spike}}R_{\rm input_{exp}}} \\ \alpha_{\rm input} &\propto \frac{1}{R_{\rm input_{exp}}} \end{split}$$

Notice how  $\alpha_{input}$  reduces down to normalizing by the experimental library size, with no dependence on the spike-in. This makes sense because the input always represents the same state, regardless of how much spike-in is added to it. The function of the spike-in in the input is only to allow us to estimate abundances in the corresponding

IP library. Rewriting  $\alpha_{IP}$  in the form

$$lpha_{
m IP} \propto rac{1}{R_{
m IP_{spike}} rac{R_{
m input_{exp}}}{R_{
m input_{spike}}}}$$

shows that  $\alpha_{IP}$  will basically scale the experimental IP signal to the same scale as the experimental input signal, using the spike-in as a link between the two samples. This makes it natural to subtract the normalized input signal from the normalized IP signal: since they are on the same scale, the resulting coverage can be interpreted as reporting how much more IP signal was detected than was expected based on the input.

## 3.8.7 TSS-seq data analysis

TSS-seq data analysis was performed as described in section 2.8.5, except the experimental genome was *S. pombe* and the spike-in genome was *S. cerevisiae*.

Reannotation of the 5' ends of transcripts was performed as described in section 2.8.5.1, using transcript and ORF annotations from PomBase (Lock et al., 2018), and four replicates of Spt5 non-depleted TSS-seq data.

#### 3.8.8 MNase-seq data analysis

MNase-seq data analysis was performed as described in section 2.8.8, except the *S. pombe* genome was used and no spike-in normalization was performed because no spike-in was included in the experiment.

## 3.9 Bibliography

- Adelman, K. and Lis, J. T. (2012). Promoter-proximal pausing of rna polymerase ii: emerging roles in metazoans. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 13:720 EP –. Review Article. 3.3
- Andrews, S. (2010). Fastqc: A quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. https://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc/. 3.8.6
- Aronesty, E. (2013). Comparison of sequencing utility programs. *The Open Bioinformatics Journal*, 7:1–8. 3.8.6
- Bailey, T. L., Johnson, J., Grant, C. E., and Noble, W. S. (2015). The meme suite. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 43(W1):W39–W49. 3.10
- Baluapuri, A., Hofstetter, J., Stankovic, N. D., Endres, T., Bhandare, P., Vos, S. M., Adhikari, B., Schwarz, J. D., Narain, A., Vogt, M., Wang, S.-Y., Düster, R., Jung, L. A., Vanselow, J. T., Wiegering, A., Geyer, M., Maric, H. M., Gallant, P., Walz, S., Schlosser, A., Cramer, P., Eilers, M., and Wolf, E. (2019). Myc recruits spt5 to rna polymerase ii to promote processive transcription elongation. *Molecular Cell*, 74(4):674 – 687.e11. 3.3
- Basi, G., Schmid, E., and Maundrell, K. (1993). Tata box mutations in the schizosaccharomyces pombe nmt1 promoter affect transcription efficiency but not the transcription start point or thiamine repressibility. *Gene*, 123(1):131 – 136. 3.3
- Blythe, A. J., Yazar-Klosinski, B., Webster, M. W., Chen, E., Vandevenne, M., Bendak, K., Mackay, J. P., Hartzog, G. A., and Vrielink, A. (2016). The yeast transcription elongation factor spt4/5 is a sequence-specific rna binding protein. *Protein Science*, 25(9):1710–1721. 3.3
- Chen, K., Hu, Z., Xia, Z., Zhao, D., Li, W., and Tyler, J. K. (2016). The overlooked fact: Fundamental need for spike-in control for virtually all genome-wide analyses. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 36(5):662–667. 3.3
- Chen, K., Xi, Y., Pan, X., Li, Z., Kaestner, K., Tyler, J., Dent, S., He, X., and Li, W. (2013). Danpos: Dynamic analysis of nucleosome position and occupancy by sequencing. *Genome Research*, 23(2):341–351. 3.12
- Crickard, J. B., Fu, J., and Reese, J. C. (2016). Biochemical analysis of yeast suppressor of ty 4/5 (spt4/5) reveals the importance of nucleic acid interactions in the prevention of rna polymerase ii arrest. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 291(19):9853–9870. 3.3

- Cui, Y. and Denis, C. L. (2003). In vivo evidence that defects in the transcriptional elongation factors rpb2, tfiis, and spt5 enhance upstream poly(a) site utilization. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 23(21):7887–7901. 3.5
- Czudnochowski, N., Bösken, C. A., and Geyer, M. (2012). Serine-7 but not serine-5 phosphorylation primes rna polymerase ii ctd for p-tefb recognition. *Nature Communications*, 3:842 EP –. Article. 3.4
- Diamant, G., Bahat, A., and Dikstein, R. (2016a). The elongation factor spt5 facilitates transcription initiation for rapid induction of inflammatory-response genes. *Nature Communications*, 7:11547 EP –. Article. 3.3, 3.4
- Diamant, G., Eisenbaum, T., Leshkowitz, D., and Dikstein, R. (2016b). Analysis of subcellular rna fractions revealed a transcription-independent effect of tumor necrosis factor alpha on splicing, mediated by spt5. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 36(9):1342–1353. 3.3
- Doamekpor, S. K., Sanchez, A. M., Schwer, B., Shuman, S., and Lima, C. D. (2014). How an mrna capping enzyme reads distinct rna polymerase ii and spt5 ctd phosphorylation codes. *Genes & Development*, 28(12):1323–1336. 3.3
- Doamekpor, S. K., Schwer, B., Sanchez, A. M., Shuman, S., and Lima, C. D. (2015). Fission yeast rna triphosphatase reads an spt5 ctd code. *RNA*, 21(1):113–123. 3.3
- Doris, S. M., Chuang, J., Viktorovskaya, O., Murawska, M., Spatt, D., Churchman, L. S., and Winston, F. (2018). Spt6 is required for the fidelity of promoter selection. *Molecular Cell*, 72(4):687 – 699.e6. 3.8.2
- Drouin, S., Laramée, L., Jacques, P.-É., Forest, A., Bergeron, M., and Robert, F. (2010). Dsif and rna polymerase ii ctd phosphorylation coordinate the recruitment of rpd3s to actively transcribed genes. *PLoS Genetics*, 6(10):1–12. 3.3
- Ehara, H., Kujirai, T., Fujino, Y., Shirouzu, M., Kurumizaka, H., and Sekine, S.-i. (2019). Structural insight into nucleosome transcription by rna polymerase ii with elongation factors. *Science*, 363(6428):744–747. 3.3
- Ehara, H., Yokoyama, T., Shigematsu, H., Yokoyama, S., Shirouzu, M., and Sekine, S.-i. (2017). Structure of the complete elongation complex of rna polymerase ii with basal factors. *Science*, 357(6354):921–924. 3.3
- Engel, S. R., Dietrich, F. S., Fisk, D. G., Binkley, G., Balakrishnan, R., Costanzo, M. C., Dwight, S. S., Hitz, B. C., Karra, K., Nash, R. S., Weng, S., Wong, E. D., Lloyd, P., Skrzypek, M. S., Miyasato, S. R., Simison, M., and Cherry, J. M. (2014). The reference genome sequence of saccharomyces cerevisiae: Then and now. *G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics*, 4(3):389–398. 3.8.3

- Fitz, J., Neumann, T., and Pavri, R. (2018). Regulation of rna polymerase ii processivity by spt5 is restricted to a narrow window during elongation. *The EMBO Journal*, 37(8):e97965. 3.3
- Guo, S., Yamaguchi, Y., Schilbach, S., Wada, T., Lee, J., Goddard, A., French, D., Handa, H., and Rosenthal, A. (2000). A regulator of transcriptional elongation controls vertebrate neuronal development. *Nature*, 408(6810):366–369. 3.3
- Hartzog, G. A. and Fu, J. (2013). The spt4–spt5 complex: A multi-faceted regulator of transcription elongation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Gene Regulatory Mechanisms*, 1829(1):105 – 115. RNA polymerase II Transcript Elongation. 3.3
- Hartzog, G. A., Wada, T., Handa, H., and Winston, F. (1998). Evidence that spt4, spt5, and spt6 control transcription elongation by rna polymerase ii insaccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genes & Development*, 12(3):357–369. 3.3
- Henriques, T., Scruggs, B. S., Inouye, M. O., Muse, G. W., Williams, L. H., Burkholder, A. B., Lavender, C. A., Fargo, D. C., and Adelman, K. (2018). Widespread transcriptional pausing and elongation control at enhancers. *Genes & Development*, 32(1):26–41. 3.3
- Hirtreiter, A., Damsma, G. E., Cheung, A. C. M., Klose, D., Grohmann, D., Vojnic, E., Martin, A. C. R., Cramer, P., and Werner, F. (2010). Spt4/5 stimulates transcription elongation through the rna polymerase clamp coiled-coil motif. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 38(12):4040–4051. 3.3
- Kanke, M., Nishimura, K., Kanemaki, M., Kakimoto, T., Takahashi, T. S., Nakagawa, T., and Masukata, H. (2011). Auxin-inducible protein depletion system in fission yeast. *BMC Cell Biology*, 12(1):8. 3.3
- Klein, B. J., Bose, D., Baker, K. J., Yusoff, Z. M., Zhang, X., and Murakami, K. S. (2011). Rna polymerase and transcription elongation factor spt4/5 complex structure. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(2):546–550. 3.3
- Komarnitsky, P., Cho, E.-J., and Buratowski, S. (2000). Different phosphorylated forms of rna polymerase ii and associated mrna processing factors during transcription. *Genes & Development*, 14(19):2452–2460. 3.4
- Komori, T., Inukai, N., Yamada, T., Yamaguchi, Y., and Handa, H. (2009). Role of human transcription elongation factor dsif in the suppression of senescence and apoptosis. *Genes to Cells*, 14(3):343–354. 3.3
- Kramer, N. J., Carlomagno, Y., Zhang, Y.-J., Almeida, S., Cook, C. N., Gendron, T. F., Prudencio, M., Van Blitterswijk, M., Belzil, V., Couthouis, J., Paul, J. W.,

Goodman, L. D., Daughrity, L., Chew, J., Garrett, A., Pregent, L., Jansen-West, K., Tabassian, L. J., Rademakers, R., Boylan, K., Graff-Radford, N. R., Josephs, K. A., Parisi, J. E., Knopman, D. S., Petersen, R. C., Boeve, B. F., Deng, N., Feng, Y., Cheng, T.-H., Dickson, D. W., Cohen, S. N., Bonini, N. M., Link, C. D., Gao, F.-B., Petrucelli, L., and Gitler, A. D. (2016). Spt4 selectively regulates the expression of c9orf72 sense and antisense mutant transcripts. *Science*, 353(6300):708–712. 3.3, 3.4

- Krishnan, K., Salomonis, N., and Guo, S. (2008). Identification of spt5 target genes in zebrafish development reveals its dual activity in vivo. *PLoS ONE*, 3(11):1–13.
  3.3
- Köster, J. and Rahmann, S. (2012). Snakemake—a scalable bioinformatics workflow engine. *Bioinformatics*, 28(19):2520–2522. 3.8.6
- Langmead, B. and Salzberg, S. L. (2012). Fast gapped-read alignment with bowtie 2. *Nature Methods*, 9:357 EP –. 3.8.6
- Li, H., Handsaker, B., Wysoker, A., Fennell, T., Ruan, J., Homer, N., Marth, G., Abecasis, G., Durbin, R., and 1000 Genome Project Data Processing Subgroup (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics*, 25(16):2078–2079. 3.8.6
- Liu, C.-R., Chang, C.-R., Chern, Y., Wang, T.-H., Hsieh, W.-C., Shen, W.-C., Chang, C.-Y., Chu, I.-C., Deng, N., Cohen, S., and Cheng, T.-H. (2012). Spt4 is selectively required for transcription of extended trinucleotide repeats. *Cell*, 148(4):690–701. 3.3, 3.4
- Liu, Y., Warfield, L., Zhang, C., Luo, J., Allen, J., Lang, W. H., Ranish, J., Shokat, K. M., and Hahn, S. (2009). Phosphorylation of the transcription elongation factor spt5 by yeast bur1 kinase stimulates recruitment of the paf complex. *Molecular* and Cellular Biology, 29(17):4852–4863. 3.3
- Lock, A., Rutherford, K., Harris, M. A., Hayles, J., Oliver, S. G., Bähler, J., and Wood, V. (2018). PomBase 2018: user-driven reimplementation of the fission yeast database provides rapid and intuitive access to diverse, interconnected information. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 47(D1):D821–D827. 3.8.7
- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.journal*, 17(1):10–12. 3.8.6
- Martinez-Rucobo, F. W., Sainsbury, S., Cheung, A. C., and Cramer, P. (2011). Architecture of the rna polymerase–spt4/5 complex and basis of universal transcription processivity. *The EMBO Journal*, 30(7):1302–1310. 3.3

- Mason, P. B. and Struhl, K. (2005). Distinction and relationship between elongation rate and processivity of rna polymerase ii in vivo. *Molecular Cell*, 17(6):831 840. 3.3, 3.4
- Mayer, A., Schreieck, A., Lidschreiber, M., Leike, K., Martin, D. E., and Cramer, P. (2012). The spt5 c-terminal region recruits yeast 3' rna cleavage factor i. *Molecular* and Cellular Biology, 32(7):1321–1331. 3.3
- Mbogning, J., Nagy, S., Pagé, V., Schwer, B., Shuman, S., Fisher, R. P., and Tanny, J. C. (2013). The paf complex and prf1/rtf1 delineate distinct cdk9-dependent pathways regulating transcription elongation in fission yeast. *PLoS Genetics*, 9(12):1– 14. 3.3
- Meyer, P. A., Li, S., Zhang, M., Yamada, K., Takagi, Y., Hartzog, G. A., and Fu, J. (2015). Structures and functions of the multiple kow domains of transcription elongation factor spt5. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 35(19):3354–3369. 3.3
- Morillon, A., Karabetsou, N., O'Sullivan, J., Kent, N., Proudfoot, N., and Mellor, J. (2003). Isw1 chromatin remodeling atpase coordinates transcription elongation and termination by rna polymerase ii. *Cell*, 115(4):425 435. 3.3, 3.4
- Moyle-Heyrman, G., Zaichuk, T., Xi, L., Zhang, Q., Uhlenbeck, O. C., Holmgren, R., Widom, J., and Wang, J.-P. (2013). Chemical map of schizosaccharomyces pombe reveals species-specific features in nucleosome positioning. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 110(50):20158–20163. 3.6
- Naguib, A., Sandmann, T., Yi, F., Watts, R. J., Lewcock, J. W., and Dowdle, W. E. (2019). Supt4h1 depletion leads to a global reduction in rna. *Cell Reports*, 26(1):45 53.e4. 3.3
- Orlando, D., Chen, M., Brown, V., Solanki, S., Choi, Y., Olson, E., Fritz, C., Bradner, J., and Guenther, M. (2014). Quantitative chip-seq normalization reveals global modulation of the epigenome. *Cell Reports*, 9(3):1163 1170. 3.8.6.1
- Oss, S. B. V., Cucinotta, C. E., and Arndt, K. M. (2017). Emerging insights into the roles of the paf1 complex in gene regulation. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 42(10):788 798. 3.3
- Quan, T. K. and Hartzog, G. A. (2010). Histone h3k4 and k36 methylation, chd1 and rpd3s oppose the functions of saccharomyces cerevisiae spt4–spt5 in transcription. *Genetics*, 184(2):321–334. 3.3, 3.4
- Rondón, A. G., García-Rubio, M., González-Barrera, S., and Aguilera, A. (2003). Molecular evidence for a positive role of spt4 in transcription elongation. *The EMBO Journal*, 22(3):612–620. 3.3, 3.4

- Schneider, S., Pei, Y., Shuman, S., and Schwer, B. (2010). Separable functions of the fission yeast spt5 carboxyl-terminal domain (ctd) in capping enzyme binding and transcription elongation overlap with those of the rna polymerase ii ctd. *Molecular* and Cellular Biology, 30(10):2353–2364. 3.3
- Schwer, B., Schneider, S., Pei, Y., Aronova, A., and Shuman, S. (2009). Characterization of the schizosaccharomyces pombe spt5-spt4 complex. *RNA*, 15(7):1241–1250. 3.3
- Shetty, A., Kallgren, S. P., Demel, C., Maier, K. C., Spatt, D., Alver, B. H., Cramer, P., Park, P. J., and Winston, F. (2017). Spt5 plays vital roles in the control of sense and antisense transcription elongation. *Molecular Cell*, 66(1):77 – 88.e5. 3.3, 3.8.1, 3.8.2
- Stadelmayer, B., Micas, G., Gamot, A., Martin, P., Malirat, N., Koval, S., Raffel, R., Sobhian, B., Severac, D., Rialle, S., Parrinello, H., Cuvier, O., and Benkirane, M. (2014). Integrator complex regulates nelf-mediated rna polymerase ii pause/release and processivity at coding genes. *Nature Communications*, 5:5531 EP –. Article. 3.3
- Stanlie, A., Begum, N. A., Akiyama, H., and Honjo, T. (2012). The dsif subunits spt4 and spt5 have distinct roles at various phases of immunoglobulin class switch recombination. *PLoS Genetics*, 8(4):1–11. 3.3
- Viktorovskaya, O. V., Appling, F. D., and Schneider, D. A. (2011). Yeast transcription elongation factor spt5 associates with rna polymerase i and rna polymerase ii directly. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(21):18825–18833. 3.3
- Vos, S. M., Farnung, L., Boehning, M., Wigge, C., Linden, A., Urlaub, H., and Cramer, P. (2018a). Structure of activated transcription complex pol ii-dsif-paf-spt6. *Nature*, 560(7720):607–612. 3.3
- Vos, S. M., Farnung, L., Urlaub, H., and Cramer, P. (2018b). Structure of paused transcription complex pol ii-dsif-nelf. *Nature*, 560(7720):601–606. 3.3
- Wada, T., Takagi, T., Yamaguchi, Y., Ferdous, A., Imai, T., Hirose, S., Sugimoto, S., Yano, K., Hartzog, G. A., Winston, F., Buratowski, S., and Handa, H. (1998). Dsif, a novel transcription elongation factor that regulates rna polymerase ii processivity, is composed of human spt4 and spt5 homologs. *Genes & Development*, 12(3):343– 356. 3.3
- Wen, Y. and Shatkin, A. J. (1999). Transcription elongation factor hspt5 stimulates mrna capping. *Genes & Development*, 13(14):1774–1779. 3.3

- Werner, F. (2012). A nexus for gene expression—molecular mechanisms of spt5 and nusg in the three domains of life. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 417(1):13 27. 3.3
- Wier, A. D., Mayekar, M. K., Héroux, A., Arndt, K. M., and VanDemark, A. P. (2013). Structural basis for spt5-mediated recruitment of the paf1 complex to chromatin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110(43):17290–17295. 3.3
- Wood, V., Gwilliam, R., Rajandream, M.-A., Lyne, M., Lyne, R., Stewart, A., Sgouros, J., Peat, N., Hayles, J., Baker, S., Basham, D., Bowman, S., Brooks, K., Brown, D., Brown, S., Chillingworth, T., Churcher, C., Collins, M., Connor, R., Cronin, A., Davis, P., Feltwell, T., Fraser, A., Gentles, S., Goble, A., Hamlin, N., Harris, D., Hidalgo, J., Hodgson, G., Holroyd, S., Hornsby, T., Howarth, S., Huckle, E. J., Hunt, S., Jagels, K., James, K., Jones, L., Jones, M., Leather, S., McDonald, S., McLean, J., Mooney, P., Moule, S., Mungall, K., Murphy, L., Niblett, D., Odell, C., Oliver, K., O'Neil, S., Pearson, D., Quail, M. A., Rabbinowitsch, E., Rutherford, K., Rutter, S., Saunders, D., Seeger, K., Sharp, S., Skelton, J., Simmonds, M., Squares, R., Squares, S., Stevens, K., Taylor, K., Taylor, R. G., Tivey, A., Walsh, S., Warren, T., Whitehead, S., Woodward, J., Volckaert, G., Aert, R., Robben, J., Grymonprez, B., Weltjens, I., Vanstreels, E., Rieger, M., Schäfer, M., Müller-Auer, S., Gabel, C., Fuchs, M., Fritzc, C., Holzer, E., Moestl, D., Hilbert, H., Borzym, K., Langer, I., Beck, A., Lehrach, H., Reinhardt, R., Pohl, T. M., Eger, P., Zimmermann, W., Wedler, H., Wambutt, R., Purnelle, B., Goffeau, A., Cadieu, E., Dréano, S., Gloux, S., Lelaure, V., Mottier, S., Galibert, F., Aves, S. J., Xiang, Z., Hunt, C., Moore, K., Hurst, S. M., Lucas, M., Rochet, M., Gaillardin, C., Tallada, V. A., Garzon, A., Thode, G., Daga, R. R., Cruzado, L., Jimenez, J., Sánchez, M., del Rey, F., Benito, J., Domínguez, A., Revuelta, J. L., Moreno, S., Armstrong, J., Forsburg, S. L., Cerrutti, L., Lowe, T., McCombie, W. R., Paulsen, I., Potashkin, J., Shpakovski, G. V., Ussery, D., Barrell, B. G., and Nurse, P. (2002). The genome sequence of schizosaccharomyces pombe. Nature, 415(6874):871-880. 3.8.3
- Yamaguchi, Y., Wada, T., Watanabe, D., Takagi, T., Hasegawa, J., and Handa, H. (1999). Structure and function of the human transcription elongation factor dsif. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(12):8085–8092. 3.3
- Yamamoto, J., Hagiwara, Y., Chiba, K., Isobe, T., Narita, T., Handa, H., and Yamaguchi, Y. (2014). Dsif and nelf interact with integrator to specify the correct post-transcriptional fate of snrna genes. *Nature Communications*, 5:4263 EP –. Article. 3.3
- Zeitlinger, J., Stark, A., Kellis, M., Hong, J.-W., Nechaev, S., Adelman, K., Levine, M., and Young, R. A. (2007). Rna polymerase stalling at developmental control genes in the drosophila melanogaster embryo. *Nature Genetics*, 39:1512 EP –. 3.4

- Zhang, Y., Liu, T., Meyer, C. A., Eeckhoute, J., Johnson, D. S., Bernstein, B. E., Nusbaum, C., Myers, R. M., Brown, M., Li, W., and Liu, X. S. (2008). Model-based analysis of chip-seq (macs). *Genome Biology*, 9(9):R137. 3.8.6
- Zhou, K., Kuo, W. H. W., Fillingham, J., and Greenblatt, J. F. (2009). Control of transcriptional elongation and cotranscriptional histone modification by the yeast bur kinase substrate spt5. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106(17):6956–6961. 3.3
- Zhu, W., Wada, T., Okabe, S., Taneda, T., Yamaguchi, Y., and Handa, H. (2007). DSIF contributes to transcriptional activation by DNA-binding activators by preventing pausing during transcription elongation. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 35(12):4064–4075. 3.3

#### Chapter 4

## Studies of the functions of intragenic transcription in stress

#### 4.1 Abstract

Intragenic transcription opens up interesting possibilities for gene regulation in wildtype cells, and individual cases of intragenic transcription have previously been shown to be important for different biological processes. To discover uncharacterized instances of intragenic transcription, we applied high resolution genomic assays of transcription initiation to wild-type *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under three stress conditions. For the condition of oxidative stress, we show that intragenic transcripts are generally expressed at lower levels than genic transcripts, and that many intragenic transcripts are likely to be translated at some level. By comparing intragenic transcription in three yeast species, we find that most examples of oxidative-stress-regulated intragenic transcription identified in *S. cerevisiae* are not conserved. Finally, we show that the expression of an oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcript at the gene *DSK2* is needed for survival in conditions of oxidative stress.

#### 4.2 Collaborators

Steve Doris generated TSS-seq and ChIP-nexus libraries
Dan Spatt polyribosome fractionation, competitive growth assays,
and Northern blots

James Warner Northern blots

## 4.3 Functions of intragenic transcription in wild-type cells

In chapters 2 and 3, we presented examples in which mutation of certain transcription elongation factors leads to the expression of intragenic transcripts, i.e., transcripts initiating from within gene bodies. This implies that wild-type cells have evolved to prevent the occurrence of spurious intragenic transcription. Despite this, our studies and others (Cheung et al., 2008; Doris et al., 2018; Malabat et al., 2015; Pelechano et al., 2013) consistently detect some instances of intragenic transcription in wild-type cells, some of which could have biological functions.

One mechanism by which intragenic transcription can exert a function is by being translated into a functional polypeptide or protein. Translation of a sense-strand intragenic transcript is likely to lead to production of an N-terminally truncated protein, which may differ from the full-length protein in stability, subcellular localization, or function due to the absence of domains normally found in the full-length protein (a few examples include Benanti et al. (2009); Carlson and Botstein (1982); Gammie et al. (1999); McKnight et al. (2014)). N-terminally truncated proteins can even exert dominant negative effects: In *S. cerevisiae* cells under DNA replication stress, intragenic transcription of the mitotic spindle microtubule bundling gene *ASE1* leads to expression of an Ase1 protein which retains a C-terminal microtubule-binding domain but lacks an N-terminal dimerization domain (McKnight et al., 2014). Evidence suggests that by binding microtubules but not dimerizing, intragenic Ase1 antagonizes the function of full-length Ase1 and allows for the proper cellular response to replicative stress.

In other cases, it may be the process of intragenic transcription that is important, rather than the RNA produced. As transcription occurs, co-transcriptional processes including chromatin remodeling and histone modification also take place via the recruitment of various factors to the transcription complex. These factors are often recruited in a manner dependent on the stage of transcription, which results in stereotypic patterns of chromatin state over transcribed regions (Buratowski and Kim, 2010; Smolle et al., 2013). For example, in *S. cerevisiae*, the Set1 complex responsible for methylation of histone H3 lysine 4 (H3K4) is recruited to Pol II specifically during early elongation, resulting in a pattern where H3K4 trimethylation (H3K4me3) is primarily found over the 5' ends of transcribed regions (Barski et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2005; Pokholok et al., 2005; Soares et al., 2017). Since intragenic transcribed regions overlap genic transcribed regions, intragenic transcription can generate unusual patterns of nucleosome positioning and histone modifications over a gene, which may influence expression from the genic promoter. One example of this occurs at the S. cerevisiae asparagine catabolic gene ASP3, where sense-strand intragenic transcription is necessary for wild-type levels of H3K4me3 over the 5' end of the gene and full induction of the gene upon nitrogen stress (Huang et al., 2010).

Even more possibilities for gene regulation by intragenic transcription have been revealed by studies of antisense transcription (reviewed in Pelechano and Steinmetz (2013)): Antisense transcription can physically block sense transcription, and antisense transcripts can base pair with sense RNAs to influence isoform selection, sta-

82

bility, and translation efficiency of the sense transcript. By base pairing with DNA, sense or antisense intragenic RNAs can also form R-loop structures with the potential to inhibit transcription or regulate processes like DNA methylation.

We seek to better understand some of the many ways in which intragenic transcription can function in cells by investigating uncharacterized instances of intragenic transcription. However, this is complicated by the possibility that some cases of intragenic transcription have no real function. Because the sequence of a gene is constrained by the requirement to encode a functional protein, a fortuitously formed intragenic promoter could potentially be evolutionarily maintained in the absence of intragenic function. Therefore, with the reasoning that intragenic transcription which is regulated by an environmental perturbation is more likely to have a function, we decided to identify stress-regulated intragenic transcription in wild-type *S. cerevisiae*.

# 4.4 Discovery of stress-regulated intragenic promoters by TFIIB ChIP-nexus and TSS-seq

To discover cases of stress-regulated intragenic transcription initiation, we performed ChIP-nexus of TFIIB for wild-type yeast under conditions of oxidative stress, amino acid stress, and nitrogen stress, along with controls of growth in rich YPD medium and defined SC medium. The genic TFIIB response to each of the stresses either correlates well with the expected transcriptomic response to the stress (Figure 4.1), or is enriched for metabolic pathways consistent with the cellular response to the stress (Figure 4.2), confirming that TFIIB ChIP-nexus captures changes in transcription initiation and that the cells were stressed as intended. In total, we identify 140 intragenic TFIIB peaks significantly induced at least 1.5-fold in at least one stress condition, with some peaks being induced in more than one stress (Figures 4.3, 4.4). We also ob-

serve a slight anti-correlation between stress-induced changes in intragenic TFIIB signal and changes in the corresponding genic TFIIB signal (Figure 4.5).



Figure 4.1: Scatterplots comparing change in genic TFIIB signal to change in RNA microarray signal from Gasch et al. (2000), for oxidative and amino acid stresses. The Pearson correlation coefficient is shown for each comparison.



enriched gene ontology terms

Figure 4.2: Gene ontology terms enriched in genes with nitrogen-stress-induced genic TFIIB peaks.



Figure 4.3: Relative TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection over four genes with an intragenic TFIIB peak significantly induced in one or more of the stress conditions. Relative protection indicates that the signal is independently scaled for each gene and cannot be compared between genes.







Figure 4.5: Scatterplot comparing change in intragenic TFIIB ChIPnexus signal to the change in genic TFIIB signal at the same gene, for all pairs of intragenic and genic TFIIB peaks in the three stress conditions. Error bars indicate  $\pm$ standard error. and 1 the Pearson correlation coefficient is shown.

Because the greatest changes to intragenic transcription initiation were detected in oxidative stress, we focused on this condition and performed TSSseq to determine which intragenic initiation events produce stable RNAs and in which strand orientation these events occur. Considering only TSS peaks with a TFIIB peak overlapping the window extending 200 base pairs upstream of the



Figure 4.6: Bar plot of the number of TSS peaks in various genomic classes that have corresponding TFIIB peaks and are detected as differentially expressed in oxidative stress.

TSS summit, we find cases of both sense intragenic and antisense TSSs that are differentially expressed in oxidative stress (Figure 4.6). In general, the induced intragenic TSSs we detect are expressed at lower levels than induced genic TSSs: The most abundant induced intragenic TSS is present in oxidative stress at levels comparable to the 54<sup>th</sup> percentile of induced genic TSS abundances (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7: Cumulative distributions of TSS-seq expression levels in oxidative stress, for all genic and intragenic TSS peaks that have corresponding TFIIB peaks and are significantly induced in oxidative stress. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  one standard deviation.

#### 4.5 Polysome enrichment of oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcripts

Translation of a transcript requires that the transcript possess both a 5'-cap and a poly-A tail. Since the TSS-seq protocol enriches for both of these features, this implies that the oxidative-stress-dependent intragenic transcripts we detect by TSS-seq could potentially be translated. For sense-strand intragenic transcripts, this could generate N-terminally-truncated protein isoforms. To see how likely oxidative-stress-dependent intragenic translation, we isolated polysomes and their associated RNAs by sucrose gradient fractionation, and sequenced TSS-seq libraries of the polysome-associated RNA. Among oxidative-stress-induced TSSs

with corresponding TFIIB peaks, intragenic TSSs in oxidative stress are less enriched in the polysome fraction compared to genic TSSs (Figure 4.8). However, half of the induced intragenic TSSs are found in polysomes during oxidative stress at levels above the 25<sup>th</sup> percentile of induced genic TSS levels in polysomes, indicating that many of the intragenic transcripts we identify are translated at some level.



Figure 4.8: Relative polysome enrichment in oxidative stress, for oxidative-stress-induced genic and intragenic TSS peaks with corresponding TFIIB peaks. Error bars indicate  $\pm$  one standard error.

## 4.6 Functions of intragenic DSK2 expression in oxidative stress

To investigate a particular case of oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcription in more depth, we focused on the gene *DSK2*, which is associated with the intragenic TSS we found to be most significantly induced upon oxidative stress. The major *DSK2* intragenic TSS is associated with a TFIIB peak that is similarly induced in oxidative stress (Figure 4.3), and the intragenic transcript is also found in polysomes at intermediate levels (Figure 4.8). Using a published dataset of histone modification MNase-ChIP-seq data during a timecourse of oxidative stress (Weiner et al., 2015), we see that induction of intragenic *DSK2* expression corresponds with shifts in transcription-associated histone modifications over the *DSK2* gene, such as a spreading of H3K4me3 from the 5' end of the gene towards the 3' end (Figure 4.9).



Figure 4.9: Sense TSS-seq signal (black), TFIIB ChIP-nexus protection (gray), smoothed MNase-seq dyad signal, and relative H3K4me3 MNase-ChIP-seq enrichment over the gene *DSK2*, over a timecourse of oxidative stress. MNase-seq and MNase-ChIP-seq data are from Weiner et al. (2015). The shaded bars on the *DSK2* ORF indicate PACE-core elements on the sense (darker) or antisense (lighter) strands, which are potential binding sites for the transcription factor Rpn4 (Shirozu et al., 2015). The lightly shaded region of the background indicates the boundaries of the intragenic TFIIB peak.

Dsk2 is a member of a family of partially redundant ubiquitin receptors that shuttle polyubiquitinated proteins to the proteasome for degradation (Funakoshi et al., 2002). Upon inspection of the *DSK2* DNA sequence, we discovered multiple PACE-core motifs within the *DSK2* coding sequence, which are potential binding sites for the proteasome



Figure 4.10: Northern blot for *DSK2* transcripts in wild-type *DSK2* and *dsk2-pace* strains, in the absence or presence of oxidative stress induced by addition of diamide to the media. *SNR190* is shown as a loading control.

transcription factor Rpn4 (Shirozu et al., 2015). By making silent mutations to three PACE-core elements occurring just upstream of the *DSK2* intragenic TFIIB peak (the more darkly shaded sense strand PACE-core elements in Figure 4.9, two of which are adjacent to each other), we generated a strain named *dsk2-pace* in which intragenic *DSK2* expression is eliminated (Figure 4.10). Full length *DSK2* transcript levels in diamide are not noticeably affected in the *dsk2-pace* mutant, suggesting that a primary function of intragenic *DSK2* transcription is not likely to be control of full-length *DSK2* transcript levels. So far, our efforts to detect a possible intragenic Dsk2 protein have been inconclusive; if intragenic Dsk2 protein is produced, it may be highly unstable.

To test whether intragenic *DSK2* expression is important for the cellular response to oxidative stress, we performed competitive growth experiments in which wild-type *DSK2* and *dsk2-pace* cells, distinguishable by expression of different fluorophores, were co-cultured during a timecourse of oxidative stress induced by addition of diamide to the media. In these experiments, both strains contained deletions of *RAD23*, another ubiquitin receptor that is partially redundant with *DSK2* (Rao and Sastry, 2002; Saeki et al., 2002). At diamide concentrations around 0.9-1.0 mM, we ob-
serve that *dsk2-pace* cells begin to grow more slowly than wild-type *DSK2* cells (Figure 4.11). After two days in 1.25 mM diamide, *dsk2-pace* cells make up less than 2% of the co-culture, strongly suggesting that intragenic *DSK2* expression does play a role in the response to oxidative stress.



Figure 4.11: Percentage of *dsk2-pace* cells over two days of competitive growth against wild-type *DSK2* cells at various concentrations of diamide. The lines and shading are the mean  $\pm$  one standard deviation of six replicates: Three in which *dsk2-pace* and *DSK2* cells are respectively marked by expression of mCherry and YFP, and three in which the fluorophores are swapped between strains.

How might intragenic *DSK2* expression function during oxidative stress? Like other proteasome receptors, Dsk2 possesses an N-terminal ubiquitin-like domain which interacts with the proteasome, and a C-terminal ubiquitin-associating domain which binds polyubiquitin chains (Funakoshi et al., 2002). Translation of the intragenic *DSK2* transcript is predicted to generate an intragenic protein lacking the proteasome-interacting domain but retaining the polyubiquitin binding domain. Such an intragenic protein could bind certain polyubiquitinated targets without delivering them to the proteasome, in effect preventing their degradation. As noted above, we

have so far been unable to reliably detect an intragenic Dsk2 protein; however, there is precedent for intragenic proteins to have different stability than their corresponding full-length forms (Benanti et al., 2009; Gammie et al., 1999).

Interestingly, one study has shown that an interaction between Dsk2 and an uncharacterized protein called Irc22 is involved in conferring salt tolerance in *S. cerevisiae* (Ishii et al., 2014). This study showed that synthetic N-terminal truncations of Dsk2 missing the first 77 or 215 amino acids bound Irc22 more strongly than fulllength Dsk2. By comparison, the intragenic Dsk2 protein predicted to be expressed in oxidative stress would be missing the first 152 amino acids of Dsk2.

To further investigate the mode of intragenic *DSK2* function, we are planning two additional fitness competition experiments. In the first experiment, we will test whether intragenic *DSK2* expression can complement in *trans*, which should help differentiate whether it is intragenic *DSK2* transcription, or the intragenic transcript or protein which provides protection from oxidative stress. If intragenic *DSK2* can be complemented in *trans*, we will test whether intragenic *DSK2* transcription is required for protection from oxidative stress by mutation of intragenic *SK2* transcriptions.

# 4.7 TSS-seq analysis of oxidative stress in *Saccharomyces sensu stricto* species

If an instance of intragenic transcription like that at *DSK2* is functional, then it might be conserved between different species. To see if this is likely for the cases of oxidative-stress-dependent intragenic transcription we observe in *S. cerevisiae*, we performed TSS-seq in oxidative stress for the related *Saccharomyces sensu stricto* species *Saccharomyces mikatae* and *Saccharomyces bayanus*. We then performed a multiple genome alignment of the three species, and determined which TSS peaks in



Figure 4.12: Heatmap of fold-change upon oxidative stress, for all *S. cerevisiae* intragenic TSSs differentially expressed in oxidative stress with corresponding TFIIB peaks, and homologous TSSs found in *S. mikatae* and *S. bayanus*. Gray tiles indicate that no homologous TSS was called in a species.

*S. cerevisiae* have corresponding TSSs called in the homologous region of the other species. By TSS-seq, we do not find evidence of conservation for most oxidative-stress-dependent intragenic TSSs: Out of 39 differentially expressed intragenic *S. cerevisiae* TSSs with matching TFIIB peaks, we find matching TSSs for only 5 TSSs in *S. mikatae* (13%) and 4 TSSs in *S. bayanus* (10%), compared to 42% and 38% of differentially expressed genic TSSs (Figure 4.12). This is a low level of intragenic conservation when compared to previous reports of conservation of antisense transcripts (Rhind et al., 2011; Yassour et al., 2010), but may be consistent with the reported tendency of long noncoding RNAs to be gained and lost at a rapid rate compared to protein-coding genes (Kutter et al., 2012).

Interestingly, the gene *GRX2*, whose intragenic transcript is induced upon oxidative stress in all three species, is known to express two protein isoforms from different start codons (Pedrajas et al., 2002). These two isoforms localize to different subcellular compartments, and our data suggest intragenic transcription may explain the use of the downstream start codon to express the shorter isoform.



Figure 4.13: Relative sense TSS-seq signal over the *DSK2* gene in *S. cerevisiae, S. mikatae, and S. bayanus* in unstressed and oxidative stress conditions. The shaded bars on the *DSK2* gene diagrams indicate PACE-core elements on the sense (darker) or antisense (lighter) strands. The lightly shaded regions in the background indicate the boundaries of regions homologous to the two *DSK2* intragenic TSS-seq peaks called in *S. cerevisiae*, for each species.

For *DSK2*, the three PACE-core elements needed for intragenic *DSK2* expression in *S. cerevisiae* are conserved in *S. mikatae* but not *S. bayanus* (Figure 4.13). Despite this, we do not observe the intragenic *DSK2* TSS-seq peak in *S. mikatae*, with only a miniscule amount of TSS-seq signal over the region homologous to the *S. cerevisiae* peak. Consistent with this, when probing for *DSK2* transcripts in the three species by Northern blot, we observe extremely low expression of intragenic *DSK2* RNA in *S. mikatae* upon oxidative stress and no detectable intragenic *DSK2* RNA in *S. bayanus* (Figure 4.14).



Figure 4.14: Northern blot for *DSK2* transcripts in the yeasts *S. cerevisiae, S. mikatae, and S. bayanus*, in the absence and presence of oxidative stress induced by addition of diamide to the media. *HSP12* is shown as a positive control for oxidative stress, and *SNR190* is shown as a loading control.

# 4.8 Discussion

In this work, we used high resolution genomic assays of transcription initiation to identify intragenic initiation regulated by three stress conditions. For the condition of oxidative stress, we show that intragenic transcripts are generally expressed at lower levels than genic transcripts, and many are likely to be translated at some level. Most of the oxidative-stress-regulated transcripts we identify are not conserved among three *Saccharomyces sensu stricto* species, which may suggest that intragenic promoters evolve very rapidly. At least one instance of oxidative-stress-induced intragenic transcription, at the gene *DSK2*, is important for yeast to survive under conditions of oxidative stress. Our ongoing experiments are aimed at determining how intragenic *DSK2* functions to confer oxidative stress resistance. Further studies of examples of intragenic transcription like the ones identified in this study are likely to illuminate many ways in which intragenic transcription functions within cells.

#### 4.9 Methods

### 4.9.1 Yeast growth conditions

For oxidative stress studies in all three yeast species, yeast were grown at 30 °C in YPD rich medium to mid-log phase ( $OD_{600} \sim 0.4$ ), at which point diamide was added to a final concentration of 1.5 mM. Samples were collected after 30 (*S. bayanus*) or 45 minutes (*S. cerevisiae* and *S. mikatae*) of diamide treatment, timepoints which were chosen based on induction of the *HSP12* gene.

For amino acid stress, *S. cerevisiae* strain FY3126 was grown at 30 °C in SC synthetic complete medium to mid-log phase ( $OD_{600} \sim 0.4$ ), collected by centrifugation, washed with SD minimal medium supplemented with uracil and lysine (SD+Ura+Lys; 0.15% yeast nitrogen base, 0.5% ammonium sulfate, 2% glucose, 20 mg/L uracil, 0.004% lysine), resuspended in an equal volume of SD+Ura+Lys, and harvested after 30 minutes of starvation.

For nitrogen stress, *S. cerevisiae* strain FY3126 was grown at 30 °C in SC to midlog phase ( $OD_{600} \sim 0.4$ ), collected by centrifugation, washed with nitrogen deficient medium (YNB-AA-AS; 0.0025% ammonium sulfate, 2% glucose, 20 mg/L uracil, 0.004% lysine), and resuspended in an equal volume of nitrogen deficient medium, and harvested after 9.5 hours of starvation.

# 4.9.2 Sequencing library preparation (TFIIB ChIP-nexus, TSS-seq)

TFIIB ChIP-nexus libraries and all TSS-seq libraries for all species, including polysome RNA TSS-seq libraries, were prepared as described in Doris et al. (2018). *S. pombe* cells were used as a spike-in for all TSS-seq libraries except for polysome RNA TSS-seq libraries.

## 4.9.3 Genome builds

The genome build used for *S. cerevisiae* was R64-2-1 (Engel et al., 2014), and the genome build used for *S. pombe* spike-ins was ASM294v2 (Wood et al., 2002). For *S. mikatae* IFO 1815<sup>T</sup> and *S. bayanus* var. *uvarum* CBS 7001, ultra-scaffold sequences from Scannell et al. (2011) were used as genomes.

## 4.9.4 TFIIB ChIP-nexus data analysis

TFIIB ChIP-nexus data analyses were carried out as described in section 2.8.6.

### 4.9.5 TSS-seq data analysis

TSS-seq data analyses were carried out as described in section 2.8.5, except using the relevant genomes for *S. mikatae* and *S. bayanus* libraries.

For *S. mikatae* and *S. bayanus*, annotation of the 5' ends of transcripts was performed as described in section 2.8.5.1, using ORF annotation GFFs from Scannell et al. (2011) as both transcript and ORF annotations, and two replicates of unstressed wild-type TSS-seq data. The 5' end of an annotation was adjusted if it was above the 90<sup>th</sup> (*S. mikatae*) or 85<sup>th</sup> (*S. bayanus*) percentile of all non-zero TSS-seq signal.

### 4.9.6 Sucrose gradient fractionation

*S. cerevisiae* strain FY3126 was grown in 250 mL cultures in YPD or YPD with diamide as described above. Prior to harvesting, cells were treated with 0.1 mg/mL cycloheximide and incubated for 5 minutes at 30°C. Cell pellets were resuspended in 0.5 mL ice-cold polysome lysis buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 140 mM KCl, 1.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 1% Triton X-100, 100  $\mu$ g/mL cycloheximide), and lysed by bead beating as previously described (DeGennaro et al., 2013). Lysates containing approximately 50 A<sub>260</sub> absorbance units were layered on top of 10-50% (weight/volume) sucrose gradients (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 140 mM KCl, 5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 100 μg/mL cycloheximide) made using a Biocomp Instruments gradient master. Gradients were centrifuged for 2 hours at 36,000 rpm in an SW-41 rotor and fractioned with a Brandel gradient fractionator and ISCO UA-6 detector. RNA from fractions 5-12 were pooled and used to construct TSS-seq libraries.

## 4.9.7 Polysome RNA TSS-seq analysis

Polysome RNA TSS-seq libraries were processed in the same manner as total RNA TSS-seq libraries, except no spike-in normalization was performed because no spikein was included. A separate Snakemake pipeline was used to integrate data from total RNA and polysome RNA TSS-seq. This pipeline performs three differential expression analyses using DESeq2 (Love et al., 2014): Two analyses compare polysome RNA to total RNA in either the experimental condition (i.e., oxidative stress) or the control condition (i.e., YPD) in order to estimate relative polysome enrichment,

log<sub>2</sub> polysome RNA/total RNA. Polysome enrichment is a relative measure of how much more or less polysome RNA is detected than is expected, given the amount of total RNA detected. The third differential expression analysis tests whether polysome enrichment changes between the control condition and the experimental condition, i.e., whether the experimental perturbation caused changes to the relative association of a transcript with polysomes. The pipeline also finds all potential ORFs downstream of intragenic TSSs.

#### 4.9.8 MNase-ChIP-seq data analysis

FASTQ files of the MNase-ChIP-seq data from Weiner et al. (2015) were obtained from SRA (SRP048526), encompassing 201 libraries for ChIP of 26 histone modifications over 6 timepoints with inputs (i.e., MNase-seq libraries). A Snakemake pipeline was created to process this data. Reads were cleaned by 3' quality trimming and adapter removal using cutadapt (Martin, 2011). Reads were aligned to the *S. cerevisiae* genome using Bowtie 2 (Langmead and Salzberg, 2012), and uniquely mapping alignments were selected using SAMtools (Li et al., 2009). The median fragment size estimated by MACS2 (Zhang et al., 2008) over all samples was used to generate coverage of factor protection and fragment midpoints, by extending reads to the fragment size, or by shifting reads by half the fragment size, respectively. Smoothed nucleosome dyad coverage was generated by smoothing fragment midpoint coverage with a Gaussian kernel of 20 bp bandwidth. Coverage was normalized to the total number of reads uniquely mapping to the genome. Relative enrichment of histone modifications was calculated as a normalized log-ratio of IP coverage over input (MNase-seq) coverage.

#### 4.9.9 Multiple genome alignment

A Snakemake pipeline was created which uses progressiveMauve (Darling et al., 2010) to perform multiple genome alignment. The multiple genome alignment is used to translate annotations such as TSSs called in one species to homologous coordinates in another species, and to extract and visualize data coverage over homologous regions in multiple species.

A separate Snakemake pipeline was created to find homologous TSSs between the three species by looking for overlap between *S. cerevisiae* TSS peaks and peaks

100

called in the other species which were translated into *S. cerevisiae* coordinates.

## 4.9.10 Diamide competitive fitness assays

For diamide competitive fitness assays, overnight cultures grown in YPD were diluted and allowed to grow to mid-log phase in YPD. YPD was then added to each culture as needed to make the OD<sub>600</sub> readings of all cultures equivalent. To mix competing strains, 150  $\mu$ L of each strain was mixed by pipetting in a 96-well plate. Then, 6  $\mu$ L of each cell mixture was used to inoculate 600  $\mu$ L of YPD or YPD+diamide in a 96-well assay block. Prior to culture growth, an initial cell count was performed by flow cytometry of 100  $\mu$ L of the culture in 100  $\mu$ L of TE, using a Stratedigm S1000EX flow cytometer. Cultures were then allowed to grow at 30 °C with shaking. Every 24 hours, cell counting was performed by flow cytometry of 5  $\mu$ L of the culture in 195  $\mu$ L of TE, cultures were diluted 1:100 to a total volume of 600  $\mu$ L in YPD or YPD+diamide, and the diluted cultures were returned to 30 °C with shaking. For flow cytometry, YFP fluorescence was detected using 488 nm excitation with a 530/30 nm filter, and mCherry fluorescence was detected using 552 nm excitation with a 615/30 nm filter.

Flow cytometry events were labeled positive for YFP if the YFP signal was at least 500 arbitrary units, and positive for mCherry if the mCherry signal was at least 250 arbitrary units. Double positive and double negative events were excluded from analysis.

## 4.9.11 Northern blotting

Northern blotting was performed as described in DeGennaro et al. (2013).

# 4.10 Bibliography

- Barski, A., Cuddapah, S., Cui, K., Roh, T.-Y., Schones, D. E., Wang, Z., Wei, G., Chepelev, I., and Zhao, K. (2007). High-resolution profiling of histone methylations in the human genome. *Cell*, 129(4):823 837. 4.3
- Benanti, J. A., Matyskiela, M. E., Morgan, D. O., and Toczyski, D. P. (2009). Functionally distinct isoforms of cik1 are differentially regulated by apc/c-mediated proteolysis. *Molecular Cell*, 33(5):581 – 590. 4.3, 4.6
- Buratowski, S. and Kim, T. (2010). The role of cotranscriptional histone methylations. *Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology*, 75:95–102. 4.3
- Carlson, M. and Botstein, D. (1982). Two differentially regulated mrnas with different 5' ends encode secreted and intracellular forms of yeast invertase. *Cell*, 28(1):145 154. 4.3
- Cheung, V., Chua, G., Batada, N. N., Landry, C. R., Michnick, S. W., Hughes, T. R., and Winston, F. (2008). Chromatin- and transcription-related factors repress transcription from within coding regions throughout the saccharomyces cerevisiae genome. *PLoS Biology*, 6(11):1–13. 4.3
- Darling, A. E., Mau, B., and Perna, N. T. (2010). progressivemauve: Multiple genome alignment with gene gain, loss and rearrangement. *PLoS ONE*, 5(6):1–17. 4.9.9
- DeGennaro, C. M., Alver, B. H., Marguerat, S., Stepanova, E., Davis, C. P., Bähler, J., Park, P. J., and Winston, F. (2013). Spt6 regulates intragenic and antisense transcription, nucleosome positioning, and histone modifications genome-wide in fission yeast. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 33(24):4779–4792. 4.9.6, 4.9.11
- Doris, S. M., Chuang, J., Viktorovskaya, O., Murawska, M., Spatt, D., Churchman, L. S., and Winston, F. (2018). Spt6 is required for the fidelity of promoter selection. *Molecular Cell*, 72(4):687 – 699.e6. 4.3, 4.9.2
- Engel, S. R., Dietrich, F. S., Fisk, D. G., Binkley, G., Balakrishnan, R., Costanzo, M. C., Dwight, S. S., Hitz, B. C., Karra, K., Nash, R. S., Weng, S., Wong, E. D., Lloyd, P., Skrzypek, M. S., Miyasato, S. R., Simison, M., and Cherry, J. M. (2014). The reference genome sequence of saccharomyces cerevisiae: Then and now. *G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics*, 4(3):389–398. 4.9.3
- Funakoshi, M., Sasaki, T., Nishimoto, T., and Kobayashi, H. (2002). Budding yeast dsk2p is a polyubiquitin-binding protein that can interact with the proteasome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(2):745–750. 4.6, 4.6

- Gammie, A. E., Stewart, B. G., Scott, C. F., and Rose, M. D. (1999). The two forms of karyogamy transcription factor kar4p are regulated by differential initiation of transcription, translation, and protein turnover. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 19(1):817–825. 4.3, 4.6
- Gasch, A. P., Spellman, P. T., Kao, C. M., Carmel-Harel, O., Eisen, M. B., Storz, G., Botstein, D., and Brown, P. O. (2000). Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, 11(12):4241–4257. PMID: 11102521. 4.1
- Huang, Y.-C., Chen, H.-T., and Teng, S.-C. (2010). Intragenic transcription of a noncoding rna modulates expression of asp3 in budding yeast. *RNA*, 16(11):2085– 2093. 4.3
- Ishii, T., Funakoshi, M., Kobayashi, H., and Sekiguchi, T. (2014). Yeast irc22 is a novel dsk2-interacting protein that is involved in salt tolerance. *Cells*, 3(2):180– 198. 4.6
- Kutter, C., Watt, S., Stefflova, K., Wilson, M. D., Goncalves, A., Ponting, C. P., Odom, D. T., and Marques, A. C. (2012). Rapid turnover of long noncoding rnas and the evolution of gene expression. *PLoS Genetics*, 8(7):1–15. 4.7
- Langmead, B. and Salzberg, S. L. (2012). Fast gapped-read alignment with bowtie 2. *Nature Methods*, 9:357 EP –. 4.9.8
- Li, H., Handsaker, B., Wysoker, A., Fennell, T., Ruan, J., Homer, N., Marth, G., Abecasis, G., Durbin, R., and 1000 Genome Project Data Processing Subgroup (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics*, 25(16):2078–2079. 4.9.8
- Liu, C. L., Kaplan, T., Kim, M., Buratowski, S., Schreiber, S. L., Friedman, N., and Rando, O. J. (2005). Single-nucleosome mapping of histone modifications in s. cerevisiae. *PLoS Biology*, 3(10). 4.3
- Love, M. I., Huber, W., and Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for rna-seq data with deseq2. *Genome Biology*, 15(12):550. 4.9.7
- Malabat, C., Feuerbach, F., Ma, L., Saveanu, C., and Jacquier, A. (2015). Quality control of transcription start site selection by nonsense-mediated-mrna decay. *eLife*, 4:e06722. 4.3
- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.journal*, 17(1):10–12. 4.9.8

- McKnight, K., Liu, H., and Wang, Y. (2014). Replicative stress induces intragenic transcription of the ase1 gene that negatively regulates ase1 activity. *Current Biol*ogy, 24(10):1101 – 1106. 4.3
- Pedrajas, J. R., Porras, P., Martínez-galisteo, E., Padilla, C. A., Miranda-Vizuete, A., and Bárcena, J. A. (2002). Two isoforms of saccharomyces cerevisiae glutaredoxin 2 are expressed in vivo and localize to different subcellular compartments. *Biochemical Journal*, 364(3):617–623. 4.7
- Pelechano, V. and Steinmetz, L. M. (2013). Gene regulation by antisense transcription. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 14:880 EP –. Review Article. 4.3
- Pelechano, V., Wei, W., and Steinmetz, L. M. (2013). Extensive transcriptional heterogeneity revealed by isoform profiling. *Nature*, 497:127 EP –. 4.3
- Pokholok, D. K., Harbison, C. T., Levine, S., Cole, M., Hannett, N. M., Lee, T. I., Bell, G. W., Walker, K., Rolfe, P. A., Herbolsheimer, E., Zeitlinger, J., Lewitter, F., Gifford, D. K., and Young, R. A. (2005). Genome-wide map of nucleosome acetylation and methylation in yeast. *Cell*, 122(4):517 – 527. 4.3
- Rao, H. and Sastry, A. (2002). Recognition of specific ubiquitin conjugates is important for the proteolytic functions of the ubiquitin-associated domain proteins dsk2 and rad23. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277(14):11691–11695. 4.6
- Rhind, N., Chen, Z., Yassour, M., Thompson, D. A., Haas, B. J., Habib, N., Wapinski, I., Roy, S., Lin, M. F., Heiman, D. I., Young, S. K., Furuya, K., Guo, Y., Pidoux, A., Chen, H. M., Robbertse, B., Goldberg, J. M., Aoki, K., Bayne, E. H., Berlin, A. M., Desjardins, C. A., Dobbs, E., Dukaj, L., Fan, L., FitzGerald, M. G., French, C., Gujja, S., Hansen, K., Keifenheim, D., Levin, J. Z., Mosher, R. A., Müller, C. A., Pfiffner, J., Priest, M., Russ, C., Smialowska, A., Swoboda, P., Sykes, S. M., Vaughn, M., Vengrova, S., Yoder, R., Zeng, Q., Allshire, R., Baulcombe, D., Birren, B. W., Brown, W., Ekwall, K., Kellis, M., Leatherwood, J., Levin, H., Margalit, H., Martienssen, R., Nieduszynski, C. A., Spatafora, J. W., Friedman, N., Dalgaard, J. Z., Baumann, P., Niki, H., Regev, A., and Nusbaum, C. (2011). Comparative functional genomics of the fission yeasts. *Science*, 332(6032):930–936. 4.7
- Saeki, Y., Saitoh, A., Toh-e, A., and Yokosawa, H. (2002). Ubiquitin-like proteins and rpn10 play cooperative roles in ubiquitin-dependent proteolysis. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 293(3):986 992. 4.6
- Scannell, D. R., Zill, O. A., Rokas, A., Payen, C., Dunham, M. J., Eisen, M. B., Rine, J., Johnston, M., and Hittinger, C. T. (2011). The awesome power of yeast evolutionary genetics: New genome sequences and strain resources for the saccharomyces sensu stricto genus. *G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics*, 1(1):11–25. 4.9.3, 4.9.5

- Shirozu, R., Yashiroda, H., and Murata, S. (2015). Identification of minimum rpn4responsive elements in genes related to proteasome functions. *FEBS Letters*, 589(8):933 – 940. 4.9, 4.6
- Smolle, M., Workman, J. L., and Venkatesh, S. (2013). Resetting chromatin during transcription elongation. *Epigenetics*, 8(1):10–15. PMID: 23257840. 4.3
- Soares, L. M., He, P. C., Chun, Y., Suh, H., Kim, T., and Buratowski, S. (2017). Determinants of histone h3k4 methylation patterns. *Molecular Cell*, 68(4):773 785.e6. 4.3
- Weiner, A., Hsieh, T.-H., Appleboim, A., Chen, H., Rahat, A., Amit, I., Rando, O., and Friedman, N. (2015). High-resolution chromatin dynamics during a yeast stress response. *Molecular Cell*, 58(2):371 – 386. 4.6, 4.9, 4.9.8
- Wood, V., Gwilliam, R., Rajandream, M.-A., Lyne, M., Lyne, R., Stewart, A., Sgouros, J., Peat, N., Hayles, J., Baker, S., Basham, D., Bowman, S., Brooks, K., Brown, D., Brown, S., Chillingworth, T., Churcher, C., Collins, M., Connor, R., Cronin, A., Davis, P., Feltwell, T., Fraser, A., Gentles, S., Goble, A., Hamlin, N., Harris, D., Hidalgo, J., Hodgson, G., Holroyd, S., Hornsby, T., Howarth, S., Huckle, E. J., Hunt, S., Jagels, K., James, K., Jones, L., Jones, M., Leather, S., McDonald, S., McLean, J., Mooney, P., Moule, S., Mungall, K., Murphy, L., Niblett, D., Odell, C., Oliver, K., O'Neil, S., Pearson, D., Quail, M. A., Rabbinowitsch, E., Rutherford, K., Rutter, S., Saunders, D., Seeger, K., Sharp, S., Skelton, J., Simmonds, M., Squares, R., Squares, S., Stevens, K., Taylor, K., Taylor, R. G., Tivey, A., Walsh, S., Warren, T., Whitehead, S., Woodward, J., Volckaert, G., Aert, R., Robben, J., Grymonprez, B., Weltjens, I., Vanstreels, E., Rieger, M., Schäfer, M., Müller-Auer, S., Gabel, C., Fuchs, M., Fritzc, C., Holzer, E., Moestl, D., Hilbert, H., Borzym, K., Langer, I., Beck, A., Lehrach, H., Reinhardt, R., Pohl, T. M., Eger, P., Zimmermann, W., Wedler, H., Wambutt, R., Purnelle, B., Goffeau, A., Cadieu, E., Dréano, S., Gloux, S., Lelaure, V., Mottier, S., Galibert, F., Aves, S. J., Xiang, Z., Hunt, C., Moore, K., Hurst, S. M., Lucas, M., Rochet, M., Gaillardin, C., Tallada, V. A., Garzon, A., Thode, G., Daga, R. R., Cruzado, L., Jimenez, J., Sánchez, M., del Rey, F., Benito, J., Domínguez, A., Revuelta, J. L., Moreno, S., Armstrong, J., Forsburg, S. L., Cerrutti, L., Lowe, T., McCombie, W. R., Paulsen, I., Potashkin, J., Shpakovski, G. V., Ussery, D., Barrell, B. G., and Nurse, P. (2002). The genome sequence of schizosaccharomyces pombe. *Nature*, 415(6874):871–880. 4.9.3
- Yassour, M., Pfiffner, J., Levin, J. Z., Adiconis, X., Gnirke, A., Nusbaum, C., Thompson, D.-A., Friedman, N., and Regev, A. (2010). Strand-specific rna sequencing reveals extensive regulated long antisense transcripts that are conserved across yeast species. *Genome Biology*, 11(8):R87. 4.7

Zhang, Y., Liu, T., Meyer, C. A., Eeckhoute, J., Johnson, D. S., Bernstein, B. E., Nusbaum, C., Myers, R. M., Brown, M., Li, W., and Liu, X. S. (2008). Model-based analysis of chip-seq (macs). *Genome Biology*, 9(9):R137. 4.9.8

# Bibliography

- Adelman, K. and Lis, J. T. (2012). Promoter-proximal pausing of rna polymerase ii: emerging roles in metazoans. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 13:720 EP –. Review Article.
- Adkins, M. W. and Tyler, J. K. (2006). Transcriptional activators are dispensable for transcription in the absence of spt6-mediated chromatin reassembly of promoter regions. *Molecular Cell*, 21(3):405 416.
- Andrews, S. (2010). Fastqc: A quality control tool for high throughput sequence data. https://www.bioinformatics.babraham.ac.uk/projects/fastqc/.
- Andrulis, E. D., Guzmán, E., Döring, P., Werner, J., and Lis, J. T. (2000). Highresolution localization of drosophila spt5 and spt6 at heat shock genes in vivo: roles in promoter proximal pausing and transcription elongation. *Genes & Development*, 14(20):2635–2649.
- Ardehali, M. B., Yao, J., Adelman, K., Fuda, N. J., Petesch, S. J., Webb, W. W., and Lis, J. T. (2009). Spt6 enhances the elongation rate of rna polymerase ii in vivo. *The EMBO Journal*, 28(8):1067–1077.
- Aronesty, E. (2013). Comparison of sequencing utility programs. *The Open Bioinformatics Journal*, 7:1–8.
- Arribere, J. A. and Gilbert, W. V. (2013). Roles for transcript leaders in translation and mrna decay revealed by transcript leader sequencing. *Genome Research*, 23(6):977–987.
- Bailey, T. L., Johnson, J., Grant, C. E., and Noble, W. S. (2015). The meme suite. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 43(W1):W39–W49.
- Baluapuri, A., Hofstetter, J., Stankovic, N. D., Endres, T., Bhandare, P., Vos, S. M., Adhikari, B., Schwarz, J. D., Narain, A., Vogt, M., Wang, S.-Y., Düster, R., Jung, L. A., Vanselow, J. T., Wiegering, A., Geyer, M., Maric, H. M., Gallant, P., Walz, S., Schlosser, A., Cramer, P., Eilers, M., and Wolf, E. (2019). Myc recruits spt5 to rna polymerase ii to promote processive transcription elongation. *Molecular Cell*, 74(4):674 – 687.e11.

- Basi, G., Schmid, E., and Maundrell, K. (1993). Tata box mutations in the schizosaccharomyces pombe nmt1 promoter affect transcription efficiency but not the transcription start point or thiamine repressibility. *Gene*, 123(1):131 – 136.
- Begum, N. A., Stanlie, A., Nakata, M., Akiyama, H., and Honjo, T. (2012). The histone chaperone spt6 is required for activation-induced cytidine deaminase target determination through h3k4me3 regulation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287(39):32415–32429.
- Blythe, A. J., Yazar-Klosinski, B., Webster, M. W., Chen, E., Vandevenne, M., Bendak, K., Mackay, J. P., Hartzog, G. A., and Vrielink, A. (2016). The yeast transcription elongation factor spt4/5 is a sequence-specific rna binding protein. *Protein Science*, 25(9):1710–1721.
- Bortvin, A. and Winston, F. (1996). Evidence that spt6p controls chromatin structure by a direct interaction with histones. *Science*, 272(5267):1473–1476.
- Carrozza, M. J., Li, B., Florens, L., Suganuma, T., Swanson, S. K., Lee, K. K., Shia, W.-J., Anderson, S., Yates, J., Washburn, M. P., and Workman, J. L. (2005). Histone h3 methylation by set2 directs deacetylation of coding regions by rpd3s to suppress spurious intragenic transcription. *Cell*, 123(4):581 – 592.
- Chen, K., Hu, Z., Xia, Z., Zhao, D., Li, W., and Tyler, J. K. (2016). The overlooked fact: Fundamental need for spike-in control for virtually all genome-wide analyses. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 36(5):662–667.
- Chen, K., Xi, Y., Pan, X., Li, Z., Kaestner, K., Tyler, J., Dent, S., He, X., and Li, W. (2013). Danpos: Dynamic analysis of nucleosome position and occupancy by sequencing. *Genome Research*, 23(2):341–351.
- Chen, S., Ma, J., Wu, F., Xiong, L.-j., Ma, H., Xu, W., Lv, R., Li, X., Villen, J., Gygi, S. P., Liu, X. S., and Shi, Y. (2012). The histone h3 lys 27 demethylase jmjd3 regulates gene expression by impacting transcriptional elongation. *Genes & Development*, 26(12):1364–1375.
- Cheung, V., Chua, G., Batada, N. N., Landry, C. R., Michnick, S. W., Hughes, T. R., and Winston, F. (2008). Chromatin- and transcription-related factors repress transcription from within coding regions throughout the saccharomyces cerevisiae genome. *PLoS Biology*, 6(11):1–13.
- Chu, Y., Sutton, A., Sternglanz, R., and Prelich, G. (2006). The bur1 cyclin-dependent protein kinase is required for the normal pattern of histone methylation by set2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 26(8):3029–3038.

- Churchman, L. S. and Weissman, J. S. (2012). Native elongating transcript sequencing (net-seq). *Current Protocols in Molecular Biology*, 98(1):14.4.1–14.4.17.
- Close, D., Johnson, S. J., Sdano, M. A., McDonald, S. M., Robinson, H., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2011). Crystal structures of the s. cerevisiae spt6 core and c-terminal tandem sh2 domain. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 408(4):697 – 713.
- Crickard, J. B., Fu, J., and Reese, J. C. (2016). Biochemical analysis of yeast suppressor of ty 4/5 (spt4/5) reveals the importance of nucleic acid interactions in the prevention of rna polymerase ii arrest. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 291(19):9853–9870.
- Crooks, G. E., Hon, G., Chandonia, J.-M., and Brenner, S. E. (2004). Weblogo: A sequence logo generator. *Genome Research*, 14(6):1188–1190.
- Cui, Y. and Denis, C. L. (2003). In vivo evidence that defects in the transcriptional elongation factors rpb2, tfiis, and spt5 enhance upstream poly(a) site utilization. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 23(21):7887–7901.
- Czudnochowski, N., Bösken, C. A., and Geyer, M. (2012). Serine-7 but not serine-5 phosphorylation primes rna polymerase ii ctd for p-tefb recognition. *Nature Communications*, 3:842 EP –. Article.
- de Boer, C. G. and Hughes, T. R. (2011). YeTFaSCo: a database of evaluated yeast transcription factor sequence specificities. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 40(D1):D169–D179.
- DeGennaro, C. M., Alver, B. H., Marguerat, S., Stepanova, E., Davis, C. P., Bähler, J., Park, P. J., and Winston, F. (2013). Spt6 regulates intragenic and antisense transcription, nucleosome positioning, and histone modifications genome-wide in fission yeast. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 33(24):4779–4792.
- Di Tommaso, P., Chatzou, M., Floden, E. W., Barja, P. P., Palumbo, E., and Notredame, C. (2017). Nextflow enables reproducible computational workflows. *Nature Biotechnology*, 35(4):316–319.
- Diamant, G., Bahat, A., and Dikstein, R. (2016a). The elongation factor spt5 facilitates transcription initiation for rapid induction of inflammatory-response genes. *Nature Communications*, 7:11547 EP –. Article.
- Diamant, G., Eisenbaum, T., Leshkowitz, D., and Dikstein, R. (2016b). Analysis of subcellular rna fractions revealed a transcription-independent effect of tumor necrosis factor alpha on splicing, mediated by spt5. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 36(9):1342–1353.

- Diebold, M.-L., Koch, M., Loeliger, E., Cura, V., Winston, F., Cavarelli, J., and Romier, C. (2010a). The structure of an iws1/spt6 complex reveals an interaction domain conserved in tfiis, elongin a and med26. *The EMBO Journal*, 29(23):3979–3991.
- Diebold, M.-L., Loeliger, E., Koch, M., Winston, F., Cavarelli, J., and Romier, C. (2010b). Noncanonical tandem sh2 enables interaction of elongation factor spt6 with rna polymerase ii. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(49):38389–38398.
- Doamekpor, S. K., Sanchez, A. M., Schwer, B., Shuman, S., and Lima, C. D. (2014). How an mrna capping enzyme reads distinct rna polymerase ii and spt5 ctd phosphorylation codes. *Genes & Development*, 28(12):1323–1336.
- Doamekpor, S. K., Schwer, B., Sanchez, A. M., Shuman, S., and Lima, C. D. (2015). Fission yeast rna triphosphatase reads an spt5 ctd code. *RNA*, 21(1):113–123.
- Doris, S. M., Chuang, J., Viktorovskaya, O., Murawska, M., Spatt, D., Churchman, L. S., and Winston, F. (2018). Spt6 is required for the fidelity of promoter selection. *Molecular Cell*, 72(4):687 – 699.e6.
- Drouin, S., Laramée, L., Jacques, P.-É., Forest, A., Bergeron, M., and Robert, F. (2010). Dsif and rna polymerase ii ctd phosphorylation coordinate the recruitment of rpd3s to actively transcribed genes. *PLoS Genetics*, 6(10):1–12.
- Duina, A. A. (2011). Histone chaperones spt6 and fact: Similarities and differences in modes of action at transcribed genes. *Genetics Research International*, 2011:625210. 22567361[pmid].
- Ehara, H., Kujirai, T., Fujino, Y., Shirouzu, M., Kurumizaka, H., and Sekine, S.-i. (2019). Structural insight into nucleosome transcription by rna polymerase ii with elongation factors. *Science*, 363(6428):744–747.
- Ehara, H., Yokoyama, T., Shigematsu, H., Yokoyama, S., Shirouzu, M., and Sekine, S.-i. (2017). Structure of the complete elongation complex of rna polymerase ii with basal factors. *Science*, 357(6354):921–924.
- Endoh, M., Zhu, W., Hasegawa, J., Watanabe, H., Kim, D.-K., Aida, M., Inukai, N., Narita, T., Yamada, T., Furuya, A., Sato, H., Yamaguchi, Y., Mandal, S. S., Reinberg, D., Wada, T., and Handa, H. (2004). Human spt6 stimulates transcription elongation by rna polymerase ii in vitro. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 24(8):3324–3336.
- Engel, S. R., Dietrich, F. S., Fisk, D. G., Binkley, G., Balakrishnan, R., Costanzo, M. C., Dwight, S. S., Hitz, B. C., Karra, K., Nash, R. S., Weng, S., Wong, E. D., Lloyd, P., Skrzypek, M. S., Miyasato, S. R., Simison, M., and Cherry, J. M. (2014).

The reference genome sequence of saccharomyces cerevisiae: Then and now. *G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics*, 4(3):389–398.

- Fitz, J., Neumann, T., and Pavri, R. (2018). Regulation of rna polymerase ii processivity by spt5 is restricted to a narrow window during elongation. *The EMBO Journal*, 37(8):e97965.
- Gammie, A. E., Stewart, B. G., Scott, C. F., and Rose, M. D. (1999). The two forms of karyogamy transcription factor kar4p are regulated by differential initiation of transcription, translation, and protein turnover. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 19(1):817–825.
- Grant, C. E., Bailey, T. L., and Noble, W. S. (2011). FIMO: scanning for occurrences of a given motif. *Bioinformatics*, 27(7):1017–1018.
- Guo, S., Yamaguchi, Y., Schilbach, S., Wada, T., Lee, J., Goddard, A., French, D., Handa, H., and Rosenthal, A. (2000). A regulator of transcriptional elongation controls vertebrate neuronal development. *Nature*, 408(6810):366–369.
- Haberle, V. and Stark, A. (2018). Eukaryotic core promoters and the functional basis of transcription initiation. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 19(10):621–637.
- Hansen, P., Hecht, J., Ibn-Salem, J., Menkuec, B. S., Roskosch, S., Truss, M., and Robinson, P. N. (2016). Q-nexus: a comprehensive and efficient analysis pipeline designed for chip-nexus. *BMC Genomics*, 17(1):873.
- Hartzog, G. A. and Fu, J. (2013). The spt4–spt5 complex: A multi-faceted regulator of transcription elongation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Gene Regulatory Mechanisms*, 1829(1):105 115. RNA polymerase II Transcript Elongation.
- Hartzog, G. A., Wada, T., Handa, H., and Winston, F. (1998). Evidence that spt4, spt5, and spt6 control transcription elongation by rna polymerase ii insaccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genes & Development*, 12(3):357–369.
- He, Q., Johnston, J., and Zeitlinger, J. (2015). Chip-nexus enables improved detection of in vivo transcription factor binding footprints. *Nature Biotechnology*, 33:395 EP –.
- Hennig, B. P. and Fischer, T. (2013). The great repression: chromatin and cryptic transcription. *Transcription*, 4(3):97—101.
- Henriques, T., Scruggs, B. S., Inouye, M. O., Muse, G. W., Williams, L. H., Burkholder, A. B., Lavender, C. A., Fargo, D. C., and Adelman, K. (2018). Widespread transcriptional pausing and elongation control at enhancers. *Genes & Development*, 32(1):26–41.

- Hirtreiter, A., Damsma, G. E., Cheung, A. C. M., Klose, D., Grohmann, D., Vojnic, E., Martin, A. C. R., Cramer, P., and Werner, F. (2010). Spt4/5 stimulates transcription elongation through the rna polymerase clamp coiled-coil motif. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 38(12):4040–4051.
- Ivanovska, I., Jacques, P.-É., Rando, O. J., Robert, F., and Winston, F. (2011). Control of chromatin structure by spt6: Different consequences in coding and regulatory regions. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 31(3):531–541.
- Iyer, V. and Struhl, K. (1995). Poly(da:dt), a ubiquitous promoter element that stimulates transcription via its intrinsic dna structure. *The EMBO Journal*, 14(11):2570– 2579.
- Jeronimo, C., Watanabe, S., Kaplan, C., Peterson, C., and Robert, F. (2015). The histone chaperones fact and spt6 restrict h2a.z from intragenic locations. *Molecular Cell*, 58(6):1113 1123.
- Kaikkonen, M. U. and Adelman, K. (2018). Emerging roles of non-coding rna transcription. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 43(9):654–667.
- Kanke, M., Nishimura, K., Kanemaki, M., Kakimoto, T., Takahashi, T. S., Nakagawa, T., and Masukata, H. (2011). Auxin-inducible protein depletion system in fission yeast. *BMC Cell Biology*, 12(1):8.
- Kaplan, C. D., Laprade, L., and Winston, F. (2003). Transcription elongation factors repress transcription initiation from cryptic sites. *Science*, 301(5636):1096–1099.
- Kaplan, C. D., Morris, J. R., Wu, C.-t., and Winston, F. (2000). Spt5 and spt6 are associated with active transcription and have characteristics of general elongation factors in d. melanogaster. *Genes & Development*, 14(20):2623–2634.
- Kaplan, N., Moore, I. K., Fondufe-Mittendorf, Y., Gossett, A. J., Tillo, D., Field, Y., LeProust, E. M., Hughes, T. R., Lieb, J. D., Widom, J., and Segal, E. (2008). The dna-encoded nucleosome organization of a eukaryotic genome. *Nature*, 458:362 EP –.
- Kim, D., Pertea, G., Trapnell, C., Pimentel, H., Kelley, R., and Salzberg, S. L. (2013). Tophat2: accurate alignment of transcriptomes in the presence of insertions, deletions and gene fusions. *Genome Biology*, 14(4):R36.
- Klein, B. J., Bose, D., Baker, K. J., Yusoff, Z. M., Zhang, X., and Murakami, K. S. (2011). Rna polymerase and transcription elongation factor spt4/5 complex structure. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 108(2):546–550.

- Komarnitsky, P., Cho, E.-J., and Buratowski, S. (2000). Different phosphorylated forms of rna polymerase ii and associated mrna processing factors during transcription. *Genes & Development*, 14(19):2452–2460.
- Komori, T., Inukai, N., Yamada, T., Yamaguchi, Y., and Handa, H. (2009). Role of human transcription elongation factor dsif in the suppression of senescence and apoptosis. *Genes to Cells*, 14(3):343–354.
- Kramer, N. J., Carlomagno, Y., Zhang, Y.-J., Almeida, S., Cook, C. N., Gendron, T. F., Prudencio, M., Van Blitterswijk, M., Belzil, V., Couthouis, J., Paul, J. W., Goodman, L. D., Daughrity, L., Chew, J., Garrett, A., Pregent, L., Jansen-West, K., Tabassian, L. J., Rademakers, R., Boylan, K., Graff-Radford, N. R., Josephs, K. A., Parisi, J. E., Knopman, D. S., Petersen, R. C., Boeve, B. F., Deng, N., Feng, Y., Cheng, T.-H., Dickson, D. W., Cohen, S. N., Bonini, N. M., Link, C. D., Gao, F.-B., Petrucelli, L., and Gitler, A. D. (2016). Spt4 selectively regulates the expression of c9orf72 sense and antisense mutant transcripts. *Science*, 353(6300):708–712.
- Krishnan, K., Salomonis, N., and Guo, S. (2008). Identification of spt5 target genes in zebrafish development reveals its dual activity in vivo. *PLoS ONE*, 3(11):1–13.
- Krogan, N. J., Kim, M., Ahn, S. H., Zhong, G., Kobor, M. S., Cagney, G., Emili, A., Shilatifard, A., Buratowski, S., and Greenblatt, J. F. (2002). Rna polymerase ii elongation factors of saccharomyces cerevisiae: a targeted proteomics approach. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 22(20):6979–6992.
- Köster, J. and Rahmann, S. (2012). Snakemake—a scalable bioinformatics workflow engine. *Bioinformatics*, 28(19):2520–2522.
- Langmead, B. and Salzberg, S. L. (2012). Fast gapped-read alignment with bowtie 2. *Nature Methods*, 9:357 EP –.
- Langmead, B., Trapnell, C., Pop, M., and Salzberg, S. L. (2009). Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short dna sequences to the human genome. *Genome Biology*, 10(3):R25.
- Li, H., Handsaker, B., Wysoker, A., Fennell, T., Ruan, J., Homer, N., Marth, G., Abecasis, G., Durbin, R., and 1000 Genome Project Data Processing Subgroup (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics*, 25(16):2078–2079.
- Li, Q., Brown, J. B., Huang, H., and Bickel, P. J. (2011). Measuring reproducibility of high-throughput experiments. *Annals of Applied Statistics*, 5(3):1752–1779.

- Li, S., Almeida, A. R., Radebaugh, C. A., Zhang, L., Chen, X., Huang, L., Thurston, A. K., Kalashnikova, A. A., Hansen, J. C., Luger, K., and Stargell, L. A. (2018). The elongation factor spn1 is a multi-functional chromatin binding protein. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 46(5):2321–2334.
- Lickwar, C. R., Rao, B., Shabalin, A. A., Nobel, A. B., Strahl, B. D., and Lieb, J. D. (2009). The set2/rpd3s pathway suppresses cryptic transcription without regard to gene length or transcription frequency. *PLoS ONE*, 4(3):1–7.
- Liu, C.-R., Chang, C.-R., Chern, Y., Wang, T.-H., Hsieh, W.-C., Shen, W.-C., Chang, C.-Y., Chu, I.-C., Deng, N., Cohen, S., and Cheng, T.-H. (2012). Spt4 is selectively required for transcription of extended trinucleotide repeats. *Cell*, 148(4):690–701.
- Liu, J., Zhang, J., Gong, Q., Xiong, P., Huang, H., Wu, B., Lu, G., Wu, J., and Shi, Y. (2011). Solution structure of tandem sh2 domains from spt6 protein and their binding to the phosphorylated rna polymerase ii c-terminal domain. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(33):29218–29226.
- Liu, Y., Warfield, L., Zhang, C., Luo, J., Allen, J., Lang, W. H., Ranish, J., Shokat, K. M., and Hahn, S. (2009). Phosphorylation of the transcription elongation factor spt5 by yeast bur1 kinase stimulates recruitment of the paf complex. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 29(17):4852–4863.
- Lock, A., Rutherford, K., Harris, M. A., Hayles, J., Oliver, S. G., Bähler, J., and Wood, V. (2018). PomBase 2018: user-driven reimplementation of the fission yeast database provides rapid and intuitive access to diverse, interconnected information. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 47(D1):D821–D827.
- Love, M. I., Huber, W., and Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for rna-seq data with deseq2. *Genome Biology*, 15(12):550.
- Machanick, P. and Bailey, T. L. (2011). MEME-ChIP: motif analysis of large DNA datasets. *Bioinformatics*, 27(12):1696–1697.
- MacIsaac, K. D., Wang, T., Gordon, D. B., Gifford, D. K., Stormo, G. D., and Fraenkel, E. (2006). An improved map of conserved regulatory sites for saccharomyces cerevisiae. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 7(1):113.
- Malabat, C., Feuerbach, F., Ma, L., Saveanu, C., and Jacquier, A. (2015). Quality control of transcription start site selection by nonsense-mediated-mrna decay. *eLife*, 4:e06722.
- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.journal*, 17(1):10–12.

- Martinez-Rucobo, F. W., Sainsbury, S., Cheung, A. C., and Cramer, P. (2011). Architecture of the rna polymerase–spt4/5 complex and basis of universal transcription processivity. *The EMBO Journal*, 30(7):1302–1310.
- Mason, P. B. and Struhl, K. (2005). Distinction and relationship between elongation rate and processivity of rna polymerase ii in vivo. *Molecular Cell*, 17(6):831 840.
- Mayer, A., di Iulio, J., Maleri, S., Eser, U., Vierstra, J., Reynolds, A., Sandstrom, R., Stamatoyannopoulos, J. A., and Churchman, L. S. (2015). Native elongating transcript sequencing reveals human transcriptional activity at nucleotide resolution. *Cell*, 161(3):541–554.
- Mayer, A., Lidschreiber, M., Siebert, M., Leike, K., Söding, J., and Cramer, P. (2010). Uniform transitions of the general rna polymerase ii transcription complex. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology*, 17:1272–1278.
- Mayer, A., Schreieck, A., Lidschreiber, M., Leike, K., Martin, D. E., and Cramer, P. (2012). The spt5 c-terminal region recruits yeast 3' rna cleavage factor i. *Molecular* and Cellular Biology, 32(7):1321–1331.
- Mbogning, J., Nagy, S., Pagé, V., Schwer, B., Shuman, S., Fisher, R. P., and Tanny, J. C. (2013). The paf complex and prf1/rtf1 delineate distinct cdk9-dependent pathways regulating transcription elongation in fission yeast. *PLoS Genetics*, 9(12):1– 14.
- McCullough, L., Connell, Z., Petersen, C., and Formosa, T. (2015). The abundant histone chaperones spt6 and fact collaborate to assemble, inspect, and maintain chromatin structure in saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics*, 201(3):1031–1045.
- McDonald, S. M., Close, D., Xin, H., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2010). Structure and biological importance of the spn1-spt6 interaction, and its regulatory role in nucleosome binding. *Molecular Cell*, 40(5):725 735.
- McKnight, K., Liu, H., and Wang, Y. (2014). Replicative stress induces intragenic transcription of the ase1 gene that negatively regulates ase1 activity. *Current Biology*, 24(10):1101 1106.
- Meyer, P. A., Li, S., Zhang, M., Yamada, K., Takagi, Y., Hartzog, G. A., and Fu, J. (2015). Structures and functions of the multiple kow domains of transcription elongation factor spt5. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 35(19):3354–3369.
- Morillon, A., Karabetsou, N., O'Sullivan, J., Kent, N., Proudfoot, N., and Mellor, J. (2003). Isw1 chromatin remodeling atpase coordinates transcription elongation and termination by rna polymerase ii. *Cell*, 115(4):425 435.

- Moyle-Heyrman, G., Zaichuk, T., Xi, L., Zhang, Q., Uhlenbeck, O. C., Holmgren, R., Widom, J., and Wang, J.-P. (2013). Chemical map of schizosaccharomyces pombe reveals species-specific features in nucleosome positioning. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 110(50):20158–20163.
- Naguib, A., Sandmann, T., Yi, F., Watts, R. J., Lewcock, J. W., and Dowdle, W. E. (2019). Supt4h1 depletion leads to a global reduction in rna. *Cell Reports*, 26(1):45 53.e4.
- Newburger, D. E. and Bulyk, M. L. (2008). UniPROBE: an online database of protein binding microarray data on protein–DNA interactions. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 37(suppl\_1):D77–D82.
- Orlando, D., Chen, M., Brown, V., Solanki, S., Choi, Y., Olson, E., Fritz, C., Bradner, J., and Guenther, M. (2014). Quantitative chip-seq normalization reveals global modulation of the epigenome. *Cell Reports*, 9(3):1163 1170.
- Oss, S. B. V., Cucinotta, C. E., and Arndt, K. M. (2017). Emerging insights into the roles of the paf1 complex in gene regulation. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 42(10):788 798.
- Ozonov, E., Pachkov, M., Arnold, P., Balwierz, P. J., and van Nimwegen, E. (2012). SwissRegulon, a database of genome-wide annotations of regulatory sites: recent updates. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 41(D1):D214–D220.
- Pathak, R., Singh, P., Ananthakrishnan, S., Adamczyk, S., Schimmel, O., and Govind, C. K. (2018). Acetylation-dependent recruitment of the fact complex and its role in regulating pol ii occupancy genome-wide in saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics*, 209(3):743–756.
- Pelechano, V., Wei, W., and Steinmetz, L. M. (2013). Extensive transcriptional heterogeneity revealed by isoform profiling. *Nature*, 497:127 EP –.
- Perales, R., Erickson, B., Zhang, L., Kim, H., Valiquett, E., and Bentley, D. (2013). Gene promoters dictate histone occupancy within genes. *The EMBO Journal*, 32(19):2645–2656.
- Pertea, M., Pertea, G. M., Antonescu, C. M., Chang, T.-C., Mendell, J. T., and Salzberg, S. L. (2015). Stringtie enables improved reconstruction of a transcriptome from rna-seq reads. *Nature Biotechnology*, 33:290 EP –.
- Quan, T. K. and Hartzog, G. A. (2010). Histone h3k4 and k36 methylation, chd1 and rpd3s oppose the functions of saccharomyces cerevisiae spt4–spt5 in transcription. *Genetics*, 184(2):321–334.

- Quinlan, A. R. and Hall, I. M. (2010). Bedtools: a flexible suite of utilities for comparing genomic features. *Bioinformatics*, 26(6):841–842.
- Rhee, H. S. and Pugh, B. F. (2012). Genome-wide structure and organization of eukaryotic pre-initiation complexes. *Nature*, 483:295 EP –. Article.
- Rondón, A. G., García-Rubio, M., González-Barrera, S., and Aguilera, A. (2003). Molecular evidence for a positive role of spt4 in transcription elongation. *The EMBO Journal*, 22(3):612–620.
- Schneider, S., Pei, Y., Shuman, S., and Schwer, B. (2010). Separable functions of the fission yeast spt5 carboxyl-terminal domain (ctd) in capping enzyme binding and transcription elongation overlap with those of the rna polymerase ii ctd. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 30(10):2353–2364.
- Schwer, B., Schneider, S., Pei, Y., Aronova, A., and Shuman, S. (2009). Characterization of the schizosaccharomyces pombe spt5-spt4 complex. *RNA*, 15(7):1241– 1250.
- Sdano, M. A., Fulcher, J. M., Palani, S., Chandrasekharan, M. B., Parnell, T. J., Whitby, F. G., Formosa, T., and Hill, C. P. (2017). A novel sh2 recognition mechanism recruits spt6 to the doubly phosphorylated rna polymerase ii linker at sites of transcription. *eLife*, 6:e28723.
- Shandilya, J. and Roberts, S. G. (2012). The transcription cycle in eukaryotes: From productive initiation to rna polymerase ii recycling. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) *Gene Regulatory Mechanisms*, 1819(5):391 400.
- Shetty, A., Kallgren, S. P., Demel, C., Maier, K. C., Spatt, D., Alver, B. H., Cramer, P., Park, P. J., and Winston, F. (2017). Spt5 plays vital roles in the control of sense and antisense transcription elongation. *Molecular Cell*, 66(1):77 88.e5.
- Shivaswamy, S., Bhinge, A., Zhao, Y., Jones, S., Hirst, M., and Iyer, V. R. (2008). Dynamic remodeling of individual nucleosomes across a eukaryotic genome in response to transcriptional perturbation. *PLoS Biology*, 6(3):1–13.
- Silverman, B. W. (1986). *Density Estimation for Statistics and Data Analysis*, chapter 5.3, pages 100–110. Chapman & Hall.
- Stadelmayer, B., Micas, G., Gamot, A., Martin, P., Malirat, N., Koval, S., Raffel, R., Sobhian, B., Severac, D., Rialle, S., Parrinello, H., Cuvier, O., and Benkirane, M. (2014). Integrator complex regulates nelf-mediated rna polymerase ii pause/release and processivity at coding genes. *Nature Communications*, 5:5531 EP –. Article.

- Stanlie, A., Begum, N. A., Akiyama, H., and Honjo, T. (2012). The dsif subunits spt4 and spt5 have distinct roles at various phases of immunoglobulin class switch recombination. *PLoS Genetics*, 8(4):1–11.
- Sun, M., Larivière, L., Dengl, S., Mayer, A., and Cramer, P. (2010). A tandem sh2 domain in transcription elongation factor spt6 binds the phosphorylated rna polymerase ii c-terminal repeat domain (ctd). *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(53):41597–41603.
- Teixeira, M. C., Monteiro, P. T., Palma, M., Costa, C., Godinho, C. P., Pais, P., Cavalheiro, M., Antunes, M., Lemos, A., Pedreira, T., and Sá-Correia, I. (2017). YEAS-TRACT: an upgraded database for the analysis of transcription regulatory networks in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 46(D1):D348–D353.
- The ENCODE Project Consortium (2012). An integrated encyclopedia of dna elements in the human genome. *Nature*, 489:57 EP –. Article.
- Tillo, D. and Hughes, T. R. (2009). G+c content dominates intrinsic nucleosome occupancy. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 10(1):442.
- Uwimana, N., Collin, P., Jeronimo, C., Haibe-Kains, B., and Robert, F. (2017). Bidirectional terminators in saccharomyces cerevisiae prevent cryptic transcription from invading neighboring genes. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 45(11):6417–6426.
- van Bakel, H., Tsui, K., Gebbia, M., Mnaimneh, S., Hughes, T. R., and Nislow, C. (2013). A compendium of nucleosome and transcript profiles reveals determinants of chromatin architecture and transcription. *PLoS Genetics*, 9(5):1–18.
- Viktorovskaya, O. V., Appling, F. D., and Schneider, D. A. (2011). Yeast transcription elongation factor spt5 associates with rna polymerase i and rna polymerase ii directly. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(21):18825–18833.
- Vos, S. M., Farnung, L., Boehning, M., Wigge, C., Linden, A., Urlaub, H., and Cramer, P. (2018a). Structure of activated transcription complex pol ii-dsif-paf-spt6. *Nature*, 560(7720):607–612.
- Vos, S. M., Farnung, L., Urlaub, H., and Cramer, P. (2018b). Structure of paused transcription complex pol ii-dsif-nelf. *Nature*, 560(7720):601–606.
- Voss, K., Gentry, J., and Van der Auwera, G. (2017). Full-stack genomics pipelining with gatk4 + wdl + cromwell. In *18th Annual Bioinformatics Open Source Conference (BOSC 2017)*.

- Wada, T., Takagi, T., Yamaguchi, Y., Ferdous, A., Imai, T., Hirose, S., Sugimoto, S., Yano, K., Hartzog, G. A., Winston, F., Buratowski, S., and Handa, H. (1998). Dsif, a novel transcription elongation factor that regulates rna polymerase ii processivity, is composed of human spt4 and spt5 homologs. *Genes & Development*, 12(3):343– 356.
- Wagih, O. (2017). ggseqlogo: a versatile R package for drawing sequence logos. *Bioinformatics*, 33(22):3645–3647.
- Wang, A. H., Juan, A. H., Ko, K. D., Tsai, P.-F., Zare, H., Dell'Orso, S., and Sartorelli, V. (2017). The elongation factor spt6 maintains esc pluripotency by controlling super-enhancers and counteracting polycomb proteins. *Molecular Cell*, 68(2):398 413.e6.
- Wang, A. H., Zare, H., Mousavi, K., Wang, C., Moravec, C. E., Sirotkin, H. I., Ge, K., Gutierrez-Cruz, G., and Sartorelli, V. (2013). The histone chaperone spt6 coordinates histone h3k27 demethylation and myogenesis. *The EMBO Journal*, 32(8):1075–1086.
- Wang, L., Chen, J., Wang, C., Uusküla-Reimand, L., Chen, K., Medina-Rivera, A., Young, E. J., Zimmermann, M. T., Yan, H., Sun, Z., Zhang, Y., Wu, S. T., Huang, H., Wilson, M. D., Kocher, J.-P. A., and Li, W. (2014). Mace: model based analysis of chip-exo. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 42(20):e156.
- Weber, G., Springer, M., Jorgensen, P., Milo, R., and Moran, U. (2009). Bionumbers—the database of key numbers in molecular and cell biology. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 38(suppl\_1):D750–D753.
- Wehrens, R. and Buydens, L. (2007). Self- and super-organizing maps in r: The kohonen package. *Journal of Statistical Software, Articles*, 21(5):1–19.
- Weirauch, M., Yang, A., Albu, M., Cote, A. G., Montenegro-Montero, A., Drewe, P., Najafabadi, H., Lambert, S., Mann, I., Cook, K., Zheng, H., Goity, A., van Bakel, H., Lozano, J.-C., Galli, M., Lewsey, M. G., Huang, E., Mukherjee, T., Chen, X., Reece-Hoyes, J., Govindarajan, S., Shaulsky, G., Walhout, A., Bouget, F.-Y., Ratsch, G., Larrondo, L., Ecker, J., and Hughes, T. (2014). Determination and inference of eukaryotic transcription factor sequence specificity. *Cell*, 158(6):1431 – 1443.
- Wen, Y. and Shatkin, A. J. (1999). Transcription elongation factor hspt5 stimulates mrna capping. *Genes & Development*, 13(14):1774–1779.
- Werner, F. (2012). A nexus for gene expression—molecular mechanisms of spt5 and nusg in the three domains of life. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 417(1):13 27.

- Wier, A. D., Mayekar, M. K., Héroux, A., Arndt, K. M., and VanDemark, A. P. (2013). Structural basis for spt5-mediated recruitment of the paf1 complex to chromatin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110(43):17290–17295.
- Wood, V., Gwilliam, R., Rajandream, M.-A., Lyne, M., Lyne, R., Stewart, A., Sgouros, J., Peat, N., Hayles, J., Baker, S., Basham, D., Bowman, S., Brooks, K., Brown, D., Brown, S., Chillingworth, T., Churcher, C., Collins, M., Connor, R., Cronin, A., Davis, P., Feltwell, T., Fraser, A., Gentles, S., Goble, A., Hamlin, N., Harris, D., Hidalgo, J., Hodgson, G., Holroyd, S., Hornsby, T., Howarth, S., Huckle, E. J., Hunt, S., Jagels, K., James, K., Jones, L., Jones, M., Leather, S., McDonald, S., McLean, J., Mooney, P., Moule, S., Mungall, K., Murphy, L., Niblett, D., Odell, C., Oliver, K., O'Neil, S., Pearson, D., Quail, M. A., Rabbinowitsch, E., Rutherford, K., Rutter, S., Saunders, D., Seeger, K., Sharp, S., Skelton, J., Simmonds, M., Squares, R., Squares, S., Stevens, K., Taylor, K., Taylor, R. G., Tivey, A., Walsh, S., Warren, T., Whitehead, S., Woodward, J., Volckaert, G., Aert, R., Robben, J., Grymonprez, B., Weltjens, I., Vanstreels, E., Rieger, M., Schäfer, M., Müller-Auer, S., Gabel, C., Fuchs, M., Fritzc, C., Holzer, E., Moestl, D., Hilbert, H., Borzym, K., Langer, I., Beck, A., Lehrach, H., Reinhardt, R., Pohl, T. M., Eger, P., Zimmermann, W., Wedler, H., Wambutt, R., Purnelle, B., Goffeau, A., Cadieu, E., Dréano, S., Gloux, S., Lelaure, V., Mottier, S., Galibert, F., Aves, S. J., Xiang, Z., Hunt, C., Moore, K., Hurst, S. M., Lucas, M., Rochet, M., Gaillardin, C., Tallada, V. A., Garzon, A., Thode, G., Daga, R. R., Cruzado, L., Jimenez, J., Sánchez, M., del Rey, F., Benito, J., Domínguez, A., Revuelta, J. L., Moreno, S., Armstrong, J., Forsburg, S. L., Cerrutti, L., Lowe, T., McCombie, W. R., Paulsen, I., Potashkin, J., Shpakovski, G. V., Ussery, D., Barrell, B. G., and Nurse, P. (2002). The genome sequence of schizosaccharomyces pombe. Nature, 415(6874):871-880.
- Yamaguchi, Y., Wada, T., Watanabe, D., Takagi, T., Hasegawa, J., and Handa, H. (1999). Structure and function of the human transcription elongation factor dsif. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(12):8085–8092.
- Yamamoto, J., Hagiwara, Y., Chiba, K., Isobe, T., Narita, T., Handa, H., and Yamaguchi, Y. (2014). Dsif and nelf interact with integrator to specify the correct post-transcriptional fate of snrna genes. *Nature Communications*, 5:4263 EP –. Article.
- Yoh, S. M., Cho, H., Pickle, L., Evans, R. M., and Jones, K. A. (2007). The spt6 sh2 domain binds ser2-p rnapii to direct iws1-dependent mrna splicing and export. *Genes & Development*, 21(2):160–174.
- Yoh, S. M., Lucas, J. S., and Jones, K. A. (2008). The iws1:spt6:ctd complex controls cotranscriptional mrna biosynthesis and hypb/setd2-mediated histone h3k36 methylation. *Genes & Development*, 22(24):3422–3434.

- Youdell, M. L., Kizer, K. O., Kisseleva-Romanova, E., Fuchs, S. M., Duro, E., Strahl, B. D., and Mellor, J. (2008). Roles for ctk1 and spt6 in regulating the different methylation states of histone h3 lysine 36. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 28(16):4915–4926.
- Young, M. D., Wakefield, M. J., Smyth, G. K., and Oshlack, A. (2010). Gene ontology analysis for rna-seq: accounting for selection bias. *Genome Biology*, 11(2):R14.
- Zeitlinger, J., Stark, A., Kellis, M., Hong, J.-W., Nechaev, S., Adelman, K., Levine, M., and Young, R. A. (2007). Rna polymerase stalling at developmental control genes in the drosophila melanogaster embryo. *Nature Genetics*, 39:1512 EP –.
- Zhang, Y., Liu, T., Meyer, C. A., Eeckhoute, J., Johnson, D. S., Bernstein, B. E., Nusbaum, C., Myers, R. M., Brown, M., Li, W., and Liu, X. S. (2008). Model-based analysis of chip-seq (macs). *Genome Biology*, 9(9):R137.
- Zhang, Y., Moqtaderi, Z., Rattner, B. P., Euskirchen, G., Snyder, M., Kadonaga, J. T., Liu, X. S., and Struhl, K. (2009). Intrinsic histone-dna interactions are not the major determinant of nucleosome positions in vivo. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biol*ogy, 16:847 EP –. Article.
- Zhou, K., Kuo, W. H. W., Fillingham, J., and Greenblatt, J. F. (2009). Control of transcriptional elongation and cotranscriptional histone modification by the yeast bur kinase substrate spt5. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106(17):6956–6961.
- Zhu, J. and Zhang, M. Q. (1999). SCPD: a promoter database of the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Bioinformatics*, 15(7):607–611.
- Zhu, W., Wada, T., Okabe, S., Taneda, T., Yamaguchi, Y., and Handa, H. (2007). DSIF contributes to transcriptional activation by DNA-binding activators by preventing pausing during transcription elongation. *Nucleic Acids Research*, 35(12):4064–4075.

Vita

**James Chuang** 

year of birth: 1991 contact address: 77 Avenue Louis Pasteur Room 239 Boston, MA 02115

# Education

- 2018 MSc, Biomedical Engineering, Boston University
- 2013 BSc, Biomedical Engineering, Johns Hopkins University

# **Publications**

- 2018 Doris SM\*, Chuang J\*, Viktorovskaya O, Murawska M, Spatt D, Churchman LS, Winston F (2018). Spt6 is required for the fidelity of promoter selection. Molecular Cell, doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2018.09.005
- **2018 Chuang J**, Boeke JD, Mitchell LA (2018). Coupling yeast golden gate and VEGAS for efficient assembly of the violacein pathway in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. **Synthetic Metabolic Pathways**, doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-7295-1\_14

- 2017 Aquino P, Honda B, Jaini S, Lyubetskaya A, Hosur K, Chiu JG, Ekladious I, Hu D, Jin L, Sayeg MK, Stettner AI, Wang J, Wong BG, Wong WS, Alexander SL, Ba C, Bensussen SI, Chou K, Chuang J, Gastler DE, Grasso DJ, Greifenberger JS, Guo C, Hawes AK, Israni DV, Jain SR, Kim J, Lei J, Li H, Li D, Li Q, Mancuso CP, Mao N, Masud SF, Meisel CL, Mi J, Nykyforchyn CS, Park M, Peterson HM, Ramirez AK, Reynolds DS, Rim NG, Saffie JC, Su H, Su WR, Su Y, Sun M, Thommes MM, Tu T, Varongchayakul N, Wagner TE, Weinberg BH, Yang R, Yaroslavsky A, Yoon C, Zhao Y, Zollinger AJ, Stringer AM, Foster JW, Wade J, Raman S, Broude N, Wong WW, Galagan JE (2017). Coordinated regulation of acid resistance in *Escherichia coli*. BMC Systems Biology, doi:10.1186/s12918-016-0376-y
- 2015 Mitchell, LA\*, Chuang J\*, Agmon N, Khunsriraksakul C, Phillips NA, Cai Y, Truong DM, Veerakumar A, Wang Y, Mayorga M, Blomquist P, Sadda P, Trueheart J, Boeke JD (2015). Versatile genetic assembly system (VE-GAS) to assemble pathways for expression in *S. cerevisiae*. Nucleic Acids Research, doi:10.1093/nar/gkv466
- 2015 Agmon N, Mitchell LA, Cai Y, Ikushima S, Chuang J, Zheng A, Choi W, Martin JA, Caravelli K, Stracquadanio G, Boeke JD (2015). Yeast golden gate (yGG) for the efficient assembly of *S. cerevisiae* transcription units. ACS Synthetic Biology, doi:10.1021/sb500372z
- 2013 Mitchell LA, Cai Y, Taylor M, Noronha AM, Chuang J, Dai L, Boeke JD (2013). Multichange isothermal mutagenesis: a new strategy for multiple site-directed mutations in plasmid DNA. ACS Synthetic Biology, doi:10.1021/sb300131w